IAEA Safety Standards for protecting people and the environment

The Safety Case and Safety Assessment for the Disposal of Radioactive Waste

Specific Safety Guide No. SSG-23





IAEA SAFETY STANDARDS AND RELATED PUBLICATIONS

IAEA SAFETY STANDARDS

Under the terms of Article III of its Statute, the IAEA is authorized to establish or adopt standards of safety for protection of health and minimization of danger to life and property, and to provide for the application of these standards.

The publications by means of which the IAEA establishes standards are issued in the **IAEA Safety Standards Series**. This series covers nuclear safety, radiation safety, transport safety and waste safety. The publication categories in the series are **Safety Fundamentals**, **Safety Requirements** and **Safety Guides**.

Information on the IAEA's safety standards programme is available at the IAEA Internet site

http://www-ns.iaea.org/standards/

The site provides the texts in English of published and draft safety standards. The texts of safety standards issued in Arabic, Chinese, French, Russian and Spanish, the IAEA Safety Glossary and a status report for safety standards under development are also available. For further information, please contact the IAEA at PO Box 100, 1400 Vienna, Austria.

All users of IAEA safety standards are invited to inform the IAEA of experience in their use (e.g. as a basis for national regulations, for safety reviews and for training courses) for the purpose of ensuring that they continue to meet users' needs. Information may be provided via the IAEA Internet site or by post, as above, or by email to Official.Mail@iaea.org.

RELATED PUBLICATIONS

The IAEA provides for the application of the standards and, under the terms of Articles III and VIII.C of its Statute, makes available and fosters the exchange of information relating to peaceful nuclear activities and serves as an intermediary among its Member States for this purpose.

Reports on safety and protection in nuclear activities are issued as **Safety Reports**, which provide practical examples and detailed methods that can be used in support of the safety standards.

Other safety related IAEA publications are issued as **Radiological Assessment Reports**, the International Nuclear Safety Group's **INSAG Reports**, **Technical Reports** and **TECDOCs**. The IAEA also issues reports on radiological accidents, training manuals and practical manuals, and other special safety related publications.

Security related publications are issued in the IAEA Nuclear Security Series.

The **IAEA Nuclear Energy Series** comprises informational publications to encourage and assist research on, and the development and practical application of, nuclear energy for peaceful purposes. It includes reports and guides on the status of and advances in technology, and on experience, good practices and practical examples in the areas of nuclear power, the nuclear fuel cycle, radioactive waste management and decommissioning. THE SAFETY CASE AND SAFETY ASSESSMENT FOR THE DISPOSAL OF RADIOACTIVE WASTE The following States are Members of the International Atomic Energy Agency:

AFGHANISTAN ALBANIA ALGERIA ANGOLA ARGENTINA ARMENIA AUSTRALIA AUSTRIA AZERBAIJAN BAHRAIN BANGLADESH BELARUS BELGIUM BELIZE BENIN BOLIVIA BOSNIA AND HERZEGOVINA BOTSWANA BRAZIL BULGARIA BURKINA FASO BURUNDI CAMBODIA CAMEROON CANADA CENTRAL AFRICAN REPUBLIC CHAD CHILE CHINA COLOMBIA CONGO COSTA RICA CÔTE D'IVOIRE CROATIA CUBA CYPRUS CZECH REPUBLIC DEMOCRATIC REPUBLIC OF THE CONGO DENMARK DOMINICA DOMINICAN REPUBLIC ECUADOR EGYPT EL SALVADOR ERITREA **ESTONIA** ETHIOPIA FINLAND FRANCE GABON GEORGIA GERMANY

GHANA GREECE GUATEMALA HAITI HOLY SEE HONDURAS HUNGARY ICELAND INDIA INDONESIA IRAN, ISLAMIC REPUBLIC OF IRAQ IRELAND ISRAEL ITALY IAMAICA JAPAN JORDAN KAZAKHSTAN KENYA KOREA, REPUBLIC OF KUWAIT KYRGYZSTAN LAO PEOPLE'S DEMOCRATIC REPUBLIC LATVIA LEBANON LESOTHO LIBERIA LIBYA LIECHTENSTEIN LITHUANIA LUXEMBOURG MADAGASCAR MALAWI MALAYSIA MALI MALTA MARSHALL ISLANDS MAURITANIA MAURITIUS MEXICO MONACO MONGOLIA MONTENEGRO MOROCCO MOZAMBIQUE MYANMAR NAMIBIA NEPAL NETHERLANDS NEW ZEALAND NICARAGUA NIGER

NIGERIA NORWAY OMAN PAKISTAN PALAU PANAMA PAPUA NEW GUINEA PARAGUAY PERU PHILIPPINES POLAND PORTUGAL QATAR REPUBLIC OF MOLDOVA ROMANIA RUSSIAN FEDERATION RWANDA SAUDI ARABIA SENEGAL SERBIA SEYCHELLES SIERRA LEONE SINGAPORE SLOVAKIA SLOVENIA SOUTH AFRICA SPAIN SRILANKA SUDAN SWEDEN SWITZERLAND SYRIAN ARAB REPUBLIC TAIIKISTAN THAILAND THE FORMER YUGOSLAV REPUBLIC OF MACEDONIA TUNISIA TURKEY UGANDA UKRAINE UNITED ARAB EMIRATES UNITED KINGDOM OF GREAT BRITAIN AND NORTHERN IRELAND UNITED REPUBLIC OF TANZANIA UNITED STATES OF AMERICA URUGUAY UZBEKISTAN VENEZUELA VIETNAM YEMEN ZAMBIA ZIMBABWE

The Agency's Statute was approved on 23 October 1956 by the Conference on the Statute of the IAEA held at United Nations Headquarters, New York; it entered into force on 29 July 1957. The Headquarters of the Agency are situated in Vienna. Its principal objective is "to accelerate and enlarge the contribution of atomic energy to peace, health and prosperity throughout the world".

IAEA SAFETY STANDARDS SERIES No. SSG-23

THE SAFETY CASE AND SAFETY ASSESSMENT FOR THE DISPOSAL OF RADIOACTIVE WASTE

SPECIFIC SAFETY GUIDE

INTERNATIONAL ATOMIC ENERGY AGENCY VIENNA, 2012

COPYRIGHT NOTICE

All IAEA scientific and technical publications are protected by the terms of the Universal Copyright Convention as adopted in 1952 (Berne) and as revised in 1972 (Paris). The copyright has since been extended by the World Intellectual Property Organization (Geneva) to include electronic and virtual intellectual property. Permission to use whole or parts of texts contained in IAEA publications in printed or electronic form must be obtained and is usually subject to royalty agreements. Proposals for non-commercial reproductions and translations are welcomed and considered on a case-by-case basis. Enquiries should be addressed to the IAEA Publishing Section at:

Marketing and Sales Unit, Publishing Section International Atomic Energy Agency Vienna International Centre PO Box 100 1400 Vienna, Austria fax: +43 1 2600 29302 tel.: +43 1 2600 22417 email: sales.publications@iaea.org http://www.iaea.org/books

> © IAEA, 2012 Printed by the IAEA in Austria September 2012 STI/PUB/1553

IAEA Library Cataloguing in Publication Data

The safety case and safety assessment for the disposal of radioactive waste : specific safety guide. — Vienna : International Atomic Energy Agency, 2012. p. ; 24 cm. — (IAEA safety standards series, ISSN 1020–525X ; no. SSG-23) STI/PUB/1553 ISBN 978–92–0–128310–8 Includes bibliographical references.

1. Radioactive waste disposal — Safety regulations. 2. Radioactive substances — Transportation — Safety measures. 3. Radioactive substances — Security measures. I. International Atomic Energy Agency. II. Series.

IAEAL

12-00753

FOREWORD

by Yukiya Amano Director General

The IAEA's Statute authorizes the Agency to "establish or adopt... standards of safety for protection of health and minimization of danger to life and property" — standards that the IAEA must use in its own operations, and which States can apply by means of their regulatory provisions for nuclear and radiation safety. The IAEA does this in consultation with the competent organs of the United Nations and with the specialized agencies concerned. A comprehensive set of high quality standards under regular review is a key element of a stable and sustainable global safety regime, as is the IAEA's assistance in their application.

The IAEA commenced its safety standards programme in 1958. The emphasis placed on quality, fitness for purpose and continuous improvement has led to the widespread use of the IAEA standards throughout the world. The Safety Standards Series now includes unified Fundamental Safety Principles, which represent an international consensus on what must constitute a high level of protection and safety. With the strong support of the Commission on Safety Standards, the IAEA is working to promote the global acceptance and use of its standards.

Standards are only effective if they are properly applied in practice. The IAEA's safety services encompass design, siting and engineering safety, operational safety, radiation safety, safe transport of radioactive material and safe management of radioactive waste, as well as governmental organization, regulatory matters and safety culture in organizations. These safety services assist Member States in the application of the standards and enable valuable experience and insights to be shared.

Regulating safety is a national responsibility, and many States have decided to adopt the IAEA's standards for use in their national regulations. For parties to the various international safety conventions, IAEA standards provide a consistent, reliable means of ensuring the effective fulfilment of obligations under the conventions. The standards are also applied by regulatory bodies and operators around the world to enhance safety in nuclear power generation and in nuclear applications in medicine, industry, agriculture and research.

Safety is not an end in itself but a prerequisite for the purpose of the protection of people in all States and of the environment — now and in the future. The risks associated with ionizing radiation must be assessed and controlled without unduly limiting the contribution of nuclear energy to equitable and sustainable development. Governments, regulatory bodies and operators everywhere must ensure that nuclear material and radiation sources are used beneficially, safely and ethically. The IAEA safety standards are designed to facilitate this, and I encourage all Member States to make use of them.

NOTE BY THE SECRETARIAT

The IAEA safety standards reflect an international consensus on what constitutes a high level of safety for protecting people and the environment from harmful effects of ionizing radiation. The process of developing, reviewing and establishing the IAEA standards involves the IAEA Secretariat and all Member States, many of which are represented on the four IAEA safety standards committees and the IAEA Commission on Safety Standards.

The IAEA standards, as a key element of the global safety regime, are kept under regular review by the Secretariat, the safety standards committees and the Commission on Safety Standards. The Secretariat gathers information on experience in the application of the IAEA standards and information gained from the follow-up of events for the purpose of ensuring that the standards continue to meet users' needs. The present publication reflects feedback and experience accumulated until 2010 and it has been subject to the rigorous review process for standards.

Lessons that may be learned from studying the accident at the Fukushima Daiichi nuclear power plant in Japan following the disastrous earthquake and tsunami of 11 March 2011 will be reflected in this IAEA safety standard as revised and issued in the future.

THE IAEA SAFETY STANDARDS

BACKGROUND

Radioactivity is a natural phenomenon and natural sources of radiation are features of the environment. Radiation and radioactive substances have many beneficial applications, ranging from power generation to uses in medicine, industry and agriculture. The radiation risks to workers and the public and to the environment that may arise from these applications have to be assessed and, if necessary, controlled.

Activities such as the medical uses of radiation, the operation of nuclear installations, the production, transport and use of radioactive material, and the management of radioactive waste must therefore be subject to standards of safety.

Regulating safety is a national responsibility. However, radiation risks may transcend national borders, and international cooperation serves to promote and enhance safety globally by exchanging experience and by improving capabilities to control hazards, to prevent accidents, to respond to emergencies and to mitigate any harmful consequences.

States have an obligation of diligence and duty of care, and are expected to fulfil their national and international undertakings and obligations.

International safety standards provide support for States in meeting their obligations under general principles of international law, such as those relating to environmental protection. International safety standards also promote and assure confidence in safety and facilitate international commerce and trade.

A global nuclear safety regime is in place and is being continuously improved. IAEA safety standards, which support the implementation of binding international instruments and national safety infrastructures, are a cornerstone of this global regime. The IAEA safety standards constitute a useful tool for contracting parties to assess their performance under these international conventions.

THE IAEA SAFETY STANDARDS

The status of the IAEA safety standards derives from the IAEA's Statute, which authorizes the IAEA to establish or adopt, in consultation and, where appropriate, in collaboration with the competent organs of the United Nations and with the specialized agencies concerned, standards of safety for protection of health and minimization of danger to life and property, and to provide for their application.

With a view to ensuring the protection of people and the environment from harmful effects of ionizing radiation, the IAEA safety standards establish

fundamental safety principles, requirements and measures to control the radiation exposure of people and the release of radioactive material to the environment, to restrict the likelihood of events that might lead to a loss of control over a nuclear reactor core, nuclear chain reaction, radioactive source or any other source of radiation, and to mitigate the consequences of such events if they were to occur. The standards apply to facilities and activities that give rise to radiation risks, including nuclear installations, the use of radiation and radioactive sources, the transport of radioactive material and the management of radioactive waste.

Safety measures and security measures¹ have in common the aim of protecting human life and health and the environment. Safety measures and security measures must be designed and implemented in an integrated manner so that security measures do not compromise safety and safety measures do not compromise security.

The IAEA safety standards reflect an international consensus on what constitutes a high level of safety for protecting people and the environment from harmful effects of ionizing radiation. They are issued in the IAEA Safety Standards Series, which has three categories (see Fig. 1).

Safety Fundamentals

Safety Fundamentals present the fundamental safety objective and principles of protection and safety, and provide the basis for the safety requirements.

Safety Requirements

An integrated and consistent set of Safety Requirements establishes the requirements that must be met to ensure the protection of people and the environment, both now and in the future. The requirements are governed by the objective and principles of the Safety Fundamentals. If the requirements are not met, measures must be taken to reach or restore the required level of safety. The format and style of the requirements facilitate their use for the establishment, in a harmonized manner, of a national regulatory framework. Requirements, including numbered 'overarching' requirements, are expressed as 'shall' statements. Many requirements are not addressed to a specific party, the implication being that the appropriate parties are responsible for fulfilling them.

Safety Guides

Safety Guides provide recommendations and guidance on how to comply with the safety requirements, indicating an international consensus that it is necessary to take the measures recommended (or equivalent alternative measures). The Safety

¹ See also publications issued in the IAEA Nuclear Security Series.



FIG. 1. The long term structure of the IAEA Safety Standards Series.

Guides present international good practices, and increasingly they reflect best practices, to help users striving to achieve high levels of safety. The recommendations provided in Safety Guides are expressed as 'should' statements.

APPLICATION OF THE IAEA SAFETY STANDARDS

The principal users of safety standards in IAEA Member States are regulatory bodies and other relevant national authorities. The IAEA safety standards are also used by co-sponsoring organizations and by many organizations that design, construct and operate nuclear facilities, as well as organizations involved in the use of radiation and radioactive sources.

The IAEA safety standards are applicable, as relevant, throughout the entire lifetime of all facilities and activities — existing and new — utilized for peaceful purposes and to protective actions to reduce existing radiation risks. They can be used by States as a reference for their national regulations in respect of facilities and activities.

The IAEA's Statute makes the safety standards binding on the IAEA in relation to its own operations and also on States in relation to IAEA assisted operations.

The IAEA safety standards also form the basis for the IAEA's safety review services, and they are used by the IAEA in support of competence building, including the development of educational curricula and training courses.

International conventions contain requirements similar to those in the IAEA safety standards and make them binding on contracting parties. The IAEA safety standards, supplemented by international conventions, industry standards and detailed national requirements, establish a consistent basis for protecting people and the environment. There will also be some special aspects of safety that need to be assessed at the national level. For example, many of the IAEA safety standards, in particular those addressing aspects of safety in planning or design, are intended to apply primarily to new facilities and activities. The requirements established in the IAEA safety standards might not be fully met at some existing facilities that were built to earlier standards. The way in which IAEA safety standards are to be applied to such facilities is a decision for individual States.

The scientific considerations underlying the IAEA safety standards provide an objective basis for decisions concerning safety; however, decision makers must also make informed judgements and must determine how best to balance the benefits of an action or an activity against the associated radiation risks and any other detrimental impacts to which it gives rise.

DEVELOPMENT PROCESS FOR THE IAEA SAFETY STANDARDS

The preparation and review of the safety standards involves the IAEA Secretariat and four safety standards committees, for nuclear safety (NUSSC), radiation safety (RASSC), the safety of radioactive waste (WASSC) and the safe transport of radioactive material (TRANSSC), and a Commission on Safety Standards (CSS) which oversees the IAEA safety standards programme (see Fig. 2).

All IAEA Member States may nominate experts for the safety standards committees and may provide comments on draft standards. The membership of the Commission on Safety Standards is appointed by the Director General and includes senior governmental officials having responsibility for establishing national standards.

A management system has been established for the processes of planning, developing, reviewing, revising and establishing the IAEA safety standards. It articulates the mandate of the IAEA, the vision for the future application of the



FIG. 2. The process for developing a new safety standard or revising an existing standard.

safety standards, policies and strategies, and corresponding functions and responsibilities.

INTERACTION WITH OTHER INTERNATIONAL ORGANIZATIONS

The findings of the United Nations Scientific Committee on the Effects of Atomic Radiation (UNSCEAR) and the recommendations of international expert bodies, notably the International Commission on Radiological Protection (ICRP), are taken into account in developing the IAEA safety standards. Some safety standards are developed in cooperation with other bodies in the United Nations system or other specialized agencies, including the Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, the United Nations Environment Programme, the International Labour Organization, the OECD Nuclear Energy Agency, the Pan American Health Organization and the World Health Organization.

INTERPRETATION OF THE TEXT

Safety related terms are to be understood as defined in the IAEA Safety Glossary (see http://www-ns.iaea.org/standards/safety-glossary.htm). Otherwise, words are used with the spellings and meanings assigned to them in the latest edition of The Concise Oxford Dictionary. For Safety Guides, the English version of the text is the authoritative version.

The background and context of each standard in the IAEA Safety Standards Series and its objective, scope and structure are explained in Section 1, Introduction, of each publication.

Material for which there is no appropriate place in the body text (e.g. material that is subsidiary to or separate from the body text, is included in support of statements in the body text, or describes methods of calculation, procedures or limits and conditions) may be presented in appendices or annexes.

An appendix, if included, is considered to form an integral part of the safety standard. Material in an appendix has the same status as the body text, and the IAEA assumes authorship of it. Annexes and footnotes to the main text, if included, are used to provide practical examples or additional information or explanation. Annexes and footnotes are not integral parts of the main text. Annex material published by the IAEA is not necessarily issued under its authorship; material under other authorship may be presented in annexes to the safety standards. Extraneous material presented in annexes is excerpted and adapted as necessary to be generally useful.

CONTENTS

1.	INTRODUCTION	1
	Background (1.1–1.4). Objective (1.5) Scope (1.6–1.7) Structure (1.8)	1 2 2 3
2.	DEMONSTRATING THE SAFETY OF RADIOACTIVE WASTE DISPOSAL (2.1–2.10)	3
3.	SAFETY PRINCIPLES AND SAFETY REQUIREMENTS (3.1)	8
	Safety principles (3.2–3.3). Requirements for the safety case and safety assessment (3.4–3.17).	9 9
4.	THE SAFETY CASE FOR DISPOSAL OF RADIOACTIVE WASTE (4.1–4.5)	15
	Role and development of the safety case (4.6–4.19)Components of the safety case (4.20–4.88)Interacting processes (4.89–4.100)	18 22 41
5.	RADIOLOGICAL IMPACT ASSESSMENT FOR THE PERIOD AFTER CLOSURE (5.1–5.5)	44
	Context for the assessment (5.6–5.34) Description of the disposal system (5.35) Development and justification of scenarios (5.36–5.46) Formulation and implementation of assessment models	46 52 52
	(5.47–5.50) Performance of calculations and analysis of results (5.51–5.69) Refinement of the assessment model (5.70–5.71) Comparison with assessment criteria (5.72–5.74)	55 57 61 62
6.	SPECIFIC ISSUES (6.1)	62
	Evolution of the safety case (6.2–6.22) Graded approach (6.23–6.28).	63 68

	Defence in depth (6.29–6.37)	71
	Robustness (6.38–6.42)	74
	Time frame for the assessment (6.43–6.51).	75
	Human intrusion (6.52–6.65)	79
	Institutional control (6.66–6.73)	83
	Retrievability of waste (6.74–6.78)	85
	Appraisal of options (6.79–6.89)	87
7.	DOCUMENTATION AND USE OF THE SAFETY CASE (7.1)	92
	Documentation of the safety case (7.2–7.17).	92
	Uses of the safety case (7.18–7.23)	99
8.	REGULATORY REVIEW PROCESS (8.1)	101
	Objectives and attributes of the regulatory review process	
	(8.2–8.6)	101
	Managing the review process (8.7–8.13)	104
	The use of a graded approach by the regulatory body (8.14)	106
	Conducting the review and reporting review findings (8.15–8.18)	107
REF	REFERENCES	
CONTRIBUTORS TO DRAFTING AND REVIEW		115
ROD	DIES FOR THE ENDORSEMENT OF	117
IA	EA SAFETY STANDARDS	117

1. INTRODUCTION

BACKGROUND

1.1. Disposal of radioactive waste represents the final step in its management, and disposal facilities are designed, operated and closed with a view to providing the necessary degree of containment and isolation¹ to ensure safety. The fundamental safety objective is to protect people and the environment from harmful effects of ionizing radiation [1] and as a principle:

"Radioactive waste must be managed in such a way as to avoid imposing an undue burden on future generations; that is, the generations that produce the waste have to seek and apply safe, practicable and environmentally acceptable solutions for its long term management" [1].

1.2. As for all facilities and activities involving radioactive material and radiation, the operator of a disposal facility has the prime responsibility for safety and has to assess the safety of the facility and demonstrate that the design and operation of the facility are compliant with the relevant safety requirements [1]. The safety requirements for radioactive waste disposal require, inter alia, that a safety case² be developed together with supporting safety assessment [2].

1.3. The safety case is the collection of scientific, technical, administrative and managerial arguments and evidence in support of the safety of a disposal facility, covering the suitability of the site and the design, construction and operation of the facility, the assessment of radiation risks and assurance of the adequacy and quality of all of the safety related work associated with the disposal facility. Safety assessment, an integral part of the safety case, is driven by a systematic

¹ Containment denotes all methods or physical structures designed to prevent or control the release and the dispersion of radioactive substances. Isolation of the waste from the accessible biosphere substantially reduces the likelihood of inadvertent human intrusion into the waste and its consequences.

² The concept of developing a safety case for disposal facilities, as outlined in this publication, is used in many States. The terminology used is different, though, in some States. For example, in the United States of America the term 'total system performance analysis' is used (together with the regulations relevant to the specific disposal method), covering all aspects of the safety case as described in this Safety Guide. In France, the term 'dossier' is used to describe the safety case. In Germany and Switzerland, the term 'Sicherheitsnachweis' is used. In Spain, the term 'estudio de seguridad' is used to describe the safety case.

assessment of radiation hazards and is an important component of the safety case. The latter involves quantification of radiation dose and radiation risks that may arise from the disposal facility for comparison with dose and risk criteria, and provides an understanding of the behaviour of the disposal facility under normal conditions and disturbing events, considering the time frames over which the radioactive waste remains hazardous. The safety case and supporting safety assessment provide the basis for demonstration of safety and for licensing. They will evolve with the development of the disposal facility, and will assist and guide decisions on siting, design and operations. The safety case will also be the main basis on which dialogue with interested parties will be conducted and on which confidence in the safety of the disposal facility will be developed.

1.4. This Safety Guide provides guidance and recommendations on meeting the safety requirements in respect of the safety case and supporting safety assessment for the disposal of radioactive waste.

OBJECTIVE

1.5. The objective of this Safety Guide is to provide guidance on how to assess, demonstrate and document the safety of all types of radioactive waste disposal facility. The most important considerations when assessing the safety of radioactive waste disposal facilities after closure are identified, and guidance is provided on best practice in undertaking such assessment and presenting the safety case. This guidance is relevant for operating organizations, which bear the responsibility of preparing the safety case, as well as for the regulatory body, which is responsible for developing regulations and regulatory guidance that determine the basis and scope of the safety case. To further support regulatory processes, the Safety Guide also provides guidance on the review by the regulatory body of the safety case.

SCOPE

1.6. This Safety Guide covers the preparation of the safety case and supporting safety assessment for all types of radioactive waste that require specialized disposal facilities. The Safety Guide provides guidance and recommendations on all periods in the development of a disposal facility. The emphasis is on the performance of the disposal facility and the assessment of its impact after closure. Other relevant aspects, such as operational safety and non-radiological risks, are addressed but are not discussed in detail. Security aspects are also not discussed

in detail although recommendations are provided on meeting the requirement for measures to be implemented to ensure an integrated approach to safety measures and nuclear security measures in the disposal of radioactive waste [2].

1.7. This Safety Guide also provides some recommendations on the involvement of interested parties, issues of communication of risk and approaches to decision making, as these are essential components of the decision making process in which the safety case is used. It also provides guidance and recommendations on the regulatory process.

STRUCTURE

1.8. Section 2 of this Safety Guide discusses the overall process of demonstrating the safety of a radioactive waste disposal facility. Section 3 summarizes the main safety principles and safety requirements to be met in the preparation of the safety case. The overall goal of the subsequent sections is to provide guidance on how to meet these requirements. Section 4 elaborates on the concept of the safety case. The components of the safety case and its role in the development, operation and closure of a disposal facility are described. Possibilities for building confidence in the safety case are also discussed. Section 5 addresses methodology for the assessment of radiological impact after closure, which forms the core element of the safety case described in Section 4. Various steps in this process are outlined and discussed in detail. In particular, guidance and recommendations are provided on the management of uncertainties within the radiological impact assessment, as well as on the use of the outcomes of assessments for comparison with assessment criteria. Section 6 discusses specific issues that arise in the preparation of a safety case. Section 7 addresses documentation of the safety case, and indicates possible uses of the safety case in the development of the disposal facility. Section 8 provides guidance and recommendations on the regulatory review of the safety case.

2. DEMONSTRATING THE SAFETY OF RADIOACTIVE WASTE DISPOSAL

2.1. The fundamental safety objective is to protect people and the environment from harmful effects of ionizing radiation [1]. Furthermore,

"Radioactive waste must be managed in such a way as to avoid imposing an undue burden on future generations; that is, the generations that produce the waste have to seek and apply safe, practicable and environmentally acceptable solutions for its long term management" [1].

The preferred strategy for the management of all radioactive waste is to contain it and isolate it from the accessible biosphere [2].

2.2. In accordance with the graded approach [2, 3], the ability of a chosen disposal system to contain the waste and isolate it from humans and the accessible biosphere should be commensurate with the hazard potential of the waste. This is achieved primarily by appropriate selection of waste forms and packaging, of the site for the disposal facility and of its design. Disposal facilities are not expected to provide complete containment and isolation of the waste forever; this is neither practicable nor demanded by the hazard of the waste, which declines with time.

2.3. Disposal facilities for radioactive waste have been constructed and operated in many States for several decades. Most facilities currently operating are near surface disposal facilities, but there is one geological disposal facility currently operating³, and progress is being made in many States towards the construction and operation of further deep geological disposal facilities suitable for high level waste [4–13].

2.4. As national programmes for radioactive waste disposal have developed, considerable effort has been put into developing systematic and internationally recognized approaches for demonstrating the safety of disposal facilities and for preparing safety cases for specific facilities. The safety case is defined as "the collection of arguments and evidence to demonstrate the safety of a facility" [2]. The demonstration of an acceptable level of safety of a disposal facility depends on the arguments in the safety case about the characteristics of the site and the facility engineering (e.g. the system of engineered barriers), the results of safety assessment and the management arrangements for ensuring quality in all aspects of safety related work.

2.5. Safety assessment entails evaluating the performance of a disposal system and quantifying its potential radiological impact on human health and the

³ The United States Department of Energy, Waste Isolation Pilot Plant (WIPP), Carlsbad, NM, USA.

environment. Safety assessment is a major component of the safety case for a disposal facility and should take account of the potential radiological impacts of the facility, both in operation and after closure. Radiological impacts may arise from gradual processes after closure that may cause the facility and its components (e.g. natural and engineered barriers) to degrade, and from discrete disturbing events that could affect the isolation of the waste (e.g. earthquakes, faulting and inadvertent human intrusion). Safety assessment should demonstrate whether the disposal facility complies with applicable regulatory requirements.

2.6. Recommendations on meeting the safety requirements established in Ref. [2] for different types of disposal facility are provided in Refs [14–16]. Reference [3] establishes requirements for safety assessment; these requirements apply to all facilities and activities, including disposal facilities during operation and after closure. For disposal facilities, particular consideration should be given to the need for assurance of safety over long time periods commensurate with the half-lives and amounts of radionuclides contained in the waste.

2.7. A classification scheme for radioactive waste is provided in Ref. [17] and is illustrated in Fig. 1. The classes of waste defined in Ref. [17] and discussed in para. 2.8 are generic, and the linkages made in the waste classification scheme of Fig. 1 between classes of radioactive waste and types of waste disposal facility are indicative. The linkages do not remove the requirement for thorough site specific safety assessment for each disposal facility, which, among other aspects, is used to establish the waste acceptance criteria for each facility. Nevertheless, the waste classification scheme provides an international point of reference and facilitates the exchange of information between States on waste management and can assist in the establishment of national strategies for waste management.

- 2.8. The following waste types are considered in this Safety Guide⁴:
 - Very low level waste (VLLW): VLLW arises from the operation and decommissioning of nuclear facilities, from the mining or processing of ores and minerals, and from research, medical and educational applications of radioactive substances. VLLW has activity concentrations above the levels for the clearance of material from regulatory control. Some radiation protection provisions are required for safe management of VLLW, but these

⁴ Very short lived waste and exempt waste are not considered further in this Safety Guide because they do not require specialized radioactive waste disposal facilities.



FIG. 1. Conceptual illustration of the waste classification scheme.

provisions are very limited in comparison to those required for radioactive waste with higher activity concentrations described in the classes below.

- Low level waste (LLW): LLW is suitable for near surface disposal, and includes a very wide range of radioactive waste, from radioactive waste just above levels for VLLW, to radioactive waste with levels of activity that require shielding and containment and isolation for periods of up to several hundred years. Low concentrations of long lived radionuclides may be present in LLW, but the acceptable concentrations are limited by the time period over which near surface disposal can ensure the isolation of the waste and, in particular, can sufficiently reduce the likelihood of inadvertent human intrusion into the facility through institutional control.
- Intermediate level waste (ILW): ILW contains long lived radionuclides in quantities that need greater (i.e. longer) containment and isolation from the biosphere than can be provided by near surface disposal. The boundary between LLW and ILW cannot be specified in terms of a particular level of activity concentration because allowable levels will depend on the actual waste disposal facility.

- High level waste (HLW): HLW contains higher concentrations of radionuclides than ILW and generates significant quantities of heat from radioactive decay. Owing to the high concentrations of long lived radionuclides, significant heat generation may last for several centuries. HLW may include spent nuclear fuel where this has been declared as waste, vitrified waste from the processing of spent nuclear fuel, and any other waste requiring a comparable degree of containment and isolation.
- 2.9. "The term 'disposal' refers to the emplacement of radioactive waste into a facility or a location with no intention of retrieving the waste.... Disposal options are designed to contain the waste by means of passive engineered and natural features and to isolate it from the accessible biosphere to the extent necessitated by the associated hazard. The term disposal implies that retrieval is not intended; it does not mean that retrieval is not possible.

"By contrast, the term 'storage' refers to the retention of radioactive waste in a facility or a location with the intention of retrieving the waste. Both options, disposal and storage, are designed to contain waste and to isolate it from the accessible biosphere to the extent necessary. The important difference is that storage is a temporary measure following which some future action is planned. This may include further conditioning or packaging of the waste, and ultimately its disposal" (paras 1.8 and 1.9 of Ref. [2]).

2.10. The development of a disposal facility usually involves an extensive programme of research, design and assessment work that may last for several years or decades. Once established, a disposal facility may be operated for several more decades. The lifetime of a radioactive waste disposal facility may be defined in three periods: the pre-operational period, the operational period and the post-closure period:

— Activities commonly undertaken during the pre-operational period include the development of the disposal concept and the safety strategy, site evaluation (selection, verification and confirmation), environmental impact assessment⁵, initial design studies for the facility, the development of plans

⁵ The term is used here in a broad sense. In some States, the term 'environmental impact assessment' is a specified process covering all potential impacts of the project with a view to soliciting acceptance of a project from all relevant authorities and which often involves participation of the public.

for research and development and monitoring, and the development of the detailed facility design. Licensing and construction of the facility also take place in this period.

- The operational period begins when waste is first received at the facility and continues up to the final closure of all parts of the facility. Radiation exposures may occur in this period as a result of waste management activities and these are, therefore, subject to regulatory control in accordance with requirements for radiation protection and safety of workers. Safety assessment, monitoring, and research and development programmes should be used to inform management decisions on the operation and closure of the facility. During the operational period, construction activities may take place at the same time as waste emplacement in and closure of other parts of the facility.
- The post-closure period begins after the facility is closed. After closure, a period of institutional control may contribute to the safety of certain disposal facilities (in particular, near surface disposal facilities). Institutional controls may be of an active or passive nature. Examples of active measures are the monitoring of radionuclide concentrations in environmental media or the monitoring of the performance and integrity of barriers, in particular in the case of near surface disposal facilities. Post-closure maintenance measures (e.g. the repair of covers for near surface disposal) also fall into this category. Other institutional controls may be of a passive nature. These could, for example, be ensuring that records on the disposal facility are kept and restrictions on land use are in place. States may have specific requirements for a maximum duration for which credit can be taken in the safety case for such controls. Since the functioning of such controls cannot be guaranteed, such controls cannot solely be relied on to ensure safety. They may, nevertheless, provide an important element of defence in depth.

3. SAFETY PRINCIPLES AND SAFETY REQUIREMENTS

3.1. This section lists the main principles and requirements to be taken into account when preparing the safety case and supporting safety assessment.

SAFETY PRINCIPLES

3.2. The safety principles to be applied in all radioactive waste management activities are set out in the IAEA Fundamental Safety Principles [1]:

- Principle 1: Responsibility for safety
- Principle 2: Role of government
- Principle 3: Leadership and management for safety
- Principle 4: Justification of facilities and activities
- Principle 5: Optimization of protection
- Principle 6: Limitation of risks to individuals
- Principle 7: Protection of present and future generations
- Principle 8: Prevention of accidents
- Principle 9: Emergency preparedness and response
- Principle 10: Protective actions to reduce existing or unregulated radiation risks

3.3. Many of the safety principles are reflective of some basic elements in Article 1 of the Joint Convention on the Safety of Spent Fuel Management and on the Safety of Radioactive Waste Management [18]. The relevant requirements for radiation protection are established in Radiation Protection and Safety of Radiation Sources: International Basic Safety Standards [19]. Many of the concepts of protection adopted in Refs [18, 19] are derived from the recommendations of the International Commission on Radiological Protection [20–24].

REQUIREMENTS FOR THE SAFETY CASE AND SAFETY ASSESSMENT

3.4. The following paragraphs set out the main requirements in Refs [2, 3] that are relevant for the preparation, updating/maintenance and use of the safety case. Other requirements in Refs [2, 3] are addressed in later sections of this Safety Guide.

Responsibilities for developing the safety case and safety assessment

3.5. "The responsibility for carrying out the safety assessment shall rest with the responsible legal person; that is, the person or organization responsible for the facility or activity" (Requirement 3, Ref. [3]).

3.6. For disposal facilities:

"The operator shall carry out safety assessment and develop and maintain a safety case, and shall carry out all the necessary activities for site selection and evaluation, design, construction, operation, closure and, if necessary, surveillance after closure, in accordance with national strategy, in compliance with the regulatory requirements and within the legal and regulatory infrastructure" (Requirement 3, Ref. [2]).

3.7. "The regulatory body shall establish regulatory requirements for the development of different types of disposal facility for radioactive waste and shall set out the procedures for meeting the requirements for the various stages of the licensing process. It shall also set conditions for the development, operation and closure of each individual disposal facility and shall carry out such activities as are necessary to ensure that the conditions are met" (Requirement 2, Ref. [2]).

These regulatory requirements and conditions will have to be addressed by the operator when undertaking safety assessment and preparing the safety case.

Requirements for the safety case

3.8. The following requirements apply for the safety case governing the development, operation and closure of a disposal facility:

- "A safety case and supporting safety assessment shall be prepared and updated by the operator, as necessary, at each step in the development of a disposal facility, in operation and after closure. The safety case and supporting safety assessment shall be submitted to the regulatory body for approval. The safety case and supporting safety assessment shall be sufficiently detailed and comprehensive to provide the necessary technical input for informing the regulatory body and for informing the decisions necessary at each step" (Requirement 12, Ref. [2]).
- "The site for a disposal facility shall be characterized at a level of detail sufficient to support a general understanding of both the characteristics of the site and how the site will evolve over time. This shall include its present condition, its probable natural evolution and possible natural events, and also human plans and actions in the vicinity that may affect the safety of the facility over the period of interest. It shall also include a specific understanding of the impact on safety of features, events and processes associated with the site and the facility" (Requirement 15, Ref. [2]).

- "The disposal facility shall be constructed in accordance with the design as described in the approved safety case and supporting safety assessment. It shall be constructed in such a way as to preserve the safety functions of the host environment that have been shown by the safety case to be important for safety after closure" (Requirement 17, Ref. [2]).
- "The disposal facility shall be operated in accordance with the conditions of the licence and the relevant regulatory requirements so as to maintain safety during the operational period and in such a manner as to preserve the safety functions assumed in the safety case that are important to safety after closure" (Requirement 18, Ref. [2]).
- "Disposal facilities for radioactive waste shall be developed, operated and closed in a series of steps. Each of these steps shall be supported, as necessary, by iterative evaluations of the site, of the options for design, construction, operation and management, and of the performance and safety of the disposal system" (Requirement 11, Ref. [2]).
- "A disposal facility shall be closed in a way that provides for those safety functions that have been shown by the safety case to be important after closure. Plans for closure, including the transition from active management of the facility, shall be well defined and practicable, so that closure can be carried out safely at an appropriate time" (Requirement 19, Ref. [2]).
- "The safety case for a disposal facility shall describe all safety relevant aspects of the site, the design of the facility, and the managerial control measures and regulatory controls. The safety case and supporting safety assessment shall demonstrate the level of protection of people and the environment provided and shall provide assurance to the regulatory body and other interested parties that safety requirements will be met" (Requirement 13, Ref. [2]).

3.9. The following requirement applies for all facilities and activities, including disposal facilities: "It shall be determined in the assessment of defence in depth whether adequate provisions have been made at each of the levels of defence in depth" (Requirement 13, Ref. [3]). This requirement is further explained by the following statement:

"It has to be determined in the safety assessment whether adequate defence in depth has been provided, as appropriate, through a combination of several layers of protection (i.e. physical barriers, systems to protect the barriers, and administrative procedures) that would have to fail or to be bypassed before there could be any consequences for people or the environment" (para. 4.12 of Ref. [3]).

Requirements for safety assessment

- 3.10. The following requirements apply for safety assessment:
 - "A safety assessment has to be carried out at the design stage for a new facility or activity, or as early as possible in the lifetime of an existing facility or activity. For facilities and activities that continue over long periods of time, the safety assessment needs to be updated as necessary through the stages of the lifetime of the facility or activity, so as to take into account possible changes in circumstances (such as the application of new standards or new scientific and technological developments), changes in site characteristics, and modifications to the design or operation, and also the effects of ageing" (para. 4.6 of Ref. [3]).
 - "The primary purposes of the safety assessment shall be to determine whether an adequate level of safety has been achieved for a facility or activity and whether the basic safety objectives and safety criteria established by the designer, the operating organization and the regulatory body, in compliance with the requirements for protection and safety as established in the International Basic Safety Standards for Protection against Ionizing Radiation and for the Safety of Radiation Sources..., have been fulfilled" (Requirement 4, Ref. [3])^{6,7}.
 - "The safety assessment has to address all radiation risks that arise from normal operation (that is, when the facility is operating normally or the activity is being carried out normally) and from anticipated operational occurrences and accident conditions (in which failures or internal or external events have occurred that challenge the safety of the facility or activity). The safety assessment for anticipated operational occurrences and accident conditions also has to address failures that might occur and the consequences of any failures" (para. 4.5 of Ref. [3]).

⁶ The current edition of the International Basic Safety Standards is Ref. [19].

⁷ It is recognized that radiation doses to individuals in the future, including those that may occur after institutional management of a waste disposal facility has ceased, can only be estimated. "Nevertheless, estimates of possible doses and risks for long time periods can be made and used as indicators for comparison with the safety criteria" (para. A.4 of Ref. [2]).

- "It is determined in the safety assessment whether adequate measures have been taken to control radiation risks to an acceptable level. It is determined whether the structures, systems, components and barriers incorporated into the design fulfil the safety functions required of them. It is also determined whether adequate measures have been taken to prevent anticipated operational occurrences and accident conditions, and whether any radiological consequence can be mitigated if accidents do occur" (para. 4.9 of Ref. [3]).
- "The safety assessment has to address all the radiation risks to individuals and population groups that arise from operation of the facility or conduct of the activity. This includes the local population and also population groups that are geographically remote from the facility or activity giving rise to the radiation risks, including population groups in other States, as appropriate" (para. 4.10 of Ref. [3]).
- "The safety assessment has to address radiation risks in the present and in the long term. This is particularly important for activities such as the management of radioactive waste, the effects of which could span many generations" (para. 4.11 of Ref. [3]).
- "The safety assessment has to include a safety analysis, which consists of a set of different quantitative analyses for evaluating and assessing challenges to safety in various operational states, anticipated operational occurrences and accident conditions, by means of deterministic and also probabilistic methods. The scope and level of detail of the safety analysis are determined by use of a graded approach, as described in Section 3. Determination of the scope and level of detail of the safety analysis is an integral part of the safety assessment" (para. 4.13 of Ref. [3]).

Maintenance of the safety assessment

3.11. With regard to the maintenance of the safety assessment,

"The frequency at which the safety assessment is to be updated is related to the radiation risks associated with the facility or activity, and the extent to which changes are made to the facility or activity. As a minimum, the safety assessment is to be updated in the periodic safety review carried out at predefined intervals in accordance with regulatory requirements. Continuation of operation of such facilities or conduct of such activities is subject to being able to demonstrate in the reassessment, to the satisfaction of the operating organization and the regulatory body, that the safety measures in place remain adequate" (para. 4.8 of Ref. [3]). 3.12. Furthermore:

"In the updating of the safety assessment, account also has to be taken of operating experience, including data on anticipated operational occurrences and accident conditions and accident precursors, both for the facility or the activity itself and for similar facilities or activities" (para. 4.7 of Ref. [3]).

3.13. The following requirements for the updating of the safety assessment apply specifically for waste disposal facilities:

- "Safety assessment in support of the safety case has to be performed and updated throughout the development and operation of the disposal facility and as more refined site data become available. Safety assessment has to provide input to ongoing decision making by the operator. Such decision making may relate to subjects for research, development of a capability for assessment, allocation of resources and development of waste acceptance criteria" (para. 4.13 of Ref. [2]).
- "The operator has to decide on the timing and the level of detail of the safety assessment, in consultation with, and subject to the approval of, the regulatory body" (para. 4.14 of Ref. [2]).

Documentation of the safety case

3.14. With regard to the documentation of the safety case:

"The safety case and supporting safety assessment for a disposal facility shall be documented to a level of detail and quality sufficient to inform and support the decision to be made at each step and to allow for independent review of the safety case and supporting safety assessment" (Requirement 14 of Ref. [2]).

3.15. "The results and findings of the safety assessment are to be documented, as appropriate, in the form of a safety report that reflects the complexity of the facility or activity and the radiation risks associated with it. The safety report presents the assessments and the analyses that have been carried out for the purpose of demonstrating that the facility or activity is in compliance with the fundamental safety principles and the requirements established in this Safety Requirements publication, and any other safety requirements as established in national laws and regulations" (para. 4.62 of Ref. [3]).

Uses of the safety case

3.16. The following additional requirements concerning the use of the results of the safety assessment apply specifically for disposal facilities:

- "Waste packages and unpackaged waste accepted for emplacement in a disposal facility shall conform to criteria that are fully consistent with, and are derived from, the safety case for the disposal facility in operation and after closure" (Requirement 20, Ref. [2]).
- "Plans shall be prepared for the period after closure to address institutional control and the arrangements for maintaining the availability of information on the disposal facility. These plans shall be consistent with passive safety features and shall form part of the safety case on which authorization to close the facility is granted" (Requirement 22, Ref. [2]).
- 3.17. "The results of the safety assessment shall be used to specify the programme for maintenance, surveillance and inspection; to specify the procedures to be put in place for all operational activities significant to safety and for responding to anticipated operational occurrences and accidents; to specify the necessary competences for the staff involved in the facility or activity and to make decisions in an integrated, risk informed approach" (Requirement 23, Ref. [3]).

4. THE SAFETY CASE FOR DISPOSAL OF RADIOACTIVE WASTE

4.1. This section identifies and provides guidance on the components of the safety case, its development and its role during the development, operation and closure of a disposal facility.

4.2. The components of the safety case are indicated in Fig. 2 and should include the following: the context; the safety strategy; the facility description; safety assessment; limits, controls and conditions; iteration and design optimization; uncertainty management; and integration of safety arguments.

4.3. The safety case should be developed from the conceptualization of the facility and should be maintained throughout its lifetime up to closure and licence



FIG. 2. Components of the safety case.

termination. Management systems for ensuring the quality of all safety related work are required to be applied throughout, and the regulatory process is required to be applied, as illustrated in Fig. 3. Arrangements to facilitate the involvement of all interested parties in the development and use of the safety case should be put in place.

4.4. Safety assessment is the main component of the safety case and involves assessment of a number of aspects, as illustrated in Fig 4. The fundamental element of the safety assessment is the assessment of the radiological impact on humans and the environment in terms of both radiation dose and radiation risks. The other important aspects subject to safety assessment are site and engineering aspects, operational safety, non-radiological impacts and the management system. Paragraphs 4.20–4.100 provide guidance on the various components of the safety case.

4.5. Individual components of the safety case have been or are already being developed for most new disposal facilities. The benefit of introducing the concept of a safety case is to provide a structured framework for documenting and



FIG. 3. Application of the management system and the process for interaction with the regulatory body and interested parties.



FIG. 4. Aspects included in safety assessment.

presenting all of the safety related information for the disposal facility in a consolidated manner.

ROLE AND DEVELOPMENT OF THE SAFETY CASE

4.6. In accordance with the requirements of Ref. [2] (see para. 3.8), a safety case is required to be developed to address safety during the operation of a disposal facility and after its closure. This Safety Guide focuses on safety in the post-closure period and provides guidance on the role and components of the safety case necessary to present all of the arguments and supporting assessment, analysis and evidence demonstrating the safety of a disposal facility. In this regard, the role of the safety case should be to provide:

- Integration of relevant information in a structured, traceable and transparent way that demonstrates an understanding of the behaviour and performance of the disposal system in the period after closure;
- Identification of uncertainties in the behaviour and performance of the disposal system, analysis of the significance of the uncertainties, and identification of approaches for the management of significant uncertainties;
- Demonstration of long term safety by providing reasonable assurance that the disposal facility will perform in a manner that protects human health and the environment;
- Support to decision making in the step by step approach to development of a disposal facility;
- Facilitation of communication between interested parties on issues relating to a disposal facility.

4.7. As outlined in para. 2.10, a disposal facility is developed in a step by step manner. The step by step approach adopted should enable:

- Systematic collection and assessment of the necessary scientific and technical data;
- Evaluation of possible sites;
- Development of disposal concepts;
- Iterative studies for design and safety assessment with progressively improving data;
- Incorporation of comments from technical and regulatory reviews;
- Consultation with the public for specific decision points;
- Political involvement.

The exact process followed should be determined on the basis of the type of facility and national practices.

4.8. Development of the safety case should commence at the inception of the project and should be continued through all steps in the development and operation of the facility through to its closure and licence termination. The safety case should also be used throughout all steps to guide the site selection process, the facility design, excavation and construction activities, operation of the facility and its closure. It should be used to identify research and development needs, to identify and establish limits, controls and conditions at the various steps, and primarily to provide the basis for the licensing process. It will also be the main vehicle of communication with interested parties, in terms of explaining the safety features and how a reasonable level of safety will be ensured.

4.9. The safety case may be developed in various ways and its content and structure will be greatly influenced by State specific legislative and regulatory requirements, and local concerns. Although some States do not use the term 'safety case', the approaches and processes used to demonstrate safety are compatible with and, in essence, similar to the safety case concept.

4.10. In accordance with the requirements in Ref. [2], the development of the safety case should be an iterative process that evolves with the development of the disposal facility. According to Ref. [2], the formality and level of technical detail of the safety case will depend on the stage of development of the project, the decision in hand and specific national requirements. The step by step approach adopted for development of disposal facilities provides a basis for decision making relating to the siting, design, excavation and construction, operation and closure of facilities, and should allow the identification of issues that require further attention in order to improve the understanding of aspects influencing the safety of the disposal system and/or to reduce remaining uncertainties by appropriate design choices.

4.11. When developing the safety case, the needs of the key parties that will review, use and approve the safety case (e.g. government, the regulatory body and interested parties) should be identified and should be well understood; such needs will depend on the local and national situation. The safety case, including supporting safety assessment, is the responsibility of the facility operator, and it will need to be presented in a manner that meets the needs of the different interested parties. As far as possible, prior agreement should be achieved through communication with those parties, on what is to be included, assessed and calculated, as appropriate for each step of facility development and for the relative level of hazard associated with the facility. For example, the expectations of interested parties with regard to presentation and interpretation of the results of safety assessment may increase as licensing decision points are approached.

4.12. The step by step approach, together with the consideration of a range of options for the design and operation of a disposal facility, should be such as to provide flexibility for responding to new scientific or technical information and advances in waste management and materials technologies. It should also be carried out in a manner that enables social, economic and political aspects to be addressed. The approach may also include options for reversal of a particular step in the development of a disposal facility and for retrieval of waste after its emplacement, if this is considered appropriate.

4.13. Within the step by step approach, the scientific understanding of the disposal system and the design of the disposal facility should be progressively advanced, and the safety case should become more focused on key areas of concern. It should not only be scientific understanding that is advanced, but also an understanding of the important contributors to risk. At each step (i.e. at each major decision point), safety assessment should be performed in a manner that will enable the current level of understanding of the disposal system to be evaluated and the associated uncertainties to be assessed before decisions are made to proceed to the next step. The safety case and supporting safety assessment should be reviewed and updated prior to each major decision point and periodically as necessary to reflect actual experience and increasing knowledge (e.g. knowledge gained from scientific research), with account taken of operational aspects that are relevant for long term safety. Following commencement of facility operation, revisions or updates to the safety case and supporting assessment should be conducted if significant changes are identified in operational practices, waste forms, design, etc.

4.14. The evolution of the safety case and supporting assessment from one iteration to the next should be documented so that it is transparent to interested parties (e.g. explanation of new data or reasons for changing aspects of conceptual or mathematical models). Of importance in this respect is to avoid an impression that the assessment is being manipulated to give more favourable results.

4.15. The regulatory body should specify the types and/or magnitude of changes and the time frames for which an update is required. Typical periods range between five and ten years, with account taken of factors such as the availability of new information, significant design or operational modifications, turnover and training of personnel, improvements in knowledge and advances in computational capabilities.
4.16. In the site selection process, some assumptions will have to be made regarding the detailed characteristics of the site and the design of the disposal facility and, therefore, the safety assessment will provide only preliminary estimates of how the disposal facility will perform. This is acceptable because the role of the safety case at this stage is only to determine whether a site is, in principle, suitable for a disposal facility. At later stages, more site specific data will be necessary and details of the proposed design will have been developed, which will allow operational and long term performance issues to be addressed in more detail in the safety case.

4.17. Revisions to the safety case at each step should be based on up to date knowledge about the facility and its evolution, including events that have occurred, the waste received, etc. It is also important that the safety case prepared for each step of the facility lifetime should provide sufficient depth of information and assessment to support the decisions required.

4.18. At the end of the facility lifetime, the safety case should contain all of the information that needs to be passed on to future generations (e.g. the basis for institutional controls).

4.19. It should be recognized that different facilities will accommodate different types of radioactive waste with different levels of hazard potential. Principle 3 (in para. 3.15) in Ref. [1] states that "Safety has to be assessed for all facilities and activities, consistent with a graded approach." This is further detailed by the following recognition in Principle 5: "The resources devoted to safety by the licensee, and the scope and stringency of regulations and their application, have to be commensurate with the magnitude of the radiation risks and their amenability to control" (para. 3.24 of Ref. [1]). Consequentially, "The extent and complexity of [safety] assessment will vary with the type of facility and will be related to the hazard potential of the waste" (para. 1.24 of Ref. [2]). Furthermore, the level of detail of the safety assessment performed for each step of the development and operation of a disposal facility will vary depending on the magnitude of the risks. As a consequence of the iterative approach to the development of the safety case, the relative importance of the arguments that are included in the safety case, and the level of scrutiny to which they are subjected by the regulatory body and other interested parties (which may change over time), should be commensurate with the potential hazard. Further guidance on the application of the graded approach to the development of the safety case is provided in paras 6.23–6.28.

COMPONENTS OF THE SAFETY CASE

Safety case context

Purpose of the safety case

4.20. As stated in para. 4.13, the safety case will be developed as the project progresses and will be used as a basis for decision making, for both regulatory decisions and other decisions relating to, for example, the design, supporting research work or site characterization activities. The context for each revision of the safety case should be set out clearly and should be updated as necessary and appropriate for subsequent revisions of the safety case.

4.21. The purpose of each revision of the safety case will depend on a number of factors, such as the stage of development of the disposal facility, and whether the safety case is to be submitted to the regulatory body as part of a formal licensing procedure or to obtain directions from the regulatory body. For each revision of the safety case, the operator should provide a clear description of its purpose, which, depending on the stage of development of the facility, could include:

- Testing of initial ideas for safety concepts;
- Site selection;
- Demonstration of the safety of the disposal facility;
- Optimization of the facility design;
- Identification of safety related issues to be addressed by research and development programmes;
- Definition or revision of limits, controls and conditions such as waste acceptance criteria;
- Assessment of the maximum inventory that can be disposed of (the 'radiological capacity' of the facility);
- Rationale for the duration of institutional control;
- Input to monitoring and data acquisition programmes;
- Periodic re-assessment as required by law or regulation;
- Application to extend or upgrade the facility or to co-locate new plant or waste management facilities;
- Closure of the facility, either at the planned end of the lifetime of the facility or as a consequence of non-compliance with the regulations;
- Application to re-open the facility after closure for non-compliance or for other reasons;
- Determination of whether remedial action is necessary.

Demonstration of safety

4.22. The approach to demonstration of safety refers to the safety objectives and safety principles that must be applied and the regulatory requirements that must be met. The safety objectives and safety principles may be established by the regulatory body and should reflect the safety objective specified in para 2.15 of Ref. [2]:

"The safety objective is to site, design, construct, operate and close a disposal facility so that protection after its closure is optimized, social and economic factors being taken into account. A reasonable assurance also has to be provided that doses and risks to members of the public in the long term will not exceed the dose constraints or risk constraints that were used as design criteria."

The safety principles adopted should reflect those established in Ref. [1], with particular reference to Principle 7 on protection of present and future generations: "People and the environment, present and future, must be protected against radiation risks." The regulatory criteria will be established by the regulatory body and, as a minimum, need to address radiation dose and risk constraints for workers and the public (both present and future generations), and protection of the environment. They need to cover the normal evolution of the facility and disturbing events — both events of natural origin and human induced events such as human intrusion into the facility. Internationally agreed criteria covering these aspects are set out in Ref. [2].

4.23. In addition to quantitative criteria, the regulatory body should set out qualitative criteria to be met and should provide guidance on how compliance with these criteria should be demonstrated. These criteria should cover all of the requirements in Ref. [2], with a view to ensuring that the disposal facility will be in compliance with the requirements.

4.24. The approach to demonstration of safety should also set out explicitly how the management of uncertainties will be addressed in the safety case. This should cover, as a minimum, how uncertainties will be identified, how they will be characterized and what the approach will be to their management. Specific recommendations on the management of uncertainties are provided in Section 5.

Graded approach

4.25. A graded approach is required to be taken in determining the scope, extent and level of detail of the safety case and supporting assessment [2, 3]. The graded approach adopted should be explained and justified, and should be such that the scope, extent and level of detail of the safety case and supporting assessment are commensurate with the level of risks posed by a facility or activity and the stage of facility development, e.g. generic disposal concepts being considered prior to site selection might be considered in less detail than for a specific site and disposal facility. Three aspects to be considered in a graded approach are given in Ref. [3]: the magnitude of the possible radiation risks and the maturity and complexity of the facility. Further guidance on the application of these criteria to waste disposal facilities is provided in paras 6.23–6.28.

Safety strategy

4.26. The early development and adoption of a strategy for safety is a key point in the development of the safety case. The safety strategy is explained in Refs [22, 25] as a high level integrated approach adopted for achieving safe disposal of radioactive waste. According to Ref. [25], the safety strategy should comprise an overall management strategy for the various activities required in planning, operation and closure of a disposal facility, including siting and design, development of the safety case, safety assessment, site characterization, waste form characterization, and research and development.

4.27. The safety strategy refers to the approach that will be taken in site selection and facility design to comply with the safety objectives, principles and criteria, to comply with regulatory requirements and to ensure that good engineering practice has been adopted and that safety and protection are optimized. The strategy should be established at the early stage of conceptualization of the disposal facility. In the early stages, the strategy may develop and mature, but it should be defined at as early a stage as possible. By the time the site is selected, the design concept to implement the strategy should be sufficiently well developed to provide assurance that the overall disposal system will provide and preserve the safety functions envisaged for the disposal facility. As the project develops, the safety strategy should be continually validated and any changes to it should be justified in the safety case. Any evolution of the safety strategy should be carefully recorded and the records should be preserved for use in the future when staff may have changed. 4.28. The safety strategy should address a number of key elements, namely: the provision of multiple safety functions and defence in depth, containment and isolation of the waste, the adoption of passive safety features, robustness of the disposal system, demonstrability of safety related features and aspects⁸, and interdependences with the predisposal management of the waste. It should also address the approach that will be taken to management of uncertainties, with a view to ensuring that the approach to safety described in para. 4.17 will be respected.

4.29. Reference [2] requires that multiple safety functions be provided, such that safety does not depend unduly on any single safety function and to ensure that if one safety function does not perform as intended, there are further safety functions to compensate. For example, if waste packaging is assigned a containment function and degrades more quickly than anticipated, the surrounding backfill material can provide a further element of physical containment to retard the migration of radionuclides by adsorption; or the host geological environment can provide for dispersion of radionuclides. The safety strategy should identify the intended safety functions, the time frames over which they will be available and how degraded performance of one barrier will be compensated by another mechanism or by components of the disposal system. The safety strategy should also address how the adequacy of the various safety functions will be demonstrated, e.g. by assessment, analogy, testing, etc. The strategy should indicate how an adequate degree of defence in depth will be ensured by the various safety functions. The adequacy of the defence in depth may be expressed in quantitative and in qualitative terms.

4.30. The manner in which containment of the radioactive waste will be provided should be set out in the strategy for safety, together with the manner in which the adequacy of the containment will be demonstrated consistent with the regulatory approach. The time frames over which the containment functions will be available should be specified and a justification for the time frames should be provided.

4.31. The concept of isolation involves essentially two aspects: physical separation of the waste from the accessible environment and ensuring that the safety functions are isolated from disturbing effects. An explanation and justification of how these two aspects will be provided for should be given in the

 $^{^{\}rm 8}$ Such demonstrability may be ensured by means of assessment, testing or other physical demonstration of functionality.

safety strategy, together with the manner in which their adequacy will be demonstrated, consistent with the regulatory approach.

4.32. The various safety functions are required to be provided, to the extent possible, by passive features of the disposal facility [2] and the strategy for safety should explain and justify how this will be achieved. It should also indicate and justify where active controls or features are to be used and how it will be demonstrated that reliance can be placed on such active controls, for example, monitoring or institutional control in the period after closure.

4.33. The safety strategy should set out how robustness⁹ of the safety functions will be provided for and how the adequacy of such robustness will be demonstrated.

4.34. The safety strategy should explain how it will be demonstrated that the intended design of the facility can be realized in practice. This may be undertaken by physical demonstration in mock-up facilities or on the site of the disposal facility, either on the surface or underground.

4.35. The safety strategy should set out how it will be demonstrated that interdependences with predisposal management of waste will be taken into account to ensure compatibility of the waste to be disposed of with the design and operation of the disposal facility.

4.36. In addition, the safety strategy should set out the following:

- The degree of caution that will be exercised when making decisions and the use of multiple lines of reasoning;
- The rationale for selecting the assessment methodology and the time frame and time windows for assessment, including a discussion of the various approaches to assessment and tools that will be used to verify, confirm and compare assessment findings;
- How peer reviews will be conducted;

⁹ A component of the disposal system may be considered robust if it will continue to fulfil its expected safety function(s) no matter what kind of perturbations may reasonably be expected to occur. The disposal system may be considered robust if it continues to provide adequate protection and safety under a wide range of conditions and scenarios that may reasonably be expected to occur.

- How consistency with international guidance and practices will be demonstrated;
- Other high level arguments as appropriate.

Description of the disposal system

4.37. The description of the disposal system should record all of the information and knowledge about the disposal system and should provide the basis on which all safety assessment is carried out. Information will be obtained and knowledge about the disposal system will evolve and mature as the project progresses and assessment is carried out in an iterative manner. As knowledge is developed, it should be used to determine future needs for system characterization and facility design. The system description should contain, depending on the type of disposal facility, information on the following:

- The near field, including: (i) the types of waste (e.g. the origin, nature, quantities and properties of the waste and the radionuclide inventory); (ii) system engineering, e.g. waste conditioning and packaging, disposal units, engineered barriers, cap or cover of the disposal facility, drainage features); and (iii) the extent and properties of the zone disturbed by any excavation or construction work;
- The far field, e.g. geology, hydrogeology, hydrology, geochemistry, tectonic and seismic conditions, erosion rates;
- The biosphere, e.g. climate and atmosphere, water bodies, the local population, human activities, biota, soils, topography and the geographical extent and location of the disposal facility.

4.38. Depending on the type of disposal facility, the description of the disposal system should include the following:

- A clear specification and description of the components of the system and their interfaces and associated uncertainties;
- A description of the overall safety concept and the safety functions;
- A description of how the components of the system will continue to be able to fulfil their assigned safety functions, both for the expected evolution of the system and for less likely events;
- A discussion of how regulatory or other requirements on system components have been addressed in the facility design;
- A description of the radiological, thermal, hydraulic, mechanical, chemical and biological processes that may affect the disposal system;

- A description of the interactions that may occur between system components;
- A description of how spatial heterogeneity of the waste has been taken into account, including associated uncertainties;
- A description of possible time dependent changes in the properties and behaviour of the system components and their interfaces, including how components may degrade or fail, and associated uncertainties;
- A description of possible environmental changes and their impacts on the components of the disposal system;
- A description of possible radionuclide migration pathways both for the expected evolution of the system and for less likely events.

4.39. The description of the disposal system should provide information on the data supporting the safety assessments, including the following:

- An outline of how the management system will ensure the quality of all safety related data that have been used;
- The sources of all data used (e.g. by reference to measurements and reports);
- The rationale behind the site characterization programme (e.g. sample selection, sample location) — data acquisition programmes should reflect the conclusions from any previous safety assessment on the need for information for the subsequent iteration of the assessment;
- A description of the techniques that have been used to characterize the site and collect monitoring data, and the uncertainties associated with these techniques and data;
- A description of how the radionuclide inventory has been estimated, and the uncertainties associated with the inventory;
- Any information used to support an understanding of possible future human behaviour in the region of the disposal facility (e.g. current human practices in the area, records of mineral exploration).

4.40. The depth and extent of information provided in the description will be influenced by the disposal facility type and will be more extensive and complex for facilities designed for the disposal of larger quantities and more long lived or higher activity waste. The description for a facility designed for the disposal of very low level waste will be less extensive and complex than one for high level waste. The actual extent and complexity for any particular facility will depend on a number of factors, including the amount of waste, its particular radioactive characteristics, the nature and complexity of the host site and the associated meteorological and hydrological characteristics. A justification for the extent and

complexity of the description should be provided as part of the safety case and this should be agreed with the regulatory body as part of the discussions that should take place at the conceptualization of the disposal facility and throughout its development and operation.

Safety assessment

4.41. The term 'safety assessment' is used in this Safety Guide to refer to all assessments performed as part of the safety case (see Fig. 4). This encompasses all aspects that are relevant for the safety of the development, operation and closure of the disposal facility. Thus, the safety assessment also addresses qualitative aspects, non-radiological issues, and organizational and managerial aspects.

4.42. In earlier publications (e.g. Ref. [26]), the term 'safety assessment' was used to describe assessment focused on the radiological impacts of the facility:

- Safety assessment was defined as the overall process of performing quantitative assessments of the radiological impact of the facility for the period after closure. This included development of the context for the assessment and description of the disposal system and its environment, as well as interpretation of the results. However, in terms of the broader context for the safety case, as illustrated in Fig. 2, these elements are considered part of the overall safety case and are not only part of the quantitative safety assessment. Addressing these elements in the broader context of the safety case does not represent any change of the actual methodology for the performance of quantitative assessments as discussed in Ref. [26]; the approaches developed in those publications are now integrated into the broader context of the safety case.
- Safety assessment in this Safety Guide also relates to aspects relevant for safety beyond the quantitative assessment of radiation risks, such as operational safety and the management system. This broadening of the term 'safety assessment' is a logical consequence of the adoption of the broader concept for the safety case as a basis for this Safety Guide.

4.43. The following sections provide an overview of the key elements of the safety assessment as shown in Fig. 4.

Radiological impact assessment for the period after closure

4.44. Assessment of the post-closure radiological impact forms the core of the safety case for a disposal facility. In addition to qualitative assessments, this involves a comprehensive quantitative analysis of the evolution of the disposal system and its environment, possible challenges to the safety functions and the resulting potential radiological impacts. A systematic approach to radiological impact assessment for the period after closure has been developed and described in Ref. [26]. In this approach, scenarios are used to describe possible evolutions of the disposal system and its environment. The potential migration of radioactive substances from the disposal facility, their movement in the environment and resulting radiation risks are quantitatively analysed by means of conceptual and mathematical models. Detailed guidance on this approach is provided in Section 5.

Site and engineering aspects

4.45. Quantitative assessment of the evolution of the disposal system as part of the radiological impact assessment for the period after closure should result in conclusions on the adequacy of the chosen or proposed site as well as of the intended design of the disposal facilities. The conclusions drawn from the quantitative assessment should be supplemented by qualitative arguments and assessments. The integrated set of results of the qualitative and quantitative assessments should provide:

- Sufficient demonstration of the adequacy of the site and engineering;
- Reasonable assurance of compliance with the relevant safety requirements, as summarized in Section 3;
- Assurance that the safety strategy set out for the facility is fulfilled.

4.46. The safety of any disposal facility depends primarily on the favourable characteristics or properties of natural barriers and the engineered barriers. Important characteristics of the natural and engineered barriers include their robustness and reliability over prolonged periods. Aspects that favour the robustness and reliability of a disposal facility and its environment are described in the following, and arguments for the quality of a specific site and facility design should be made on the basis of the provisions made in respect of these aspects.

Passive safety

4.47. The operator should demonstrate that, to the extent possible, the safety of the disposal system is ensured by passive means. This means that no active components or actions (e.g. monitoring) are necessary for the long term safety of the facility, although these may contribute to safety, in particular for near surface disposal facilities. Thus, it is primarily a combination of natural and engineered barriers that provides for safety after closure of the facility (see Ref. [2]).

4.48. In the design of the facility, passive safety measures are required to be taken into account to minimize the dependence of safety on active systems during operation and after closure.

Multiple safety functions

4.49. According to Ref. [3], an assessment of 'defence in depth' is required for waste disposal facilities, which will entail a demonstration that multiple safety functions are provided at the disposal facility. The term 'defence in depth' means a hierarchical deployment of diverse equipment and procedures in order to maintain the effectiveness of physical barriers placed between radioactive material and workers, members of the public or the environment, in normal operation, anticipated operational occurrences and, for some barriers, under accident conditions at the facility.

4.50. Application of the concept of defence in depth to a disposal facility will ensure that safety is not unduly dependent on a single component or control procedure, or on the fulfilment of a single safety function. The role and relative weight of the safety functions may vary over time. Application of the defence in depth concept to radioactive waste disposal facilities is discussed further in Section 6.

Robustness

4.51. Robustness (see para. 4.33) is a concept that is related to the defence in depth concept and may be applied to individual components of the disposal system, or to the disposal system as a whole. Guidance on the concept of robustness and demonstration of the robustness of a disposal system is provided in Section 6.

Scientific and engineering principles

4.52. Elements of good scientific practice include, among other things, making observations, developing and testing hypotheses, assessing reproducibility and peer review. The application of good scientific principles in the development of a safety case can be illustrated by considering, for example, work aimed at developing an understanding of groundwater flow at a particular site. Such work might involve taking surface and borehole measurements, putting forward hypotheses on influences on groundwater flow, testing these hypotheses with models using the data collected, using more than one approach or team in the modelling work to examine alternative conceptual models and their reproducibility, and subjecting the work to independent peer review (see paras 4.92–4.94).

4.53. The safety case should address how principles of good engineering practice have been applied in the design of the facility, and the operator should demonstrate in the safety case that the materials and construction techniques foreseen for the disposal facility are well understood, and that knowledge gained from similar applications confirms that these materials are well suited for the intended use. Wherever possible, the operator should make use of well established construction techniques and should give due consideration to feedback from experience gained in the use of these techniques.

Quality of the site characterization

4.54. The safety case should contain a clear description of the approach and criteria used in site selection and should demonstrate that the site selected is in accordance with the safety strategy and any criteria that have been established. The safety case should integrate knowledge of the site and its surroundings (e.g. geology, hydrogeology, surface characteristics, climate, local population), and modelling should be employed to help understand the possible behaviour of the system; the site information should be sufficiently comprehensive to enable this to be carried out.

4.55. Confidence in the assessment results will be enhanced if the site characterization and safety assessment programmes are of high quality; if site data collected by the operator are consistent with other existing data in terms of parameter values and the measurement methodology applied; if the safety assessment models developed are consistent with the properties of the site and the conceptual understanding of the site based on scientific principles; and if the conceptual understanding of the site and the safety assessment models continue to

be compatible with and appropriate for any new information about the site that may become available, subject to only minor refinement.

Operational safety aspects

4.56. In the assessment of safety in the operational stage, similar approaches are applied to those applied for predisposal management of radioactive waste as described in Ref. [27]. Also relevant for the operation of disposal facilities are Safety Requirements and Safety Guides for the operation of nuclear power plants, such as Refs [28, 29]. In addition, other issues, such as mining safety, may need to be considered in the assessment of safety in the operational stage of a disposal facility (e.g. in the case of deep geological disposal). Applicable requirements for non-radiological aspects (e.g. those for occupational health and safety) should be applied in an integrated manner with those for radiological aspects; how this is achieved will depend on the type of facility, the legal and regulatory framework, and the stage of facility development.

Non-radiological environmental impact

4.57. Radioactive waste may contain potentially hazardous non-radioactive components (e.g. heavy metals, pathogens). In particular, waste from uranium mining usually contains many non-radioactive toxic and/or carcinogenic substances in significant concentrations. The site selection and design development for the disposal system should provide adequate protection of people and the environment against such non-radiological hazards.

4.58. The assessment of non-radiological impacts arising from the disposal facility will be required and governed by environmental protection legislation. This lies outside the scope of this Safety Guide. Nevertheless, the approaches to assessment described in this Safety Guide may also be of use in the assessment of hazards posed by non-radioactive waste and in optimization of protection and safety against all potential hazards.

4.59. Environmental protection legislation and its associated regulations will result in several requirements on the construction, operation and closure of the disposal facility. Examples are restrictions in terms of traffic or noise pollution, which may limit the construction and operation of the facility. Other examples are limits, controls and conditions required for water management at the facility in construction and operation, as well as provisions made for post-closure control of water discharges. Such requirements arising from environmental protection legislation should be properly considered in the facility design. Thus, the

integration of safety arguments (see Fig. 2) should also take into account non-radiological impacts and should demonstrate the overall safety of the disposal facility and its overall compliance with all relevant legislative and regulatory requirements.

Management system

4.60. Requirement 25 of Ref. [2] states that:

"Management systems... to provide for the assurance of quality shall be applied to all safety related activities, systems and components throughout all the steps of the development and operation of a disposal facility."

General requirements for the management system are established in Ref. [30], and recommendations on how to meet these requirements are provided in Ref. [31]. Application of a suitable management system will contribute to confidence in the safety case and an assessment should be carried out as to the adequacy of the management system governing all safety related work, including provision of the necessary financial and human resources.

4.61. The requirements on the management system influence the development of the safety case in two ways. First, the description of the management system applying to the various stages of facility development should represent an important element of the safety case, contributing to the confidence that the relevant requirements and criteria for site selection, design, construction, operation, closure and post-closure safety are met. Second, programmes should be set up to ensure the quality of all activities associated with the safety case and safety assessment, such as data collection and modelling. This aspect is discussed in para. 4.39.

Management of uncertainties

4.62. The importance of addressing uncertainties in safety assessment is reflected in para. 4.59 of Ref. [3], which states that "Uncertainties in the safety analysis have to be characterized with respect to their source, nature and degree, using quantitative methods, professional judgement or both." Reference [3] further requires that "Uncertainties that may have implications for the outcome of the safety analysis and for decisions made on that basis are to be addressed in uncertainty and sensitivity analyses." 4.63. Guidance on approaches to managing uncertainties in connection with the quantitative assessment of post-closure radiological impacts is provided in Section 5.

Iteration and design optimization

4.64. The process of making decisions on design options is multi-faceted in that several varied and sometimes competing factors have to be brought together and reconciled to reach a decision. The decision making process will be iterative in most practical cases. The amount of iteration will depend on the stage of development of the facility and the nature of the decision to be made as well as the availability of data and models.

4.65. Early iteration in the decision making process should be undertaken with the available data and capacity for conducting assessment. The iteration needs to proceed only until the assessment is judged to be adequate for its purpose. Furthermore, additional information needs to be acquired only to the extent necessary to improve the basis on which the decisions will be made. Some decisions may necessitate iteration in respect of only one specific aspect of the safety case (e.g. the improvement of the data requirements for a specific model). Other decisions may necessitate more iterations, which may involve revisions of several components of the safety case, such as:

- The context for the safety case may be adjusted to, for example, treat uncertainties more realistically or to broaden the range of receptors considered.
- The strategy for safety may be revised.
- New data about the site may become available and/or the design may have been developed further.
- Triggered by such changes or by other factors (e.g. the results of peer reviews), the components of the safety case and supporting assessment may need to be revised and developed further.

4.66. The optimization of protection for a disposal facility is a judgemental process that is applied to the decisions made in the development of the facility design. Good engineering and technical solutions should be adopted, and good management principles should be applied to ensure the quality of all safety related work throughout the development, construction, operation and closure of the disposal facility.

4.67. For some decisions on the optimization of protection and safety, a qualitative approach based on expert judgement and on utilization of the best available and proven technology may be sufficient. The more complex an issue is and the more interconnections it has with other aspects of the disposal facility, the greater the need to demonstrate optimization. In order to demonstrate that safety can be considered optimized, the following important arguments should be shown to be valid:

- Due attention has been paid to the long term safety implications of various design options at each stage in the development, construction and operation of the disposal facility.
- There is reasonable assurance that the doses and/or risks resulting from the expected evolution of the disposal system will not exceed the constraints, over time frames for which the uncertainties are not so large as to prevent meaningful interpretation of the results.
- The likelihood of events that might disturb the performance of the disposal facility so as to give rise to higher doses or risks has been reduced as far as is reasonably possible by siting or design.

4.68. It should be demonstrated that the selected design option has been chosen by means of a well defined, rational procedure. Confidence in the selected design option may be increased if alternative design options are presented in the safety case with an assessment of their advantages and disadvantages, and a justification is provided for the preferred option. Consideration of alternatives is a regulatory requirement in some States (e.g. Ref. [32]).

4.69. Substantially different options to a project are generally considered at the project design stage. The safety case should describe the process used to select the most appropriate option on the basis of a set of predetermined criteria or considerations. The criteria used for the comparison of alternatives should include, in addition to safety criteria, environmental and socioeconomic factors (e.g. costs, public acceptance of certain options).

4.70. Examination of alternative means of carrying out a project involves answering the following three questions:

- What are the alternatives?
- What are the impacts, in particular the advantages and disadvantages, associated with each alternative?
- What is the rationale for selecting the preferred alternative?

4.71. Alternatives should be identified and described in sufficient detail to provide clear answers to these questions. For example, if alternative design options, such as different barrier types, are being considered, then each alternative option should be described and the potential radiological effects, costs and benefits of each alternative should be determined. The criteria and analysis of the different options should then be fully documented to support the proposed design. Further recommendations on decision making and appraisal of alternative options are provided in paras 6.79–6.89. Records should be made of the design evolution and the basis for design related decisions, and these records should be maintained throughout the evolution of the lifetime of the facility.

Limits, controls and conditions

4.72. The safety case should be used to assist in the establishment of limits, controls and conditions to be applied to all work and activities that have an influence on the safety of the facility and to be applied to the waste that will be disposed of in the facility. Examples include controls on construction processes, emplacement operations and backfilling materials and techniques, site specific limits on the types, activities and quantities of waste that may be disposed of in order to ensure operational and long term safety, and requirements on monitoring and on staff training.

4.73. Limits and conditions of particular importance for disposal facilities are the total waste inventory acceptable and/or the acceptable concentration levels for specific radionuclides in the waste. These should be defined and/or justified on the basis of the safety assessment. Waste acceptance criteria should be established both for individual packages and for the entire facility by considering the analysis of various scenarios (e.g. for the release of radionuclides to the environment and for transfer of radionuclides along environmental pathways). Consideration of human intrusion scenarios is also important and is often used to determine the acceptable levels of long lived radionuclides in the case of near surface disposal facilities. It should be noted, however, that large quantities of short lived radionuclides can also present potential problems, particularly for operational safety, and such radionuclides should also be considered in the safety assessment and in specifying limits on the inventory and on concentration levels. In addition, the safety case should also be used to assess the levels of (e.g. chemical) substances in the waste or the engineered barriers that may cause degradation of the natural and engineered barriers. Further details on the derivation of waste acceptance criteria for near surface disposal facilities are provided in Ref. [33].

4.74. The safety case and supporting assessment should also be used to establish a monitoring and surveillance programme for the site and the surrounding area that is appropriate for the specific disposal facility and for subsequent review of the programme. Surveillance and monitoring programmes should be developed and implemented to provide evidence for a certain period of time that the disposal facility is performing as predicted and that the components are able to fulfil their safety functions.

4.75. The safety of a disposal facility will depend on a combination of site features and administrative arrangements, which in turn may depend on the availability of suitably qualified staff. Training needs for staff who may be involved in development and operation of the facility should be determined on the basis of the potential hazards identified in the safety assessment and the measures that need to be taken to prevent anticipated operational occurrences and accident conditions.

Integration of safety arguments

4.76. The safety case should provide a synthesis of the available evidence, arguments and analyses. These should explain how relevant data and information have been considered, how models have been tested, and how a rational and systematic assessment procedure has been followed. The safety case should also acknowledge any limitations of currently available evidence, arguments and analyses, and should highlight the principal grounds on which a judgement has been made that the planning and development of the disposal system should nevertheless be continued. The safety case should include the approach by which any open questions and uncertainties with the potential to undermine safety will be addressed and managed. If the evidence, arguments and analyses do not provide sufficient confidence to support a positive decision, then the safety case, the facility design or even the disposal concept may need to be revised.

4.77. In general, the safety case for each stage of planning and development of the disposal facility will include all of the different evidence, arguments and analyses that are available to support the assessment of the quality and performance of the disposal facility. Findings that are in contradiction to arguments made in the safety case and uncertainties should also be discussed and analysed. This necessitates a detailed discussion of the following:

- The treatment of uncertainty in the safety case and supporting assessment;
- The quality and reliability of the science and the design work that form the basis for the safety case;

- The quality and reliability of the safety assessment, including the development of each scenario, the adequacy of the range of scenarios considered, assessments of their likelihood, and the adequacy of the methods, models, computer codes and databases used;
- Management system requirements on the performance of safety assessment calculations to provide assurance of their quality.

4.78. The emphasis placed on different arguments when presenting the safety case can vary, however, depending on:

- The concerns and requirements of the intended audience;
- The timescale for which safety of the disposal system is to be demonstrated, and the variation of the hazard with time;
- The stage of project development;
- The possible evolution of the disposal system;
- The associated uncertainties and their implications for the performance of the disposal system.

4.79. One important use of quantitative assessment results is for comparison with safety criteria; in particular with dose and risk limits or constraints. In addition, complementary safety and performance indicators can be used for the evaluation and appraisal of the results of calculations. Quantitative analysis should be complemented by other lines of reasoning that also consider semi-quantitative and qualitative arguments.

Comparison with safety criteria

4.80. A clear distinction needs to be made between objectives and criteria for safety and the indicators to be used to demonstrate that the criteria are met and the objectives are fulfilled. Objectives for safety are expressed in general terms, and international agreements exist as to these objectives. National regulations often establish standards and criteria relating to specific indicators (for example, dose or risk indicators), expressed as targets, constraints or limits. Such indicators may differ from State to State.

4.81. One of the aims of safety assessment is to compare the end points for the safety assessment with the safety criteria. However, an indication that calculated doses or risks are lower than the relevant dose or risk constraint is not in itself sufficient for the acceptability of the safety case for a disposal facility, since other requirements have to be fulfilled, such as the provision of multiple safety functions. Furthermore, safety is required to be optimized. Conversely, an

indication that doses could, in some unlikely circumstances, exceed the dose constraint need not necessarily result in the rejection of the safety case.

Complementary safety indicators and performance indicators

4.82. Indicators other than dose and risk can be used in the safety case, and these may provide additional confidence and be used to set the radiological impact assessment results in an appropriate context. The concept of complementary safety indicators (i.e. the calculation of other values at the end point of the assessment that complement the calculated values for dose or risk) has mainly been used in the context of geological disposal facilities, but can also be used for other types of disposal facility.

4.83. Commonly used complementary safety indicators include radionuclide concentrations and fluxes. Other such indicators may be based on properties that are not related to the radionuclide inventory but, for example, allow conclusions to be drawn about the performance of the engineered barriers. Other complementary safety indicators could include targets of a monitoring plan to verify the performance of the facility.

4.84. Complementary safety indicators may be compared with guidelines, criteria and reference values in order to judge the effectiveness of the performance of the disposal facility or of individual components. Reference values may be derived from a number of sources, such as legislation or regulations and other considerations, which may include:

- Regulatory criteria concerning maximum permissible radionuclide concentrations in environmental media;
- The results of sensitivity analyses conducted in the safety assessment (which may indicate that, for example, a particular minimum lifetime for a certain container is critical for the safety of the disposal system as a whole);
- Independent consideration of the processes by which the safety functions of the disposal system are provided;
- Societal values or expectations.

Multiple lines of reasoning

4.85. Confidence in the safety case may also be enhanced by the use of multiple lines of reasoning. The use of multiple lines of reasoning may add value to the safety case by providing a range of different arguments that together build

confidence in certain data, assumptions and results. Furthermore, certain arguments may be more meaningful to specific audiences.

4.86. Alternative lines of reasoning to complement the results of safety assessment are, for example, natural and anthropogenic analogues; aspects of the safety case in which such lines of reasoning might be established include those parts dealing with palaeohydrogeology, palaeoclimatology and neotectonics. In addition, confidence in the results of modelling in the safety assessment may be enhanced by the presentation of simplified calculations ('scoping calculations') of radionuclide migration or radiological impact.

Plans for addressing unresolved issues

4.87. The safety case for a radioactive waste disposal facility is required to be developed and progressively updated throughout the lifetime of the disposal facility [2]. Confidence in the safety case at any stage will be enhanced if each revision of the safety case includes a plan for further work, as necessary, to address significant unresolved issues, in particular to reduce significant remaining uncertainties or to reduce their relevance or avoid them entirely by, for example, changes in the design of system components.

4.88. At the earliest stages of the programme to develop a disposal facility, there may be many open questions and uncertainties, and the safety case should include clear plans for dealing with these at future stages (e.g. by site characterization or by optimization of system design) and should set out an approach by which these plans will be achieved. At later stages of the programme, and certainly by the time the safety case is to be presented as part of a licence application, uncertainties and open questions on safety should have been addressed in a manner appropriate for the decision at hand. The manner in which this has been done should be reflected in the safety case. Some uncertainties will inevitably remain (a geological barrier, for example, can never be fully characterized without, in the process, perturbing its favourable characteristics to some extent), but the safety case should indicate the reasons why these uncertainties do not undermine the arguments for the safety of the facility.

INTERACTING PROCESSES

4.89. As indicated in Fig. 2, there are a number of external processes that interact with the development of the safety case to ensure its quality and adequacy. The most important of these is the regulatory process through which standards to be

complied with are established and regulatory guidance to meet the standards is provided. It should also involve a process of structured interaction and communication to ensure that all of the expectations of the regulatory body for the safety case are met and that issues needing resolution are identified and managed. Section 8 provides guidance on how the regulatory review process should be structured and implemented to provide additional confidence in the safety case.

4.90. These interacting processes should also encompass the involvement of independent experts and interested parties. In addition, the development of the safety case should be carried out within a comprehensive management system that ensures the quality of the safety case and its documentation (see paras 4.95–4.100).

Involvement of interested parties

4.91. Early involvement of interested parties should be ensured as part of the process of building confidence in the safety of the disposal facility. A range of different models for interested party involvement has been applied in different States, and extensive research has been conducted on the methods of engaging interested parties in both national and international research programmes. A key consideration is that interested party involvement should take place within an open and transparent framework for consultation, with clearly defined rules of procedure. The process for involvement of interested parties should be set out in the safety case.

Independent review

4.92. Independent peer review should play an important role in building confidence in the safety case for a radioactive waste disposal facility. Peer review should entail a formally documented examination of a technical programme or specific aspect of work by a suitably qualified expert or group of experts who have not been directly involved in the development of the safety case and have no direct interest (e.g. financial or political interest) in the outcome of the work.

4.93. Independent peer review should be an active and ongoing part of the work leading to development of the safety case, and should begin at an early stage in the project [34, 35]. Peer reviews should be fully documented, including the scope and terms of reference for the review, the basis for selection of reviewers, the findings of the peer review, responses of the operator to comments made by reviewers and reviewers' evaluations of the responses.

4.94. In certain circumstances, international peer review teams should be established to focus on one or more specific topics or to evaluate an entire safety case and/or supporting safety assessment.

Management system

4.95. The regulatory body and the operator are required to put in place an appropriate management system to ensure the quality of all safety related work and activities [30]. The following aspects should be taken into account in developing an appropriate management system which should be designed to provide an adequate basis for the development and review of the safety case:

- The need for well defined, consistent and transparent criteria according to which the safety case is evaluated and decisions are made;
- The need for internal and external audits, as appropriate, to determine the adequacy of the management system and its implementation;
- The need to document and enhance the qualifications, competence and credibility of those conducting and reviewing the safety case and supporting assessment, for example, through the provision of training programmes and through their participation in international projects;
- The need for transparency and public involvement in the processes for development and review of the safety case;
- The need to ensure consideration of international recommendations, safety objectives, safety assessment methodologies, time frames, disposal concepts, etc. in the development of the safety case;
- The need to develop and maintain the competence and knowledge of the operator and the regulatory body over the whole project time frame.

4.96. The management system should include a planned and systematic set of procedures for carrying out and documenting the various steps in the process for providing confidence that the input data, models and results are of good quality. The need to build confidence in the results of safety assessment necessitates the application of programmes to ensure the quality of the various elements of the assessment from the earliest stage in the development of a disposal facility.

4.97. Confidence in the safety case will be reduced if it is perceived not to have addressed relevant issues. Completeness is one of the first things that the regulatory body is likely to consider in its review of the safety case (Section 8). Other interested parties may also wish to verify that issues important to them have been addressed. It is advisable, therefore, to use various methods to demonstrate that the safety case addresses all relevant issues, including the

relevant uncertainties. The range of issues to be addressed will depend on the stage of development of the disposal facility and may derive from several sources, including legislation, regulations and concerns of interested parties. Methods for demonstrating completeness may, therefore, include well structured cross references or mappings that provide a link from these sources to the safety case.

4.98. Traceability requires a clear and complete record of the decisions and assumptions made, and of the models, parameters and data used in arriving at a given set of results. Traceability also encompasses the possibility to trace back to the origin of the data and other information used in the safety case. Thus, a coherent referencing system supporting the safety case should be established. The records should include structured information on when, on what basis and by whom various decisions and assumptions were made, how these decisions and assumptions were implemented, what modelling tools were used, and what the ultimate sources are for the data.

4.99. Transparency requires openness, communication and accountability. This implies that the safety case and safety assessment should be documented in a clear, open and unbiased way that, for example, recognizes both the features of the disposal system that provide safety benefits and the uncertainties. The aim should be to provide a clear picture of what has been done in the assessment, what the results and uncertainties are, why the results are what they are, and what the key issues are, in order to inform decision makers. To increase transparency, it may also be appropriate to make the safety case documentation available to the public and to ensure that it is prepared in a manner and at a level of detail that is suitable for the intended audience.

4.100. Further recommendations on traceability and transparency in the documentation of the safety case are provided in paras 7.12–7.17.

5. RADIOLOGICAL IMPACT ASSESSMENT FOR THE PERIOD AFTER CLOSURE

5.1. As indicated in para. 4.44, assessment of the post-closure radiological impact forms the core of the safety case for a disposal facility. Radiological impact assessment for the period after closure is a process of evaluating the

performance of a disposal system and quantifying its potential impact on human health and the environment. The assessment includes both quantification of the overall level of performance of the disposal system and analysis of the associated uncertainties. The methodology used for radiological impact assessment should be systematic and the assessment should adequately address all safety relevant aspects in a graded manner (see para. 5.6).

5.2. The general methodology for assessing the impact of near surface disposal facilities after closure was developed within the Improvement of Safety Assessment Methodologies for Near Surface Disposal Facilities (ISAM) project [26]. The methodology has been adapted and tested, and has been found to be equally useful in assessing the impact of other types of disposal facility.

5.3. With regard to terminology, it has to be noted that in Ref. [26] the term 'safety assessment' is used primarily to indicate the radiological impact assessment for the period after closure. However, as already explained in para. 4.42, in this Safety Guide the term 'safety assessment' is used to reflect all elements of assessment (see Fig. 4) integrated into the broader concept of the safety case. This does not entail any changes to the assessment methodology, which is still based on that set out in Ref. [26].

5.4. The key components of the methodology for the radiological impact assessment for the period after closure, as discussed in this section, are:

- Specification of the context for the assessment;
- Description of the waste disposal system;
- Development and justification of scenarios;
- Formulation and implementation of models;
- Performance of simulations and analysis of results, including sensitivity and uncertainty analyses;
- Comparison with safety criteria;
- Review and modification of the assessment, if necessary (i.e. iteration).

5.5. Some of these components (context for the assessment, description of the waste disposal system, evaluation of results) overlap with the respective components of the safety case described in Section 4. This is a natural consequence of considering the radiological impact assessment for the period after closure as one element of the broader safety case. The discussions in this section relate specifically to the quantitative assessment and supplement the more general presentation in Section 4.

CONTEXT FOR THE ASSESSMENT

5.6. The context for the assessment involves the following key aspects: the purpose of the assessment, the philosophy underlying the assessment, the regulatory framework, the assessment end points, and the time frame for the assessment. In addition to the general aspects discussed in Section 4, the following guidance applies for quantitative assessment of the radiological impact of the facility for the period after closure.

Philosophy underlying the assessment

5.7. The philosophy underlying the assessment, i.e. the choice of approach taken in conducting the assessment, has been discussed in general terms in Section 4. With regard to quantitative assessment, some specific aspects are relevant.

Use of different approaches to assessment

5.8. For demonstrating compliance with regulations, it is usually required to show that the radiation dose or risk from the possible migration of radionuclides from the disposal facility will remain below a prescribed dose or risk constraint. It then suffices to demonstrate that an upper estimate for the possible release of radionuclides satisfies the constraint. This type of approach to assessment is usually referred to as a deterministic approach and is generally carried out in a conservative manner.

5.9. Uncertainty in a parameter value can, in principle, be described by a probability density distribution, either derived from observed statistics or more generally introduced as an expression of the degree of confidence in the accuracy of the value on the basis of expert judgement. Many uncertainties associated with a parameter that is not a numerical parameter can nevertheless be quantified and expressed as a probability distribution. An approach using probabilistic calculations derives the probability distribution for the outcome of the assessment from the probability distributions for the parameters used in the assessment.

5.10. Radiological impact assessment for the period after closure should be performed using an appropriate selection of approaches that, when used in a complementary manner, can increase confidence in the safety of a disposal facility. The different approaches that can be considered include: probabilistic and deterministic approaches, the use of simple conservative models and the use of complex, more realistic models. If a conservative approach is to be used, it

should be realistic, making use of empirical data, as practicable, as well as expert judgement in selection of exposure scenarios, conceptual models, parameters and simplified calculation models.

Probabilistic and deterministic approaches

5.11. A combination of probabilistic and deterministic approaches may contribute to increased confidence in the outcomes of the assessment. It is, however, important to be aware of the benefits and limitations associated with these two approaches.

5.12. A deterministic approach is easier to implement and might be more easily explained to a range of interested parties. This approach can also be useful for illustrating the impact of specific individual uncertainties or alternative model assumptions. Limitations of the deterministic approach include the inability to take probabilities and variability into account, and difficulty in justifying the choice of best estimate or conservative values for the parameters.

5.13. A strength of the probabilistic approach lies in its ability to provide a more comprehensive and explicit representation of uncertainty by considering the whole range of variation of the uncertain parameters. Such approaches also provide for more thorough and systematic sensitivity analyses, and can be used to derive risk estimates. Another strength of the probabilistic approach is that it allows examination of the projected performance of the disposal system under a range of conditions and assumptions, and therefore contributes to the robustness of the safety case and the regulatory decisions.

5.14. Challenges associated with a probabilistic approach include difficulties in obtaining or specifying appropriate probability distributions for the parameters, difficulties in assigning probabilities that can be justified to alternative model assumptions, the difficulty in communicating probabilistic assumptions and results, and the additional resources necessary.

Conservative assessments and realistic assessments

5.15. A realistic assessment is aimed at providing an indication of the most likely behaviour of the disposal system. In a conservative assessment, the ability of the disposal system to provide protection is deliberately underestimated. If a conservative approach is taken, the assessment should describe the justification for labelling certain parameter values or assumptions as conservative and quantitative estimates of the degree of conservatism should be provided, if possible. Further recommendations on the use of conservative assumptions and on assigning conservative values to parameters are provided in para. 5.67.

5.16. Both conservative and realistic calculations might be necessary in radiological impact assessment for the period after closure, and both approaches can be used to increase confidence in the safety of the disposal facility. For example, conservative models can be used, especially in early phases of assessment, to assess quickly the performance of part of or the entire disposal system. Simple conservative models may also be used to increase confidence in results obtained with more complex models. Conservative models are also necessary to deal with uncertainties that are not amenable to quantification. Conservative estimates may be used in the assessment for some parameters, while realistic values based on detailed characterization and/or more realistic models may be used for others.

5.17. The decision to use a conservative approach, a realistic approach or both will depend on a number of factors, such as the nature and objective of the assessment, regulatory requirements, the availability of data and scientific understanding, the complexity of the site and the facility, and available resources.

5.18. For optimization of the design of the facility or in order to demonstrate a detailed understanding of the behaviour of the disposal system, the assessment should be as realistic as is possible, depending on the availability of data with which to parameterize the models. A realistic assessment may, however, necessitate complex calculations involving a large number of parameters, and significant resources may be required to demonstrate that the data and models used do in fact lead to a realistic representation of the performance of the disposal system.

5.19. In order to demonstrate compliance with a numerical measure or standard of performance, it may be appropriate to undertake a conservative analysis based on relatively simple models. Such an approach will be feasible if there is a large margin of safety. Caution is necessary, however, because, if misused, results from overly conservative or worst case representations of the disposal system may lead to poor decision making that is based on assessment results that bear little resemblance to the actual performance of the facility. In addition, the use of an overly conservative approach can raise concerns of interested parties about manipulation of results, if later assessments adopt a more realistic (or less conservative) approach to demonstrate compliance with regulatory requirements. In order to avoid such situations, the choice of a conservative approach or a

realistic approach, and the reasons for modifying the approach if this is done, should be clearly documented and communicated.

Regulatory framework

5.20. The regulatory framework governing the conduct of a safety assessment should be documented as part of the context for the assessment, and the safety assessment should be conducted in a manner consistent with that framework. Thus, the safety criteria to be used in the assessment will typically be specified by the regulatory framework.

5.21. With regard to quantitative regulatory criteria, para. 2.15 of Ref. [2] states that:

"the calculated dose or risk to the representative person who might be exposed in the future as a result of possible natural processes... affecting the disposal facility does not exceed a dose constraint of 0.3 mSv in a year or a risk constraint of the order of 10^{-5} per year".

5.22. Furthermore, if inadvertent human intrusion:

"is expected to lead to an annual dose of less than 1 mSv to those living around the site, then efforts to reduce the probability of intrusion or to limit its consequences are not warranted.

"(d) If human intrusion were expected to lead to a possible annual dose of more than 20 mSv...to those living around the site, then alternative options for waste disposal are to be considered, for example, disposal of the waste below the surface, or separation of the radionuclide content giving rise to the higher dose.

"(e) If annual doses in the range 1-20 mSv...are indicated, then reasonable efforts are warranted at the stage of development of the facility to reduce the probability of intrusion or to limit its consequences by means of optimization of the facility design"¹⁰ (para. 2.15 of Ref. [2]).

¹⁰ The term 'site' refers to the area of the former site and its environs, as in the future the boundary of the site will have little meaning.

5.23. The quantitative criteria and the time frames for which compliance with the criteria has to be demonstrated may differ in different States and need to be specified in the context for the safety case and assessment.

5.24. If several facilities exist or are planned for the same site, the impact of all facilities should be taken into account in establishing which criteria to consider and when comparing the results of the assessment with these criteria. This may not be straightforward if a mixture of old and new facilities exists at a site, or if the periods over which risks in principle could exist are different for each facility at the site. In such situations, consultation between the operator and the regulatory body will usually be necessary in order to specify the criteria that are to be used in the assessment.

End points for the assessment

5.25. A clear description of the end points for the assessment should be provided, together with a justification for their selection, including:

- The assessment end points for radiological impact such as levels of dose or risk. These will usually relate to the regulations applicable to the facility, and it will be necessary to demonstrate that the selected assessment end points are consistent with the purpose of the assessment and with relevant regulatory requirements and guidance.
- Other safety indicators such as concentrations and fluxes of radionuclides, concentrations and fluxes of non-radiological contaminants and impacts on non-human species.
- A description of how the assessment end points will be used, for example, to determine compliance with radiological and environmental standards, or to make comparisons with natural background levels of radioactivity.

5.26. Different end points may be used for different periods (time windows) within the assessment time frame (see paras 5.34 and 5.35, and Section 6).

Receptors

5.27. A fundamental principle of radioactive waste disposal is that individuals and populations in the future have to be adequately protected without any need for them to take significant protective actions [1]. The protection of non-human species has been under discussion for several years (e.g. Ref. [24]). However, an international consensus on approaches and criteria for addressing this issue is still evolving. Therefore, this issue is not considered further in this Safety Guide. 5.28. In Ref. [23], the concept of a 'representative person' is used for the assessment of radiological impact on members of the public. Either the dose or the risk to the representative person of a potentially exposed group can be used as an end point for the assessment, depending on regulatory requirements. The receptors associated with each of the various end points should be clearly specified and described. The use of a range of possible receptors should be considered.

5.29. Normally, it is assumed that the representative person is located within the region of potential radionuclide contamination in the accessible biosphere giving rise to the highest radiological impact. It may also be assumed that radioactive contamination of the biosphere due to releases of radioactive material from the disposal facility is likely to remain relatively constant over periods that are considerably longer than the human lifespan. It is then reasonable to calculate the annual dose or risk by averaging over the lifetime of the individuals.

5.30. In Ref. [23], it is recommended that three age categories be used for estimating the annual dose to the representative person for prospective assessments. These categories are 0-5 years (infant), 6-15 years (child) and 16-70 years (adult). For practical implementation of this recommendation, dose coefficients and data on habits for a 1 year old infant, a 10 year old child and an adult should be used to represent the three age categories.

5.31. For long term dose assessments, it can be assumed that radioactive contamination of the biosphere due to releases of radioactive material from the disposal facility is likely to remain relatively constant over periods that are considerably longer than the human lifespan. It is then reasonable to calculate the annual dose or risk by averaging over the lifetime of the individuals, which means that it is not necessary to calculate doses to different age groups; the average annual dose can be adequately represented by the annual dose or risk to an adult [23, 24].

5.32. It should be ensured that the characteristics assumed for the individuals in the group are consistent with the capability of the biosphere to support such a group. For example, depending on the assumed environmental conditions (location, climate, etc.), the agricultural capacity or other productivity of a particular setting may limit the size of the group that can reasonably be expected to be present.

Time frame for the assessment

5.33. The time frame for the assessment is the longest period considered in the calculations for the radiological impact assessment for the period after closure. The rationale for selecting the assessment time frame should be explained and justified. More detailed recommendations concerning the time frame for safety assessment are provided in paras 6.43–6.51.

5.34. Depending on the purposes of the assessment, it might be convenient to divide the overall time frame into several shorter time windows for modelling or presentational reasons. It is also possible that different end points are used for different time windows [36].

DESCRIPTION OF THE DISPOSAL SYSTEM

5.35. Guidance on the description of the waste, the disposal system and its surroundings has already been provided in paras 4.37–4.40 because this is necessary, to a certain extent, for all elements of the safety case. The quantitative assessment of radiological impact over long time periods needs specific data to be provided that are determined by the scenarios defined and models used. The collection of the data needed for the quantitative assessment should proceed within an iterative process in parallel with the development and refinement of the scenarios and models.

DEVELOPMENT AND JUSTIFICATION OF SCENARIOS

5.36. When assessing the safety of a waste disposal facility, it is important to consider the performance of the disposal system under both present and future conditions. This means that many different factors (e.g. future human actions, climate and other environmental changes as well as events or processes that could affect the performance of the disposal facility) need to be taken into account. This may be achieved through the formulation and analysis of a set of scenarios. In this respect, development of scenarios constitutes the fundamental basis for the quantitative assessment.

5.37. Scenarios are descriptions of alternative possible evolutions of the disposal system. The development of scenarios is used to identify and define 'assessment cases' that are consistent with the assessment context. Each assessment case may represent or bound a range of similar possible evolutions of the disposal system.

The choice and the rationale for the choice of an appropriate range of scenarios and associated assessment cases are vital, and the scenarios selected strongly influence the subsequent assessment of the performance of the waste disposal system.

5.38. Scenarios represent structured combinations of features, events and processes relevant to the performance of the disposal system. Different types of scenario are usually considered, including a 'base case scenario' and 'alternate evolution scenarios' (which will include disturbing processes and events). The various alternate scenarios considered in an assessment will have most features, events and processes in common with the base case scenario (also called the 'reference scenario', 'expected evolution', 'normal evolution' or 'undisturbed performance'). However, some particular features, events and processes will differ between the scenarios, and these will characterize each particular scenario.

5.39. Scenarios are often not designed with the aim of illustrating the possible evolution of the disposal system and its surroundings, but rather in order to illustrate the properties of one or more of the natural or engineered barriers. For that purpose, it can be instructive to assign parameter values or other properties to the remaining parts of the barrier system such that the barrier under consideration is influenced in an exaggerated way. The aim is then to show conclusively that such exaggerated conditions do not hold true or that they can be avoided by design. By assuming such extreme conditions, the robustness of the various natural and engineered barriers can be more clearly exhibited. Scenarios of this sort are often called 'what if' scenarios to distinguish them from realistic scenarios.

5.40. Two main methods have been used for constructing scenarios. The method described, for example, in the ISAM project [26] may be described as a 'bottom-up' method and is based on screening of features, events and processes. When using this method, a comprehensive list of features, events and processes should be developed as a starting point. This may involve the use of generic lists of features, events and processes (internationally agreed lists, regulations, etc.) and the determining of site specific and system specific features, events and processes. This is followed by a screening process to exclude features, events and processes from further consideration that would have either a very small impact on the disposal system or a very low probability of occurrence. For the relevant features, events and processes, a thorough examination of interactions between them and their combination in suitable scenarios is performed. The process used for development of scenarios should be fully documented and justified. Criteria for screening features, events and processes may include rules relating to

regulations and/or to the probability of occurrence or consequences of events and processes.

5.41. An alternative ('top-down') method for developing scenarios is based on analyses of how the safety functions of the disposal system may be affected by possible events and processes (see, for example, Refs [4, 7, 11, 13]). This may be followed by a process of auditing the scenarios developed against an appropriate list of features, events and processes.

5.42. Regardless of the method used for developing the scenarios, all features, events and processes that could significantly influence the performance of the disposal system should be addressed in the assessment. This includes features, events and processes relating to events that could occur repetitively during the time frame of the assessment (e.g. floods, earthquakes). Hence, it should be shown that all potentially significant migration pathways from the facility have been considered and that possible evolutions of the system have been taken into account.

5.43. It should be explained and justified which scenarios are regarded as representing the normal or expected evolution of the system, and which scenarios address events and processes having a low or particularly uncertain probability of occurrence. To the extent possible, an indication of the likelihood of each scenario considered should be provided to help with assessing risk.

5.44. Depending on the time frames for the assessment, the range of environmental conditions that may occur at the site in the future should be considered and the range of potentially exposed groups of individuals should be identified. It is usually assumed that humans will be present and that they will make use of local resources. As it is not possible to predict future human behaviour with any certainty, it is generally assumed that humans in the future will have similar habits to present humans, except where such an assumption is clearly inconsistent with assumed variations in climatic conditions at a site.

5.45. When estimating risk, it is necessary to describe the approach taken to determining risk and to identify clearly whether the probabilities of occurrence of events and processes and/or scenarios were assessed, how the uncertainty associated with each scenario was dealt with, and which scenarios were included in the risk evaluations. If probabilities of occurrence of events and processes are used in risk calculations, the results can be compared to risk criteria. If the probability of occurrence of each scenario is not used — so that only doses or risks conditional on the occurrence of the scenario are calculated — it should be

explained how the assessment results from various scenarios are compared to any regulatory criteria on risk.

5.46. In Ref. [22], two approaches are set out for showing whether constraints are satisfied: (i) aggregation of risk by combining doses and their probabilities of occurrence; or (ii) separate presentation of the dose and its corresponding probability of occurrence. In an aggregated approach, the total risk from all credible processes that may give rise to doses to future individuals is compared with the risk constraint. In a disaggregated approach to doses and their probabilities, the radiological significance can be evaluated from separate consideration of the resultant doses and their probability of occurrence. It should be noted that this second approach does not necessitate precise quantification of the probability of occurrence of particular scenarios, but rather an appreciation of their radiological consequences in reference to their estimated probability of occurrence. Other considerations, such as the duration or the spatial extent of the calculated doses or risks, may also be taken into account in evaluating the significance of each scenario. Although a similar level of safety can be demonstrated by either of these approaches, more information may be obtained for decision making purposes from separate consideration of the probability of occurrence of a particular situation giving rise to a dose, and the resulting dose.

FORMULATION AND IMPLEMENTATION OF ASSESSMENT MODELS

5.47. Once the scenarios have been developed, the corresponding assessments should be carried out. This is commonly undertaken using assessment models. An assessment model will be developed from the following components:

- A conceptual model, which is a representation of the behaviour of the system that is suitable for the particular purpose of the assessment as defined in the context for the assessment: The conceptual model provides a description of the components of the system and the interactions between these components. It also includes a set of assumptions concerning the geometry of the system and the chemical, physical, hydrogeological, biological and mechanical behaviour of the system, consistent with the information and knowledge available.
- A mathematical model, which is a representation of the features and processes included in the conceptual model using mathematical equations: The representation can vary in scope and complexity depending on the level of understanding of the phenomena or processes being modelled and the

information and data available. The mathematical model can be used for performing quantitative analyses.

— A computer code, which is a software implementation of the mathematical model that facilitates performance of the assessment calculations: The computer code may include numerical schemes for solving the equations in the mathematical model.

5.48. Specific models often have to be developed for particular processes and/or system components. For the purposes of radiological impact assessment for the period after closure, information provided by these detailed models will need to be integrated in such a way that it is possible to assess the overall performance capabilities of the disposal system. This integration process may necessitate simplifications, which should be properly justified and managed.

5.49. In developing assessment models, it should be ensured, as far as possible, that:

- The level of detail and the balance between realism and conservatism in modelling is fit for purpose, given the status of the programme for development of a disposal facility, the context for the assessment and existing knowledge of the disposal system;
- The conceptual model provides a reasonable representation of the disposal system, and the mathematical model adequately represents the conceptual model;
- Any alternative conceptual and mathematical models that have been considered or evaluated are documented in order to provide supporting arguments as to the adequacy of the selected models;
- Appropriate exercises for model verification and evaluation are conducted and documented to build confidence in the suitability of the model for its intended purpose;
- Adequate quality assurance and quality control measures are applied to the software used.

5.50. In developing the models, it is necessary to identify and select the parameters that will be quantified, a process that is called model parameterization. Parameter values also have to be selected. In this process, the following should be ensured:

— Parameter values used in the models and codes for assessment calculations should be documented, together with the justification for their use. The process of model parameterization should be traceable to source data.
- Records should be kept of how site specific and system specific characterization data have been used to derive parameter values used in the assessment calculations.
- Where a deterministic approach has been applied, a justification for the conservatism or realism of selected parameter values used in the calculations should be provided.
- Where a probabilistic approach has been used in the assessments, a justification of the selected probability distributions should be provided.

PERFORMANCE OF CALCULATIONS AND ANALYSIS OF RESULTS

5.51. Once the models have been parameterized, they can be used for performing deterministic and/or probabilistic calculations for the assessment cases corresponding to the different scenarios.

5.52. The assessment cases should adequately address the appropriate scenarios using the conceptual models and site and design information, and using a sufficient range of sensitivity and uncertainty analyses. The latter will contribute to an understanding of the system. It is important that uncertainties and parameter correlations are recognized and treated in an appropriate way.

5.53. When presenting the output from the calculations, sufficient results should be provided, both those necessary for comparison with the ultimate assessment end points and those necessary for comparison with alternative safety or performance indicators. In addition to fully aggregated results (e.g. annual dose or risk evolution over time), disaggregated entities (such as fluxes through different components of the system) should be presented in order to improve understanding of the assessment and to make the assessment traceable. The approach to be used to treat the assessment results should be set out in the safety case. For example, it should be explained whether the assessment results (end points) will be compared directly with regulatory criteria (e.g. safety targets) or whether they will be used for illustrative or other purposes.

Management of uncertainties

5.54. In view of the complexity of radioactive waste disposal systems, efforts should be undertaken in the assessment to understand the significance of uncertainties and to reduce or bound uncertainties.

5.55. The analysis of uncertainties should be an integral part of the calculation process and, whenever possible, reported results should include ranges of possible values (indicating what each range represents) rather than single point values. The analysis of uncertainties should be adequate for the purpose of the assessment.

Sources of uncertainty

5.56. In a post-closure radiological impact assessment for a disposal facility, there are several sources of uncertainty, which can be broadly categorized as: (i) scenario uncertainty; (ii) modelling uncertainty; and (iii) data and/or parameter uncertainty.

5.57. Scenario uncertainty refers to uncertainty in the future states of the disposal system. It includes uncertainty in the evolution of the disposal system, human use of the environment, and geological and other long term processes, as well as human intrusion.

5.58. Modelling uncertainty arises from a necessarily imperfect knowledge of the processes, which leads to an imperfect conceptual model. The mathematical representation of the conceptual model will have involved some simplification, also contributing to modelling uncertainty. An example is the use of one dimensional models to describe transport processes. Imprecision in the numerical solution of mathematical models is another source of uncertainty falling into this category.

5.59. Data and/or parameter uncertainty refers to the uncertainty in the values of the parameters used in the assessment model. This category often includes uncertainty in the intrinsic characteristics of the components of the system, such as:

- Waste characteristics: radionuclide inventory, physical and chemical form, content of chemical substances such as complexing agents, hazardous substances, etc.;
- Waste package characteristics: mechanical and chemical performance of the container and the matrix, composition of the waste form, etc.;
- Disposal facility characteristics: dimensions, backfill material, characteristics of concrete, etc.;
- Geosphere characteristics: hydrogeology, geochemical properties, etc.;
- Biosphere characteristics: soil properties, crop characteristics, etc.

Uncertainty and sensitivity analyses

5.60. A distinction should be made between uncertainties in the value of a variable due to its random variability, called aleatory uncertainties, and uncertainties due to lack of knowledge, called epistemic uncertainties. The main reason for distinguishing between these two types of uncertainty is that, although they are usually treated analogously in modelling, the possibilities and approaches to quantify and reduce these uncertainties are different. Aleatory uncertainties can, in principle, be quantified objectively on the basis of measurements and can be described with probability distributions. Quantification of epistemic uncertainties is always subjective and may be difficult or, in some cases, even impossible. Unlike aleatory uncertainties, epistemic uncertainties are sometimes (although not always) amenable to reduction by further research. In some situations, it may be useful to assign probabilities also to epistemic uncertainties, so that their effects can be studied. However, these probabilities have to be distinguished from those associated with aleatory uncertainties because of different approaches for their quantification and because of different possibilities for the reduction of epistemic uncertainties.

5.61. Uncertainty analysis is the estimation of the uncertainties in the assessment end points from the uncertainties in the input data and model parameters. Sensitivity analysis is used to identify the relative importance of each uncertain input parameter to the results of the assessment. Uncertainty analysis and sensitivity analysis are described in detail in Ref. [37].

5.62. When defining an approach for the treatment of uncertainties, it is convenient to differentiate between scenario uncertainties, and modelling uncertainties and data and/or parameter uncertainties. Possible approaches for their treatment are outlined below.

Treatment of scenario uncertainties

5.63. Scenario uncertainties are usually dealt with by performing the assessment for a range of scenarios, usually comprising a base case scenario and several alternate evolution scenarios. These scenarios should be derived using appropriate, well defined procedures in which choices and decisions are structured, guided and documented. This comparison of assessments for various scenarios will provide an indication of the significance of the uncertainty in respect of the evolution of the site and disposal system. It may be determined that the scenario uncertainty is acceptable in the overall context of the safety case, or the comparison may indicate that changes to the design should be considered.

Treatment of modelling uncertainties and data and parameter uncertainties

5.64. For each scenario, it is necessary to deal with uncertainties in the models and parameter values used. Correlations between parameters also have to be taken into account in the treatment of uncertainties. Although actions can be undertaken to reduce some uncertainties, there are always remaining uncertainties that have to be dealt with in such a way that it is possible to draw conclusions from the results of the assessment and to make decisions.

5.65. A commonly used approach to address modelling uncertainties is to perform inter-comparisons between alternative models, and, in some cases, also between model predictions and empirical observations. It is, of course, not possible to make direct comparisons between long term predictions and observations.

5.66. Sometimes, it is possible to demonstrate by sensitivity and/or uncertainty analyses that a given uncertainty is not significant to the safety of the disposal facility. For example, the sensitivity study may show that the model is not sensitive to some parameters, even when these are varied over the whole range of possible values.

5.67. Another commonly used approach to treat uncertainties is to use conservative (cautious) assumptions. For example, when simplifying the models used, a conservative view can be taken. Another example is to assign conservative values to model parameters. This approach has several advantages, in particular for demonstration of compliance with regulatory criteria. However, in some cases, such conservative assumptions may lead to assessments representing situations that are extremely unrealistic or impossible and, therefore, difficult to interpret and communicate. Furthermore, when conservative values are assigned to several parameters, the results of the calculations might be overly conservative and would provide a poor basis for decision making. Another important consideration is that an assumption that is conservative in one scenario, or for one nuclide, might not be so for another; for example, an assumption that overestimates migration of radionuclides from a facility may underestimate the long term risk from intrusion. The conservatism of the assumptions should be justified in relation to their impact on the assessment end points.

5.68. Probabilistic assessments can be used to quantify the risks associated with the scenarios in a manner that takes account of a range of parameter values arising from associated uncertainties. Probabilistic assessments should avoid realizations with combinations of the parameters corresponding to states of the system that would be impossible or very unlikely in practice. Impossible combinations of parameters may be generated, in Monte Carlo simulations, when sampling from the probability distributions of the different variables, for example, if correlations are not taken into account. Probabilistic assessments should also be conducted so as to avoid undue 'risk dilution', i.e. masking of the impact of a very significant event at some point in the lifetime of the facility by rendering its consequences of little significance in the overall assessment of risk when multiplied by the probability of occurrence of the event [38].

5.69. An important issue lies in the communication of the results of the probabilistic assessments to decision makers and other interested parties. For such purposes, it may be useful to perform deterministic calculations and to analyse 'what if' scenarios for illustrating how the uncertainties affect the performance of the disposal system. When addressing uncertainties, a judgement should be provided about their relevance for safety, and a strategy should be proposed for addressing them in the future.

REFINEMENT OF THE ASSESSMENT MODEL

5.70. The level of detail to which the model is developed and the associated amount and quality of data necessary will depend on the context for the assessment (see Section 4). For example, in early versions of the safety case (such as site selection or initial investigations), it might be sufficient to generate relatively simple models for screening purposes that can be implemented using simple computer tools such as spreadsheets and data that are readily available. Following the review of the results, it might be appropriate to improve certain models and collect further data, and to implement them using more sophisticated computer codes. Models and data for later revisions of the safety case, especially for the final revision, may need to be even more comprehensive.

5.71. Any lessons learned in applying the models and interpreting results should be used to revisit assumptions and decisions made in the course of model development. It is likely that such information can be used to refine the models, perhaps by identification of particularly important features, events and processes or sensitive parameters.

COMPARISON WITH ASSESSMENT CRITERIA

5.72. Radiation doses to people in the future can only be estimated and the uncertainties associated with these estimates will increase for times further into the future. Estimates of doses and risks for very long time periods can be made and compared with appropriate criteria to provide an indication of whether the disposal facility is acceptable given the current understanding of the disposal system. Such estimates should not be regarded as predictions of future health detriments.

5.73. Comparison of calculated doses with estimates of the doses that may arise from naturally occurring radionuclides may also be a useful indicator of the significance of the very long term impacts of the disposal system. Other indicators should also be considered, such as activity concentrations in the environment or the retention capacity of the disposal system.

5.74. Results from analysis of human intrusion scenarios for near surface disposal facilities should be compared with the criteria provided in para. 5.22. However, for facilities other than near surface facilities, such as geological disposal facilities, where the likelihood of human intrusion has essentially been eliminated, assessment of human intrusion scenarios may be performed to test the robustness of the system. Consideration of possibilities for human intrusion should also be one of the aspects of site selection.

6. SPECIFIC ISSUES

6.1. This section provides guidance on several issues that may need particular consideration when developing the safety case for a radioactive waste disposal facility. The issues considered are:

- The role and content of the safety case at different stages of facility development;
- The graded approach;
- Defence in depth;
- Robustness of the disposal system and of the safety assessment;
- Time frames for assessment;
- Human intrusion;

- Institutional control;
- Retrievability of waste;
- Appraisal of options.

EVOLUTION OF THE SAFETY CASE

6.2. The safety case will evolve in several stages:

- Concept development;
- Site investigation and site selection;
- Development of the design and construction;
- Operation and closure;
- The period after closure.

Especially early in the development of a disposal facility, these stages may overlap and some iteration may be necessary. This section provides an overview of the role and content of the safety case at each of these stages.

6.3. The level of detail in the safety case at each stage will depend on the type of facility, the technology to be used and other factors, and should be determined in accordance with a graded approach.

Concept development

6.4. The first step in the development of a disposal facility addresses concept definition. The safety case for this step should present the strategy for safety and the way it will be met. At this stage, it will generally not be possible to provide a detailed description and assessment of the facility. Nevertheless, some initial information, for example, on the type of host rock, may be available. Key aspects relating to the strategy for safety and to the conceptual design of the facility should be addressed. In the absence of any quantitative demonstration, qualitative justification for the strategy for safety adopted will have to be provided in the safety case. In addition, the approach to safety assessment, the management system and management of uncertainties should be set out and explained, even though these aspects will evolve significantly in subsequent steps of the project.

6.5. In accordance with the application of the strategy for safety to the disposal facility and its components, the safety case should address specifically how, individually and in combination, the components of the disposal system will ensure that all safety requirements will be met. In general, the safety case should

include a description of the safety functions assigned to each component of the disposal system (both in operation and in the period after closure) and should provide an assessment of the ability of these components (including natural barriers) to fulfil their given role. The safety case should also address the feasibility of construction. In all these respects, statements about the performance of the disposal system should be justified and uncertainties remaining at the particular step of the project should be identified.

6.6. The safety case should explain how it is intended that the characteristics and properties of each component of the disposal system will meet their allocated safety functions and how this will evolve with time. This explanation should be supported by the following:

- An overview of the technical feasibility of the proposed design options, identifying aspects that rely on already proven techniques and those that are new and need future confirmation through experimental tests;
- An overview of the level of knowledge about the ability of each component of the disposal system to fulfil its expected role under anticipated conditions and disturbing events that have been identified as possible perturbations;
- An assessment of how the components of the disposal system will function together in a complementary manner to ensure that there is adequate defence in depth and that safety is not unduly dependent on a single safety function.

These factors should be supplemented by an overview of the planned site characterization programme and the research and development programme to show how missing information will be obtained in the future.

6.7. At the stage of concept definition, the safety assessment can only be very preliminary. Nevertheless, it is desirable to carry out such a preliminary assessment in order to provide a broad estimate of the order of magnitude of possible impacts, on the basis of generic considerations of the evolution of the site, and to begin to identify the features of the facility and environment that are likely to be important to safety.

6.8. The safety case should also contain information about the management system, with particular emphasis on the timescales associated with the project and the iterative nature of the project over these timescales. Among the topics relating to the management system, at this early step, the safety case should address the organizational structure and resources necessary for the project, the

programme for project planning and the system that will be in place for the management of information. At this stage, arrangements for communication with the regulatory body and interested parties should be developed and put in place.

Site investigation and site selection

6.9. At the stage of site investigation and site selection, the safety case should support the process leading to the identification of one or more potential disposal sites and should assist in the progression to the next step of development. The safety case and its content will evolve as the project develops in terms of engineering and in terms of characterization of the different natural and engineered components of the disposal system. At this stage, the safety assessment is initially generic in nature, but will evolve as the design develops and the level of detail of the site characterization increases. Criteria for rejecting a site and desirable characteristics for a site should be determined at this stage; the site characterization should be such that it is possible to verify whether the desirable characteristics are present or to determine whether the site should be rejected when compared to the criteria.

6.10. At the stage of site investigation and selection, the basic site characteristics should be described in such a way that they show how the safety function of each natural and engineered component within the proposed design options will be achieved for the site(s) under consideration. This description should be supported by the following:

- An overview of the level of knowledge about the ability of each component of the disposal system to fulfil its expected role, including under disturbing events identified as possible perturbations;
- A research and development programme to verify the expected properties of the site determined at the stage of concept development; for programmes to develop a disposal facility for high level waste, this may include the development and operation of an underground research laboratory;
- An assessment of the capacity of the site and its ability to accommodate existing waste streams and those expected in the future;
- A preliminary assessment that, inter alia, identifies the perturbations that each component and the whole facility may undergo, both of internal origin (e.g. thermal, chemical, mechanical, radiological or reactivity changes) and of external origin (e.g. intrusion, climate change, seismicity);
- An investigation of the favourable behaviour of component materials (generally metal, clay and concrete) necessary for the safety of the disposal facility;

- Proposals on how the technical feasibility of the disposal system will be demonstrated through appropriate qualification and performance confirmation programmes;
- A demonstration that at least one design option presents good prospects of feasibility, in the sense that it relies on proven and/or easily demonstrable features and is able to accommodate uncertainties relating to the expected performances of the various components of the disposal system;
- Consideration, again, of how the components of the disposal system will function together in a complementary manner to ensure that there is adequate defence in depth, including an extensive confirmation of the overall compatibility of the system components;
- An identification of areas where uncertainties important to safety could exist, which will have to be managed as part of the demonstration of safety.

6.11. The development of scenarios and assessment modelling capabilities should be sufficiently advanced so as to allow estimates with reasonable confidence of at least the order of magnitude of impacts. In this respect, even if the selection and treatment of scenarios is not exhaustive, they should cover the expected normal evolution of the facility and should take into account the main potential disturbing events identified.

6.12. Justification should be provided for the main assumptions used and simplifications adopted. Sensitivity analyses should be carried out in order to assess the robustness of the system and its components, and to assist in directing and updating the research programme and in developing the facility design.

6.13. The safety case should contain updated information about the management system with emphasis on the following:

- The organizational structures and procedures that are in place to ensure good management of the safety assessment work and good quality control for data acquisition, especially site data;
- The overall planning of activities, in particular plans for involvement of the regulatory body and other interested parties;
- Implementation of the record keeping system, which should cover both site data and the safety case and supporting safety assessment;
- Appropriate allocation of resources to continue with the subsequent steps of the project.

Design development and construction

6.14. At the stage of design development and construction, the safety case should be further developed, so that it can be demonstrated that the adopted design will meet the safety requirements for disposal and that it is a feasible approach. The safety case should also facilitate refinement of the design within the selected waste management option and disposal concept.

6.15. It should be demonstrated in the safety assessment that the loss of a safety function of one component will not jeopardize the safety of the whole system. Thus, the safety assessment should provide a mature assessment of the engineering aspects and of the impact of the disposal facility.

6.16. Both operational safety and long term safety should be assessed. An appropriate monitoring and surveillance programme should be developed and implemented before excavation and/or construction and commissioning of the facility is commenced.

6.17. The impact of any modifications to the design that have been implemented during the excavation and/or construction period should be considered in the safety case and associated safety assessment. This process should be supported by the following:

- An update of the level of knowledge on the ability of each component of the disposal system to fulfil its expected role under the normal evolution of the facility and under disturbing events, both anticipated events and less likely events. This should include a full scale characterization of the site, the maximum waste inventory for the facility, including radiological characteristics and other properties of the waste, presentation and explanation of design features, where appropriate supported by tests, and demonstrations of prototypes of critical components identified.
- The choice of construction techniques and their validation, i.e. demonstration that these technique(s) preserve the containment and isolation properties of the natural barriers to the extent necessary.
- An identification of areas where uncertainties important to safety still exist, which will have to be managed as part of the demonstration of safety.

6.18. At this stage, information that demonstrates the quality of the assessment should be included in the safety case, in particular information on the adequacy of the range of scenarios and assessment cases considered and of the models and codes used, including justification of the models selected and substantiation of

their adequacy. In addition, the methods used to verify and, to the extent possible, validate the models and codes should be presented.

6.19. As part of the safety assessment, sensitivity and uncertainty analyses should be performed. This includes identification of the main sources of uncertainties, assessment of the impact of uncertainties on the results, and development of a programme for reducing uncertainties, e.g. by additional research and development work. Alternatively, uncertainties may be avoided (e.g. by the use of better understood materials) or their effects may be mitigated (e.g. by overdimensioning of some barriers).

6.20. The safety case should update information about the management system with particular emphasis on the following:

- The organization and procedures that are in place to ensure the quality of the design work performed, its linkage to the outcome of research and development work, site characterization and safety assessment work.
- The overall planning of activities, in particular plans for involvement of the regulatory authority and other interested parties, as well as the periodic and systematic assessment of the implementation of plans.
- Implementation of the record keeping and tracking system, which should cover data, information and records of decisions taken. Information on the design basis and design modifications, and on their validation should be captured.

6.21. All appropriate information should be made available in order to support decision making, including references to outputs from other disposal projects and sources of information.

Operation and closure, and the period after closure

6.22. After construction has been completed, the safety case should continue to be developed through a continuous process of review and refinement; detailed recommendations on the safety case at the stage of operation and closure and for the period after closure are provided in Sections 4 and 5.

GRADED APPROACH

6.23. It should be ensured that the safety case and supporting assessment are based on an appropriate level of understanding of the disposal system and its

potential behaviour, and that all safety relevant issues are considered and addressed. However, under Principle 5 of Ref. [1], it is stated that the resources devoted to ensuring safety have to be commensurate with the magnitude of the possible radiation risks and their amenability to control. In accordance with this principle, the safety case should be developed and assessment should be conducted only to a level of detail that is appropriate both to the magnitude of the risks and to the stage of development of the disposal facility.

6.24. This Safety Guide applies to a wide range of types of waste and disposal facilities and, depending on site specific and facility specific characteristics, these may pose different levels of hazard and risk. A graded approach to the safety case and supporting safety assessment is, therefore, required to be used to take account of the different levels of hazard and risk. Thus, it could be expected that greater levels of effort should be put into developing the safety case and safety assessment for disposal facilities for high level waste than for disposal facilities for low level waste and for landfill type disposal facilities. While this may be generally correct, a safety case and thorough safety assessment are still necessary for disposal facilities for low level waste, the detail of which will depend on site factors, facility design, the characteristics of the waste to be disposed of and other factors. Some parts of the safety case and assessment for a near surface disposal facility may even need more effort than for geological disposal facilities. An example is assessment of human intrusion, which may be considered an event of low significance for a well sited geological disposal facility but may be considered almost inevitable for a near surface disposal facility. The level of detail necessary in the safety case and assessment should be determined by first undertaking a relatively simple assessment that provides an indication of the levels of possible risk associated with the facility.

6.25. Various criteria may be used to help in determining the amount of effort that should be expended on the safety case and assessment or review of a particular disposal facility, component of the disposal system (e.g. on characterization of a particular barrier) or process influencing the performance of the disposal system. Reference [3] identifies the following criteria to be taken into consideration in the application of a graded approach: the possible radiation risks and the maturity and complexity of the type of facility. The use of these criteria in safety assessment for waste disposal facilities is discussed in paras 6.26–6.28.

6.26. According to Ref. [3], safety significance will usually be the most important criterion to be taken into consideration. The performance of the facility should be considered in terms of releases of radioactive material in normal operation, from anticipated operational occurrences and from reasonably foreseeable disturbing

events, and the potential significance of low probability events with potentially high consequences. This criterion can be applied directly at the operational stage of a disposal facility and should also be applied in the post-closure stage. It should be based upon assessed releases of radioactive material during the normal evolution and alternate evolution scenarios, including consideration of the effects of disturbing processes and events. Relatively less effort should be expended on issues that appear to be significant to safety only on the basis of results from assessment calculations (doses and probabilities) for 'what if' scenarios (see para. 5.39).

6.27. It is also possible to use maturity as a guide to determine the amount of effort that should be expended on the assessment or review of a particular disposal facility, component of the disposal system, or process influencing the performance of the disposal system. In this sense, consideration of maturity may refer to: (i) the use of well established practices, procedures and designs; (ii) the availability of knowledge of the operational performance of similar facilities or practices (and the associated uncertainties); and (iii) the availability of experienced manufacturers, constructors and those conducting safety assessment. In general, the necessary depth of assessment and review efforts will be reduced with increasing levels of maturity. While the maturity criterion can be applied to disposal facilities for radioactive waste, it has to be recognized that data on the actual long term performance of disposal facilities are not available. The limited number of facilities and the uniqueness of each disposal system also have to be recognized.

6.28. Complexity may also be used as a guide to inform decisions regarding the level of effort to be applied in assessing or reviewing a particular disposal facility, component of the disposal system, and process or assessment model. Complex active systems or complex components are generally not necessary for disposal facilities. A complex design for a disposal facility might suggest a need for a correspondingly complex representation of the design in safety assessment. Therefore, for many disposal systems, design simplicity is viewed as a virtue (e.g. because it may be easier to develop a convincing safety case for a simple system). Rather than developing a complex safety assessment, the operator should first consider whether complexities in the safety assessment can be eliminated by adopting a simpler facility design.

DEFENCE IN DEPTH

6.29. The application of the concept of defence in depth to disposal facilities is explained in Ref. [2], which states in Requirement 7:

"The host environment shall be selected, the engineered barriers of the disposal facility shall be designed...to ensure that safety is provided by means of multiple safety functions. Containment and isolation of the waste shall be provided by means of a number of physical barriers of the disposal system. The performance of these physical barriers shall be achieved by means of diverse physical and chemical processes.... The capability of the individual barriers...shall be demonstrated. The overall performance of the disposal system shall not be unduly dependent on a single safety function."

Reference [2] (in para. 1.16) also states: "In accordance with the graded approach...the ability of the chosen disposal system to provide containment [and isolation] of the waste...will be commensurate with the hazard potential of the waste." As a consequence, the number and extent of barriers necessary to meet the requirements will depend on the type of waste to be disposed of. The required assessment of defence in depth should comprise an evaluation of the levels of defence provided by barriers of the disposal facility (see para. 3.9 and Section 4) [3].

6.30. The possibilities for performing corrective actions to influence the evolution of a disposal facility are limited. Following closure, actions can only be taken during the period of institutional control. In general, the period for which waste containment and isolation will be necessary is much longer than the period of institutional control. Consequently, the focus of implementation of the concept of defence in depth for a disposal facility lies in ensuring that the design and construction of the facility will fulfil multiple complementary safety functions.

6.31. Assessing the defence in depth is becoming normal practice in preparing the safety case for waste disposal facilities. It involves identifying the various requirements and safety functions of the disposal system, designing the disposal facility and, in particular, the engineered barriers, to fulfil these safety functions, and assessing the performance of the disposal system and the barriers in terms of their ability to fulfil the safety functions.

6.32. Safety functions are fulfilled by elements of a disposal facility, such as a physical or chemical property of part of the disposal system, or a process or combination of processes, that contribute to containment and isolation of the

waste (e.g. low hydraulic conductivity, slow corrosion rates, slow dissolution of the waste matrix, low radionuclide leaching rates, low radionuclide solubility, high sorption). Active controls, such as the prevention of human intrusion or monitoring, can also provide safety functions or contribute to confidence in natural and engineered barriers and safety functions, although limitations in the timescales over which credit can be taken for such controls should be observed (see paras 6.66–6.73 on institutional control).

6.33. In the safety case, it should be assessed whether the design of the disposal system is such that safety functions are complementary in preventing the migration of radionuclides. This means that it should be determined whether a defect in one safety related characteristic is compensated for by the designed performance of other safety functions. As time passes, prevention of the migration of radionuclides will be performed successively by different elements of the disposal facility. It should be demonstrated that in the event that one element of the disposal facility does not fully perform or no longer fully performs its safety function, safety is provided by other elements.

6.34. The complementary fulfilment of the different safety functions should be evaluated over different time periods. Each safety function should be independent of the others, to the extent possible, to ensure that they are complementary and that barriers are unlikely to fail through a single failure mode. In the safety case, the functions provided by each barrier should be explained and justified and the time periods over which they are expected to perform their various safety functions that operate if a barrier does not fully perform (e.g. Fig. 5). Figure 5 illustrates the periods during which the various safety functions are fulfilled for one concept for the disposal of spent fuel and high level waste in 'Boom clay'¹¹. In this example, the engineered barriers are expected to provide complete containment of the waste throughout the period that the disposal facility experiences elevated temperatures, a period of some thousands of years. Thereafter, the Boom clay is expected to retard the migration of radionuclides. More details on this particular example are provided in Ref. [11].

6.35. A detailed analysis of how the various safety functions are fulfilled by the elements of the disposal facility may be performed by relating the safety functions of the disposal system to measurable or calculable quantities. For

¹¹ A moderately swelling clay found in the region of the town of Boom, Belgium.



FIG. 5. Illustration of the relationship between safety functions and time for one concept for the disposal of spent fuel and high level waste [11]. I = isolation, C = containment, R = retardation.

example, if a particular barrier performs a safety function relating to limiting water flow, then the hydraulic conductivity of the barrier may be a suitable quantity to use in order to evaluate the extent to which the safety function is fulfilled. In such a case, the hydraulic conductivity of the barrier is said to be the 'safety function indicator' for that safety function. A safety function indicator is, thus, a measurable or calculable quantity through which a safety function can be quantitatively evaluated. In order to determine whether a safety function will continue to be fulfilled, quantitative criteria should be determined against which the safety function indicator can be evaluated over the time period covered by safety assessment. The definition of an a priori quantitative value for the safety function indicator may help to initiate the optimization process, but this should not be considered a target in itself (at least at the first stages of development of the safety case), since the satisfactory fulfilment of a safety function may rely on a combination of several processes and components whose characteristics may be fixed or can be changed by subsequent design or operational changes.

6.36. Criteria for determining whether safety function indicators are met will be an aid in determining whether safety will be achieved. As there will be a range of safety functions, safety function indicators and criteria, a failure to meet a criterion for a particular safety function indicator does not necessarily mean that the disposal system fails to comply with regulatory limits or targets (e.g. on dose or risk) but, rather, that more elaborate analyses and data are needed in order to evaluate safety (see Ref. [13]). Other ways of demonstrating defence in depth include evaluation of other measures of performance of the disposal facility (e.g. the containment of different radionuclides within different barriers) and presentation of the results.

6.37. In addition, in the development of some waste disposal facilities, hypothetical 'what if' scenarios have been used (see para. 5.39). These assume, for example, the absence of a particular barrier or safety function or, for near surface disposal facilities, the loss of institutional control during the assumed period of institutional control. Such scenarios allow investigation of the response of the disposal system to perturbations even if such perturbations are considered hypothetical. However, despite the assumptions made in the 'what if' scenario concerning the absence of a certain safety function, efforts still need to be expended to ensure this safety function will continue to be fulfilled, as it is an element of the defence in depth for the facility.

ROBUSTNESS

6.38. The concept of robustness may be applied to individual components of the disposal system, to the disposal system as a whole and to safety assessment.

6.39. Robustness of a component of the disposal system means that it will continue to fulfil its expected safety function(s) irrespective of disturbances that may reasonably be expected to occur (see paras 4.33 and 4.51). Sites can be selected, for example, by choosing those that are little affected by natural processes such as flooding and earthquakes. Similarly, the engineered barriers can be designed for robustness, for example, by expanding the dimensioning of certain components beyond the necessary values to ensure their resilience to disturbances and uncertainties.

6.40. A related term is the robustness of a disposal system, which addresses the robustness of individual components as well as their interactions. This is conceptually broader than the robustness of a system component only. The assessment of the robustness of a disposal system relies on several elements:

- Demonstration of the robustness of individual barriers and their safety functions;
- Evaluation of the concept of defence in depth, i.e. the presence of multiple diverse safety functions, to ensure that the overall performance of the disposal system does not rely on a single safety function, the failure or unexpected poor performance of which would lead to unacceptable radiological consequences (see paras 6.29–6.37);
- Verification that good engineering practices (demonstrability and feasibility) have been applied;
- Demonstration that safety is achieved through passive means.

6.41. Robustness of the disposal system is evaluated through comparison of the results of analyses of the base case with those of a range of scenarios illustrating specific perturbations or uncertainties. Among the different types of perturbation, the most generally considered are those where one component or one of its characteristics is considered to have failed ('what if' scenarios). Scenarios involving such strong perturbations applied to the disposal system are distinguished from scenarios describing degraded behaviour of the disposal system.

6.42. A related concept is the robustness and reliability of safety assessment as required in Ref. [3], i.e. the insensitivity of the results of safety assessment to uncertainties in scenarios, models and data. The robustness of safety assessment will depend on the facility design because the degree of uncertainty associated with an assessment is, to some extent, determined by the physical and chemical properties of the system components and their interaction with the environment.

TIME FRAME FOR THE ASSESSMENT

6.43. The time frame for the assessment is the period covered by safety assessment calculations. Within the time frame for each assessment, it may be necessary to consider more than one assessment time window. A complete scientific basis will not always exist for the selection of a time frame for safety assessment calculations. In such cases, decisions about the time frame should be made within the regulatory process.

6.44. The assessment time frame should be defined by taking account of national regulations and regulatory guidance, as well as the characteristics of the particular disposal facility, the site and the waste to be disposed of. Other factors

that should be considered when deciding on the time frame and time windows for the assessment include the following:

- Safety assessment calculations should cover a time period that is long enough to determine the maximum, or peak, dose or risk. However, this may not always be possible. For example, in the case of disposal of long lived waste (e.g. from uranium mining) on or near the surface where there is uncertainty in the durability of engineered barriers (e.g. dams and covers), doses and risks may remain constant or may even increase long into the future, through time frames in which uncertainties in the assessment increase significantly and limit the meaningfulness of the assessment. This may limit the timescale for the assessment in general, or at least the timescale for quantitative assessments.
- Several factors that can significantly affect safety assessment results may change with time. As an example, the landscape and hydrological regime at and around a facility may change in response to climate change, and with these changes receptors and their habits may change. Assessments for long lived waste should consider such possible changes. As a means to assess the possible evolution of a disposal system, some assessments consider one or more climate scenarios involving future glacial periods or cycles. Assessment time frames should be defined as appropriate for the possible changes at the site.
- The decision about the time frame for the assessment has implications for the type and severity of disturbing events that are considered in the safety assessment. For example, a flood or earthquake that is expected to occur once in a thousand years can be more disruptive than a flood or earthquake that is expected to occur once in a hundred years.

6.45. In view of the complexity and variability of these factors, it is not possible to establish a universal timescale over which meaningful quantitative results from modelling can be obtained. For above surface disposal facilities (e.g. for waste from mining), the uncertainties in modelling results will already be substantial when considering periods of several hundred years, and quantitative estimates may become meaningless already beyond a period of a thousand years. For engineered near surface disposal facilities, which are subject to processes that may affect their integrity (e.g. erosion, human intrusion) to a lesser degree or with a smaller probability, modelling periods of a few thousand years may still be reasonable. For deeper facilities, such as geological disposal facilities for high level waste, modelling for periods of tens of thousands of years and beyond may still result in meaningful estimates of upper bounds of possible radiation doses.

6.46. It may be necessary to define several different time windows within one safety case in order to deal with different scenarios. For example, some scenarios may include events that will disrupt and/or destroy certain types of disposal facility. At some sites, erosion or glaciation may destroy a near surface disposal facility. While the time frame over which glaciation is to be expected is not relevant for waste containing mainly short lived radionuclides, disposal facilities for uranium mill tailings may be affected by glaciation, which will limit the time frame for meaningful assessment of above surface impoundments for such waste. As another example, the need to prevent criticality will need to be considered for certain waste types, and the time frame over which criticality might conceivably occur should be defined largely by consideration of radionuclide decay and in-growth. It may also be desirable to define several different time windows within one safety assessment for presentational reasons. For example, definition of more than one assessment time window may enable assessment calculations to be undertaken and presented at different levels of detail and/or for different degrees of conservatism or realism.

6.47. On the basis of such considerations, the lifetime of the disposal facility may be covered by using one or more sets of assessment calculations. In such cases, it should be shown, to the extent possible, that the calculations together cover the entire period and that consistent assumptions have been made throughout the assessment period or that inconsistencies are well justified. In some cases, differing or even inconsistent assumptions may be made to demonstrate safety for different assessment periods, because assumptions may be made that are conservative for a specific period, but which do not necessarily also have to be conservative for another period. For example, an assumption made concerning the release of radioactive material during the operational period may be conservative, while for the post-closure period the assumption that the full inventory still remains in the facility may be conservative. In such cases, deliberately introduced differences and contradictions in assumptions should be carefully documented and justified in order not to discredit the overall safety case as being based on inconsistent assumptions.

6.48. The assessment time frame is often kept fixed throughout the various iterations of safety assessment. In other cases, however, it may be necessary to revise the assessment time frame between different iterations of safety assessment to reflect new information gathered. For example, it might be considered necessary to extend the time frame to ensure that the maximum or peak dose is covered within the assessment calculations. This could be necessary if new information indicates that the waste would contain greater amounts of long lived radionuclides than previously assumed. Alternatively, it might be

considered appropriate to restrict the time frame for quantitative assessments to periods over which the results of safety assessment are meaningful, given the uncertainties. As an alternative to limiting the time frame of the assessment, the emphasis put on quantitative results for the later part of the time frame could be reduced. However, in all such cases, the impacts beyond the period of quantitative assessments should be addressed in an appropriate manner in the safety case.

6.49. The safety case should also address the evolution of the disposal facility and its potential impacts for times beyond the end of the safety assessment calculations, if at that point in time non-negligible hazards are still expected to exist. This should be done by means of simplified estimates and qualitative arguments rather than through the application of quantitative safety criteria. For example, for deep geological disposal facilities, this may be done by using arguments about the geological stability of the site.

6.50. For any given time in the evolution of the disposal facility and its environment, emphasis in the safety case should be placed on those safety functions that are expected to be most effective, and on those arguments that are considered to be the most convincing. For example, initially it may be confidently expected that canisters provide complete containment of the waste, and safety arguments may emphasize evidence supporting the integrity of the canisters for a certain period of time. At later times, complete containment cannot be relied upon, and arguments based on, for example, the stability of the waste forms, geochemical immobilization, the slow rate of groundwater movement and the stability of the geological environment should be used to show that any releases of radionuclides to the environment will nevertheless be small [36].

6.51. The considerations in paras 6.43–6.50 show that the establishment of appropriate time frames and time windows for safety assessment necessitates judgement and the balancing of competing factors. The rationale for the time frame and time windows adopted for safety assessment should be described clearly. In particular, if one of the factors set out in para. 6.44 limits the assessment to a period shorter than the period over which the disposal facility could, in principle, give rise to non-negligible hazards, a clear justification should be provided for not extending the assessment time frame. For example, an assessment of radiation exposures from waste from uranium mill tailings disposed of at the surface would not be meaningful if it were to be extended beyond time periods over which glaciation is to be expected (see para. 6.46), although the hazard potential of the waste extends substantially beyond this timescale.

HUMAN INTRUSION

6.52. Future human actions may disrupt a waste disposal system. Human action affecting the integrity of a disposal facility and potentially giving rise to radiological consequences is known as human intrusion. Human intrusion is particularly relevant for disposal facilities at or near the surface. Most human activities (e.g. construction operations, farming, etc.) that could lead to inadvertent human intrusion into a waste disposal facility take place at limited depths of tens of metres (typically down to 30 to 50 m below the surface). Over long time frames, human intrusion into such a facility may be quite likely. Human activities that reach depths greater than 30 m are much less likely, but include drilling (e.g. for water, oil or gas), exploration and mining activities, geothermal heat extraction or the storage of oil, gas or carbon dioxide. In this respect, the following guidance addresses mainly disposal facilities at or near the surface. A discussion of the relevance of human intrusion scenarios for deep geological disposal facilities is presented in para. 6.65.

6.53. Only those human actions that result in direct disturbance of the disposal facility (i.e. the waste, the contaminated near field or the engineered barriers) are considered human intrusion in this Safety Guide. Human actions resulting in the disturbance of the host environment beyond the disposal facility and its immediate proximity are not categorized as human intrusion, since they do not result in direct intrusion into the disposal facility. Such actions should be considered within the scenarios used for the assessment of long term risks (see Section 5). Paragraphs 6.54–6.64 provide further guidance on the assumptions and approaches appropriate for addressing human intrusion in safety assessment. These are relevant for all disposal facilities located close to the surface where human intrusion becomes a safety concern.

6.54. During operation of the facility and for any subsequent period of institutional control, it is assumed that a variety of measures will be in place to ensure that human actions do not adversely impact the safety of the disposal system. These measures will not only be based on safety considerations, but also will satisfy security related requirements and, if relevant, requirements relating to accounting and control of nuclear material. Nevertheless, deliberate (intentional) human intrusion could occur during this period; deliberate human intrusion can be defined as entry to, or disruption of, a facility in which the person or persons carrying out the intrusion are aware of the existence of the facility and have some knowledge of its contents. Therefore, it is likely that the intruders would take measures to limit the potential impact of their intrusion, for example by minimizing their contact time with the waste. Even if this is not the case, the

intruders will have to bear their responsibility and the consequences because their actions were intentional.

6.55. Although it is recognized that third parties might unknowingly be exposed to radiation as a result of deliberate intrusion by others, it is stated in Ref. [39] that "Intentional disruptive actions should not be considered in safety assessments". In support of this position, it is noted in Ref. [39] that, while it is widely accepted that a society that generates radioactive waste bears the responsibility for developing a safe disposal system that takes into account future societies, even if future societies are forewarned of the consequences of their actions, the present society still cannot protect future societies from their own actions.

6.56. In conclusion, in the safety assessment for a waste disposal facility, inadvertent (unintentional) human intrusion should be considered but quantification of the potential risks associated with deliberate intrusion need not be carried out. Consequently, inadvertent human intrusion should be assumed to occur at some time following the loss of knowledge about the site and its hazardous contents. This implies that an individual or group of individuals intruding into the disposal facility (the intruders) will, at least for a short period, be directly exposed to radiation while being unaware of the associated potential hazard. Intrusion may also lead to increased release of radioactive material and increased long term exposure of individuals or groups around the disposal facility.

6.57. If human intrusion cannot be excluded for a certain disposal facility, the consequences of one or more plausible intrusion scenarios should be assessed. However, estimates of the probability of intrusion are uncertain and it is recommended in Ref. [20] that safety assessment should seek to evaluate the doses associated with human intrusion that may occur, but should not attempt to use a risk based concept that uses as a basis for assessment the product of the probability of intrusion and the dose arising from the intrusion.

6.58. Although details of the approach taken to assess human intrusion may be specific to the types of waste and the disposal facility in question, the approach should be consistent with the general methodology described in Section 5. Criteria for this assessment are provided in para. 5.22.

6.59. In accordance with Ref. [22], "those living around the site" should be considered receptors in human intrusion scenarios. This does not mean, however, that the intruder should be automatically excluded from consideration. A

distinction should not be made between the intruder and the residents. Indeed, these could be the same persons in the case of people living on top of a former site about which knowledge has been lost. Instead, a distinction should be made between the normal behaviour of people living near or even on the site, and events with a short duration and/or low probability of affecting a small number of people (such as road construction activities). Regarding the latter as 'industrial accidents' would not require application of the same dose criteria to the intruders in these cases as those applied to the residents near or on the site. In accordance with this distinction, the actual contact of the receptor with the waste may be considered in scenarios, and the dose criteria for intrusion, as set out in Ref. [2], may be applied to the resulting exposure if this event is deemed to be possible in a normal residential situation.

6.60. In developing scenarios for human intrusion, two contrasting approaches can be adopted. One is that a few generic scenarios are developed for all or most situations. An alternative approach is that scenarios are developed on a site specific basis. There are advantages and disadvantages to both approaches and the choice of approach (generic or site specific) should be made in accordance with the purpose of the particular assessment. Even if it is decided that generic scenarios are to be developed, certain site specific features (such as the depth and design of the facility, its geological environment and the characteristics of the waste) should be taken into account.

6.61. Human intrusion scenarios should be developed on the basis of stylized representations of the nature of the intrusion and the actions of the intruder, and it should be recognized that there is an unavoidable uncertainty associated with human intrusion. Human intrusion scenarios are not meant to convey any authoritative statement about the evolution of the site and future societal activities, but are designed to provide illustrations of potential impacts of human intrusion. If stylized scenarios are being used, they should be based on the assumption of present day technologies and procedures.

6.62. For near surface disposal facilities, calculations should be performed to assess the doses to the relevant potentially exposed persons (see para. 6.57). Assessments should be based on the assumption that intrusion can occur immediately after knowledge about the site is lost. If a period of institutional control is taken account of in the safety case, the loss of knowledge should be assumed to occur immediately after the withdrawal of institutional control. The period over which credit can be taken for institutional control is limited to a maximum of a few hundred years in the regulations of many States. Although the provision of passive controls (e.g. records, facility markers) should be

encouraged, in safety assessment it should be assumed conservatively that such controls will not be effective in preventing or reducing the probability of human intrusion [39].

6.63. When assessing the impact of human intrusion, consideration should be given to the volumes of waste that might be affected by the different types of intrusion and to the heterogeneity of the waste. Potentially significant heterogeneities ('hot spots') may occur and their impacts need to be assessed. On a large scale, such differences in activity concentrations of the waste may result from a number of factors, including changing waste acceptance criteria with time or different waste emplacement campaigns being dominated by specific waste streams. On a smaller scale, some waste packages may contain particular items that have significantly greater activity concentration (e.g. disused sealed sources) than the average for all waste packages. Heterogeneities in the waste should be assessed by performing a range of calculations that take due account of the possible range of activities and compositions of waste. The volumes of waste that might be affected in the event of intrusion should also be assessed.

6.64. A number of measures can be used to reduce the likelihood and mitigate the consequences of human intrusion into radioactive waste disposal facilities. These measures include active institutional controls and/or a system of durable physical barriers. Furthermore, compartmentalization of the waste may reduce the consequences of an intrusion event. Probably the most substantial reduction of estimated doses may be achieved by emplacing the waste at greater depth. In certain situations, an alternative site may also be considered, in particular if the risk of human intrusion is greater owing to the presence of water or mineral resources at a site that may be exploited at some time in the future. Such measures should be seen as part of the optimization of protection. Although such measures are unlikely to completely eliminate doses from human intrusion, they may reduce the likelihood of human intrusion and/or its consequences.

6.65. As discussed above, the relevance of human intrusion scenarios for geological disposal facilities is limited, as the depth and location of such facilities makes it unlikely. The time frames of concern are also far too large to enable meaningful estimates of possible impacts from intrusion events to be made. Nevertheless, it may be decided to make an assessment of the consequences to demonstrate the robustness of the disposal system. The scenarios considered are speculative and somewhat arbitrary owing to uncertainties in the boundary conditions and other parameters, such as when it is assumed that the event will take place and what the state of the facility and its host environment will be at the time of intrusion. As a consequence, for geological disposal facilities, care should

be taken when making quantitative use of the results obtained for human intrusion scenarios, in particular when comparing these to other scenarios (e.g. for purposes of optimization of protection and design). The most effective measures against inadvertent intrusion involve establishing the disposal facility in deep geological formations and providing knowledge maintenance in the long term.

INSTITUTIONAL CONTROL

6.66. The unavoidable tension between the expected duration of active institutional control and the period of time over which long lived waste will remain hazardous has led to disposal strategies in which institutional control plays different roles:

- In geological disposal and disposal at intermediate depths, institutional control may provide another layer of defence in depth, as long as it lasts, and may contribute to building confidence in the safety of the disposal facility. However, the safety objective should be achieved even in the absence of institutional control.
- In the disposal of radioactive waste at or near the surface, institutional control is usually required for achieving the safety objective and should remain in place as long as the waste remains potentially hazardous (e.g. a few hundred years). Waste containing appreciable amounts of long lived radionuclides should be disposed of at greater depths. Assumptions concerning the duration of institutional control play a major role in defining waste acceptance criteria, particularly for near surface disposal facilities.

6.67. Institutional control should be seen as a component of the overall system of protection against the hazards of radioactive waste. This is consistent with the general defence in depth concept, as it adds a layer of protection to the natural and engineered barriers of the facility. However, the presence of institutional control should not be used to justify a reduction in the level of design performance of the containment and isolation system.

6.68. Any facility whose safety case is based on the assumption of effective long term institutional control should be subject to regular review. Such reviews may result in confirmation that existing arrangements are satisfactory and that the measures for institutional control are sustainable for the period to the next scheduled review; if a review does not provide such confirmation, the measures

for control will need to be updated or other strategic decisions will need to be taken.

6.69. For near surface disposal facilities containing predominantly short lived waste, it is often the case that the greatest potential for exposures and the greatest risks are associated with inadvertent human intrusion after the cessation of the period of institutional control. In such cases, results from assessments of inadvertent human intrusion may limit the permissible inventory of long lived radionuclides that can be safely disposed of in the facility. Thus, this assessment determines, in particular, the limit for long lived radionuclides in the waste acceptance criteria for near surface disposal facilities.

6.70. In many cases involving large volumes of waste containing radionuclides of natural origin, at least given current technical and economical possibilities, all existing alternatives for disposal necessitate at least some level of ongoing institutional control. The required function of institutional controls in such cases may range from preventing human intrusion, to ensuring through surveillance and maintenance programmes that the barriers (e.g. covers) remain intact, to addressing detrimental impacts on the integrity of barriers. Such impacts may have occurred, for example, through natural processes such as erosion or degradation of covers by roots or burrowing animals.

6.71. Acceptance of the necessity for ongoing institutional control in such cases could be seen as a violation of Principle 7 of Ref. [1] by imposing a burden on future generations. However, in assessing this burden, it needs to be considered what is practically and economically achievable for large volumes of waste containing naturally occurring radionuclides. In this sense, a decision to accept disposal options involving ongoing institutional control may be the result of a generic optimization of protection that recognizes technical and economic limitations. However, each case should be considered on its merits and specific optimization studies should be carried out with the aim of ensuring that the level of protection is optimized in the long term. This should include consideration of the implementation of measures to promote passive safety. Such optimization studies should be conducted as part of the development of the safety case for the facility.

6.72. The need for ongoing institutional control at sites at which large volumes of waste containing naturally occurring radionuclides are disposed of should not be used as an argument to accept the need for such ongoing institutional control at those disposal facilities for low level waste for which practicable options exist to avoid this by definition of suitable waste acceptance criteria. Reference [2] also

stipulates the requirement that safety is not to rely on ongoing institutional control. Therefore, at least for new facilities, disposal options are limited to those that do not require ongoing institutional control.

6.73. In summary:

- The long term safety of a radioactive waste disposal facility is not to be dependent on institutional control (para 5.6 of Ref. [2]).
- Institutional control is an important safety component for surface disposal facilities or near surface disposal facilities for preventing human intrusion for a certain period of time. Any reliance placed on institutional controls in the safety case should be justified.
- The provision of passive institutional control should be encouraged. Some credit can be taken for this in the safety case but it should not be assumed that it will remain effective in preventing human intrusion in the long term.

RETRIEVABILITY OF WASTE

6.74. The aim of this section is to address the implications arising for the preparation of the safety case and safety assessment if the disposal concept is intended to provide for retrievability of waste. The more general concept of reversibility denotes the possibility of reversing one or a series of steps in the planning or development of the disposal facility. This implies the review and, if necessary, re-evaluation of earlier decisions, as well as availability of the means (technical, financial, etc.) to reverse a step. Retrievability denotes the possibility of reversing the action of waste emplacement. It is, thus, a special case of reversibility. Retrieval is the action of recovery of waste or waste packages [40].

6.75. Although the term 'disposal' refers to the emplacement of radioactive waste into a facility or a location with no intention of retrieving the waste (see para. 2.9), there may be situations in which there is an intention to provide the possibility of retrieving the waste. The possibility that options for reversing a given step in the development of the disposal facility or for retrieving waste after its emplacement are included in the design is recognized in Ref. [2]. Although such provisions can provide for flexibility in decision making in the development of a disposal facility, they should not be allowed to undermine the long term safety of the facility. Flexibility in the decision making process should not be seen as an objective in itself, but rather as good practice. 6.76. The introduction of measures to facilitate retrievability does not lessen the need for a thorough safety assessment and may introduce the need for additional assurances regarding certain operational aspects (e.g. the long term durability of waste packages under operational conditions before closure of the facility; provisions for facility closure). In particular, retrievability should not be made an excuse for an indefinite delay in making decisions concerning the development of the disposal facility and is not a substitute for a well designed and well sited disposal facility for which the basis for closure of the facility at the end of its lifetime can be justified. Clear plans for development of the disposal facility, including its closure, should be prepared even if flexibility is allowed to future decision makers in their implementation of the plans. Safety assessment calculations should be made to determine the consequences of failure to close the disposal facility as originally intended.

6.77. If retrievability of waste is a design option, the safety case should address administrative and technical arrangements that ensure that: an appropriate level of technical ability to retrieve waste is maintained at each stage following emplacement of the waste; the methods for retrieval are specified; and periodic evaluations are made of the appropriateness and necessity of proceeding with the next step towards closure of the facility, maintaining the facility at the current step, or reversing a step, including retrieval of the waste if necessary. The safety case should further address monitoring provisions to verify that the conditions under which retrieval could be performed safely prevail.

6.78. In most States, regulatory guidelines have not yet been issued on when retrieval is necessary and how requirements for retrievability, if any, should be implemented. Where retrievability is mentioned in national regulatory guidelines, there is usually an overriding requirement that any measures to enhance retrievability should not compromise the passive long term safety of a disposal facility. If retrievability is required as part of the national waste management policy, the regulatory requirements for retrievability should be reviewed to check that they are consistent with requirements for maintaining nuclear security and safety — including requirements for radiation protection and measures required under the system of accounting for and control of nuclear material — both in possibly prolonged periods before closure of the facility and in the long term.

APPRAISAL OF OPTIONS

Framework for the decision making process

6.79. The planning and development of disposal facilities involves making decisions of various kinds. Examples are decisions about the site of the facility or decisions about the facility design. In the case of existing facilities, new information (e.g. information obtained through a monitoring programme) may raise concern regarding the ability of the facility to continue to perform safely. In such situations, decisions may be necessary as to whether to retrieve some or all of the waste or to upgrade the facility. Decision making in such cases necessitates comparison of different management options and identification of the option that complies with all of the applicable regulatory requirements and provides an optimal level of protection, with factors such as costs and other detrimental factors taken into account.

6.80. The actual decision making process depends on the legislative and regulatory framework, and will often involve interested parties such as the local population. The safety case represents a key input to this process and should, therefore, be used to assist in reaching decisions on how to ensure the safety of a new facility or to upgrade the safety of an existing facility. Consequently, the whole range of activities necessary to develop the safety case, including all steps in the conduct of the supporting safety assessment, should satisfy the following:

- All safety aspects relevant for later decision making should be addressed in the safety case. This includes the assessment of radiation risks as well as of other factors of influence for decision making about the practicability and acceptability of intended activities.
- Relevant factors of influence for decision making should be investigated to a sufficient level of detail, using adequate methodologies. The main considerations are that relevant impacts should not be underestimated but also, in particular in existing situations, that an overestimation of risks and other important detrimental factors should be avoided, to the extent practicable, in order not to trigger the implementation of unnecessary measures.
- Efforts (e.g. for data collection and modelling) should be focused on factors of relevance for later decision making, so that time and financial resources are not wasted.
- The assessment results as well as additional arguments and considerations presented in the safety case should be sufficient to derive and justify decisions on the actions to be taken. A sufficient basis should be provided

for the assessment of compliance with regulatory requirements, for decisions on the inclusion of other relevant factors, for the balancing of benefits and detriments of available options as a basis for selecting options to be implemented (this is relevant in particular for decision making for existing facilities), and for the building of confidence in the reliability of the assessments performed and in the adequacy and safety of the actions proposed in the safety case.

Methodology

6.81. In view of the overall goals of the decision making process, it is evident that it influences all parts of the development of the safety case. In particular, all key components of the methodology for post-closure radiological impact assessment presented in Section 5 will be affected by considerations derived from the goals and requirements of the decision making process. The following are important considerations:

- As the basis for definition of the context for the assessment, the necessary decisions and potential factors of influence that have to be addressed in the safety case should be identified.
- A decisive part of establishing the context for the assessment consists of definition of the assessment philosophy. This encompasses, inter alia, the approach to the assessment of relevant end points, the nature of the assumptions to be adopted (e.g. realistic or conservative), the type of data to be used (site specific or generic) and the approach to the treatment of uncertainties. It is evident that inappropriate specification of these boundary conditions of the assessment with regard to decision making requirements would preclude the ability to make adequate and justifiable decisions.
- Apart from the range of decisions to be made, the context for assessment will also be determined by the decision making methodology adopted. If quantitative decision aiding methodologies are to be applied to compare options, requirements for addressing specific end points arise (such as requirements on collective doses¹² if a cost–benefit analysis is to be used).

¹² With regard to the use of collective doses in such assessments, the following statement from Ref. [21] should be taken into account: "Both the individual doses and the size of the exposed population become increasingly uncertain as the time increases. Furthermore, the current judgements about the relationship between dose and detriment may not be valid for future populations. ...[F]orecasts of collective dose over periods longer than several thousand years and forecasts of health detriment over periods longer than several hundred years should be examined critically."

Other components of the assessment philosophy, such as the treatment of uncertainties, may also depend on the decision making methodology eventually selected.

- Scenarios should be set up by considering all features, events and processes that could directly or indirectly influence the system and the radioactive inventory. To the extent that non-radiological factors are relevant, these will also need to be considered in the development of scenarios. Examples for such non-radiological factors are risks from chemically toxic or carcinogenic substances, or physical risks associated with mining activities. If such aspects are relevant for the decisions to be made, it has to be ensured that the conditions that could possibly lead to such risks are adequately covered by the scenarios.
- The models to be used and their calibration and validation should be carefully planned in the light of the actual requirements of the decision making process. In application of the graded approach, efforts invested should be in accordance with the importance of the results for making and justifying decisions.
- The results need to be analysed and interpreted in view of their relevance with regard to the decision making requirements. If the results are not considered to be sufficient for this purpose, refinement of scenario definitions and/or models and possibly the collection of additional data will be necessary.

6.82. Different approaches exist for the actual methodology employed for the selection of options. Assessment results and their implication for the decisions to be made can be evaluated by means of a qualitative process, involving deliberation of all relevant factors. Quantitative methods such as cost-benefit analysis or multi-attribute utility analysis can be applied to address and balance the various factors relevant for the decisions to be made. Examples of the application of such decision aiding methods can be found in Refs [32, 33, 41, 42].

6.83. If quantitative assessment methods are applied, these methods should be seen as tools to aid the decision making process, not as a substitute for the process. The assessment results should be used as input to discussions with the involved parties, such as the regulatory body and other interested parties. The main role of these decision aiding methodologies lies in the analysis and presentation of assessment results in a conceivable and comprehensive way that enables judgements to be made of their respective importance and implications for the decisions required.

6.84. All relevant factors should be considered in the decision making process. In the event that several facilities are present or planned at a site, including disposal facilities, the cumulative radiological impacts from these facilities should be considered in the decision making process (see para. 5.24).

6.85. The decision making process in general includes, in addition to technical aspects, other relevant factors and considerations. Although the assessment of factors other than radiological factors is not part of the methodology outlined in Section 5, the activities necessary to estimate non-radiological risks are analogous to those necessary for the estimation of radiation risks. Therefore, it might be possible to integrate the assessment of all relevant factors into this methodology, thereby providing a consistent and transparent description of all assessment activities necessary, in order to be able to compare options and select a preferred option for achieving safety (or justify doing nothing in the case of an existing facility). It is possible to refer to quantitative decision aiding methodologies such as multi-attribute utility analysis to such additional factors of influence, even if they are qualitative in nature (such as public acceptance of different options).

Application to existing facilities

6.86. The approach to support the decision making process outlined in paras 6.81–6.85 is also directly applicable to existing facilities. However, there are some specific requirements arising in such situations from the fact that the facility already exists and there may already be radiation risks, and that, therefore, decisions are limited to determining whether corrective action is necessary and, if this is the case, which type of corrective action to choose.

6.87. As a decisive part of establishing the context for the assessment consists of defining the assessment philosophy, assessments performed with the intention of comparing doses to regulatory limits, constraints and other criteria should be performed with a sufficient level of conservatism. Assessments performed with the intention of comparing options for the purposes of optimization, however, should be based on more realistic assumptions. Owing to the importance of applying the principle of optimization in existing situations, the distinction between these two types of assessment is particularly relevant for existing facilities.

6.88. For an existing situation, assessments should usually be conducted in two distinct steps. In the first assessment step, it should be determined whether corrective action needs to be considered at all or whether the current condition of

the facility is considered acceptable. In the second assessment step, performed only if necessary on the basis of the results of the first step, options to improve the situation should be identified and evaluated. Which criteria (current criteria, criteria that were valid at the time of licensing of the facility or intervention criteria) to apply in this process will depend on national regulations.

6.89. In particular for existing facilities, for which several feasible options for corrective actions are available, the comparison of corrective actions should usually be performed iteratively:

- It may be possible to disregard some options for corrective actions very early on, e.g. because of prohibitive costs or because it soon becomes evident that basic regulatory requirements cannot be met. For such options, a detailed analysis of impacts would not make sense and would be a waste of effort.
- The assessment of the implications of the remaining options for corrective actions with regard to the factors to be considered in the decision making can be very time consuming and resource consuming. The decision making may even face fundamental difficulties if a basis for determining precise estimates does not exist (e.g. with respect to the durability of structures). Instead of investing great efforts in trying to improve estimates for such factors, their relevance for the decisions to be made should first be examined. It may turn out that prevailing uncertainties in some factors will not influence a particular decision because it is dominated by other factors. If this is the case, the uncertainties can be accepted and further assessment efforts are not necessary in this respect. As a justification for the decision can be provided on the basis of assessment results, the uncertainties in these factors will not interfere with the overall requirement to build confidence in the assessment.
- In accordance with the graded approach, the level of effort invested in improving data and the modelling should be commensurate with the importance of the various factors for the decisions to be taken. Within an iterative process, the implications of the results and their uncertainties for the decision making can be 'tested' to identify those aspects that warrant further refinement on the basis of their relevance for decision making.

7. DOCUMENTATION AND USE OF THE SAFETY CASE

7.1. This section discusses how to compile and draw together all of the different information comprising the safety case — a process of integration (see Ref. [25]). The section elaborates on how to document the safety case and discusses its possible uses.

DOCUMENTATION OF THE SAFETY CASE

7.2. The safety case provides a basis for decision making and is presented to the relevant decision makers for their review and consideration. The parties interested in the safety case may include regulators, the general public and other interested parties. These parties will decide for themselves the extent to which they are convinced by the reasoning that is presented, and whether they share the confidence of the operator developing the safety case. The confidence of the interested parties in the findings of the safety case should, however, be enhanced if the arguments and evidence are presented in a manner that is open and transparent, and all relevant results are fully disclosed and subject to quality control and independent review.

7.3. Compliance with the requirements on the documentation of the safety case (see Section 3) presents a number of challenges because the target audience is composed of a wide range of interested parties with different needs, expectations and concerns. Another challenge is related to situations in which there are complex legal and regulatory requirements involving multiple regulatory agencies with different regulatory processes and where multiple levels of documentation are required throughout the stages of development of the disposal facility (e.g. environmental impact assessments). Given these challenges, there is no universal structure for the documentation of the safety case. The structure and the documentation process are influenced by the expectations of the intended audience, the decision that is under consideration, the stage of development of the facility, the national legislative and regulatory requirements as well as international guidelines on the development of the safety case.

7.4. There are many possible ways of structuring and documenting the safety case and important components of the safety case are briefly discussed in the following paragraphs.
Executive summary

7.5. At the highest level, the documentation of the safety case should contain an executive summary that briefly describes the project, the main safety related issues associated with the project, the evidence, arguments and main assessment results, the proposed follow-up and options for mitigation that would address the safety issues identified, and any uncertainties and public concerns.

7.6. For most interested parties, the summary will provide the first and most lasting impression of the project. This is often all that individual interested parties will read. Consequently, this section should be clear, complete and concise. The use of summary tables, graphics and flow charts should be considered as these are effective ways of presenting information clearly and accurately. The use of complicated technical terminology should be avoided to the extent possible. The executive summary can be presented under a separate cover and may be distributed more widely than the rest of the documentation. It may also be presented in different languages to meet the needs of local communities.

Introduction and the context for the safety case

7.7. The documentation of the safety case should be introduced by a clear presentation of the purpose and context for the safety case in order to provide the reader with a clear understanding of the project, the decisions to be made and the decision making process, and of the various issues that are to be considered. In the introduction, the following main aspects should be outlined:

- A brief description of the project that provides its specific objectives and background, the various stages involved and its current status;
- The policy and regulatory contexts under which the safety case has been prepared and presented;
- The roles and responsibilities of the various organizations involved in the decision making process, including the framework for public consultation and involvement;
- A clear guide to the decision making process;
- A comparison with other similar projects;
- A discussion of the status and maturity of the technologies that will be used;
- A statement on the need for and importance of the project, in order to support and justify the safety case;
- A discussion of alternatives that have been considered and reasons for the preferred alternative;

- The key decisions that have been and will have to be made during the course of the proposed project;
- A description of critical timing considerations associated with the project;
- An overview of how compliance with regulatory requirements will be ensured by the operator and how compliance will be verified by the regulatory body;
- An overview of the operator's management system and its ability to address adequately the challenges associated with the project.

Strategy for safety

7.8. Following the presentation of the purpose and context for the safety case, the documentation of the safety case should provide an overview of the high level approach that will be used to achieve safety. The objective of the section on strategy for safety is to demonstrate that the overall approach and methods adopted to design, assess, develop and manage the disposal facility are adequate to ensure safety. The section should also include confidence building arguments that are relevant to the strategy for safety. The main aspects to be considered include the following:

- Strategy and approach to manage the different stages of development of the facility (e.g. siting, construction, operation, closure);
- How the adopted strategies apply good engineering principles and practices;
- Management and reduction of uncertainties;
- The degree of caution to be used when making decisions and the use of multiple lines of reasoning;
- Safety features embedded in the design of the facility and the multiple safety functions used;
- The expected robustness of the disposal system to natural events and processes as well as to human induced processes;
- The rationale for selecting the assessment methodology and the time frame and time windows for the assessment, including a discussion of the various assessment approaches and the tools used to verify, confirm and compare assessment findings;
- Peer reviews conducted and consistency with international guidance and practices;
- Other high level arguments as appropriate.

Safety assessment

7.9. The section on safety assessment should document the details of safety assessment work undertaken, which forms the scientific and technical basis for the safety case. Documenting the safety assessment work involves a detailed description of each step of the assessment, the assessment findings and the conclusions. Owing to the large amount of detail involved, it could be more practicable and traceable to document detailed descriptions, modelling and calculations in annexes or in separate supporting documents. The main document should focus on the assumptions, approaches and methodologies used in assessment, discussion of the most relevant features that affect safety, the assessment findings and arguments in support of the conclusions. Confidence building arguments should be documented at each step of the safety assessment as well as for the overall safety assessment.

Synthesis and conclusions

7.10. Following the details of all of the supporting evidence for the safety case, a section should be developed to set out evidence in support of conclusions and recommendations. The section on synthesis and conclusions should, in accordance with paras 7.2-7.9:

- Draw together the key findings from safety assessment;
- Highlight the main evidence, analysis and arguments that quantify and support the claim that the disposal facility is safe;
- Present an evaluation of uncertainties and unresolved issues and discuss planned steps to resolve them;
- Describe complementary evidence for safety, e.g. evidence for safety beyond the time frame for which quantitative assessment has been performed;
- Present statements of confidence that take account of additional evidence and arguments that complement the findings of the safety assessment.

Follow-up programmes and actions

7.11. In particular, when the safety case is developed in a step by step approach, it is important to put each revision of the safety case into the context of the overall development process. Necessary activities for the subsequent stage of development of the safety case should be described, such as acquisition of additional data or planned improvements in modelling. If certain activities can

proceed only after decision points or milestones have been reached (e.g. decisions on the site for the facility), these should be identified.

Traceability and transparency of the documentation of the safety case and safety assessment

7.12. Irrespective of the documentation structure adopted, there are key attributes and considerations that should be considered throughout the process of developing the documentation. These include the following:

- All documents produced in the context of the safety case, whether for regulatory approval, for information or promotion, should convey a consistent message about safety issues. In other words, the message should remain the same and should not be changed to suit the expectations of a particular audience. The messages contained in annexed documents and promotional material should be consistent with the main documentation of the safety case¹³.
- The main documentation of the safety case should provide sufficient information for the key safety arguments and the evidence supporting them to be clearly understandable.
- The documentation should show that the safety case is based on sound scientific evidence and arguments using established technical experience and analyses.
- The documentation should be freely accessible and uncertainties and limitations as well as their implications for safety should be acknowledged.
- The documentation should be well structured, transparent and traceable.
- The documentation should be transparent such that the information is made readily available to interested parties, by being clear and understandable, and by clearly presenting the justification and rationale behind key assumptions.
- The documentation should be such that the procedures followed and the key decisions taken in the development of the disposal system and the safety case are traceable. This should include showing how follow-up actions and programmes are put forward at early stages to confirm assumptions made or how unresolved uncertainties have been addressed and/or will continue to

¹³ The need for consistency does not preclude emphasizing different arguments depending on the audience, as people with different backgrounds may be convinced by different arguments.

be addressed. It should also be shown how key decisions have been documented and recorded by including a clear referencing system.

- The documentation should also clearly indicate the need to pass information on to future generations regarding the measures for institutional control.
- The safety assessment methodology should be well structured, transparent and traceable. It should enable the regulatory body and other technical reviewers to follow the logic and understand the assumptions used in the assessment easily and, where desired, to reproduce the assessment results.
- The assessment should provide a full description of the practical methods used in order to identify and reduce uncertainties, and to identify the assumptions and uncertainties that impact the most on safety.

7.13. The documentation of the safety case should be updated periodically in accordance with a systematic plan. The operator should implement proper controls over the process for approval of documentation of the safety case and over updates to the set of data and parameter values, models, scenarios and computer codes on which the safety case is based and that are used in safety assessment. Documents should be made subject to formal review processes only when they have reached the necessary maturity.

7.14. The following observations are relevant to the transparency and traceability of safety assessment:

- The assessment methodology should be clearly structured and presented, and the assumptions and the basis for the assumptions should be clearly presented. Well defined and documented methods should be used in identifying features and processes, in designing tests and experiments, and determining the necessary instruments, in interpreting test results, in constructing conceptual models, and in analysing and evaluating the models.
- Consistency between assumptions should be sought, along with consistency in the range of parameter values over which the assumptions are appropriate.
- Consistency should be achieved among all stages of safety assessment, and with the main objectives and approach at each stage of safety assessment.
- The evolution of the assessment from one iteration to the next should be transparent to interested parties (e.g. explanations of new data or reasons for changing components of the conceptual or mathematical model should be provided), in order to avoid giving an impression that the assessment is being manipulated to give more favourable results.

- Confidence should be built by selection of an assessment methodology that is compatible with international experience and guidance.
- A formal set of management system procedures should be developed, and evidence should be provided that these procedures have been applied.
- As part of the management system procedures, a comprehensive system for the recording of detailed information on all aspects of the facility and its safety case, including safety assessment, should be established and maintained.
- Accurate and direct references to the appropriate literature should be provided.

7.15. The various interested parties will have different interests and will scrutinize the arguments provided in the safety case that are more related to their interests and concerns. The necessary levels of traceability and transparency may, therefore, depend on the expectations of the interested parties. For example, technical reviewers will pay close attention to the aspects of the safety case addressing safety assessment, while members of the general public may be more interested in other more qualitative arguments such as the managerial aspects. For this reason, a simplified version of the safety assessment documentation could be sufficient for the public, whereas more complete information would be expected by the regulatory body.

7.16. Traceability necessitates a clear and complete record of the decisions and assumptions made, and of the models, parameters and data used in arriving at the results. The record should include information on when and by whom various decisions and assumptions were made, how these decisions and assumptions were implemented, what versions of modelling tools were used, and what the ultimate sources of the data are. Traceability, therefore, necessitates the highest standards of quality assurance. Traceability further implies that the regulatory body or other technical reviewers should be able to reproduce part or all of the assessment results from the documentation of the safety assessment. Traceability will be greatly increased by presenting the safety case in a hierarchically structured set of documents.

7.17. To ensure traceability of the safety assessment, the following issues should be considered:

— All of the information comprising the safety case should be traceable to its source. Such information sources may include records of observations, measurements, research work, modelling studies as well as decisions and assumptions made during the development of the safety case. Such decisions and assumptions may rely on expert judgement or expert elicitation processes, for which appropriate procedures and documentation are necessary.

- Expectations relating to traceability depend on the individual or organization using the safety case. Traceability in a safety case intended for scrutiny by the regulatory body should be more rigorously presented than in a document intended for internal use by the operator.
- If the safety assessment is undertaken iteratively, there may be a tendency for references simply to refer to decisions made in a prior iteration of the safety assessment ('self-citations'). The reviewer may need to trace through a chain of documents before finding the origin of an assumption, parameter value or decision, which may be time consuming. Further, caveats and limitations to the work included in the primary references may become lost or diluted with subsequent repetition. This can lead to a reduction in confidence in the operator and, consequently, confidence in the safety of the facility by the reviewer. As such, primary references should be cited directly, and each iteration of the documentation should permit straightforward evaluation of its traceability.
- Referencing of reports from the 'grey literature' or proprietary or classified documents should be avoided. If referenced documents are unavailable to the reviewer, their use as a reference would break the chain of traceability.
- The need to keep the chain of traceability intact back to primary sources of information tends to make documents large and difficult to read. Consequently, a trade-off may need to be made between traceability and transparency. The optimum balance between the two can only be decided upon in each particular situation.

USES OF THE SAFETY CASE

7.18. The primary objective of the safety case is to support decision making relevant to the stage of the development, operation and closure of a disposal facility. For example, at an early stage, the safety case should be used to compare and assess the feasibility of different disposal options. As the programme to develop the disposal facility progresses, the safety case should be used to help focus and direct work on site characterization, research and development, and facility design. The safety case should be used to inform the licensing process and to provide for the establishment of suitable limits, controls and conditions on the development and operation of the disposal facility, which should at all times be consistent with the safety case. The following paragraphs discuss uses of the safety case in more detail.

Comparison of options

7.19. The safety case may be used to provide a basis for the comparison of disposal options, for example:

- Comparison between different sites for new disposal facilities and prioritization of site characterization, and related research and development;
- Comparison of different types, designs and depths for the disposal facility (see, for example, Ref. [33]);
- Comparison of different risk management and remediation options for existing facilities (see, for example, Ref. [32]).

Prioritization of data acquisition and research and development

7.20. The safety case should integrate existing knowledge on a wide range of topics and should provide a means of judging their relative importance. Initially, the safety case may be based largely on generic data but, as the programme to develop the disposal facility progresses, the safety case will include more site specific information. The safety case should be used as appropriate to guide and prioritize the supporting acquisition of data and research and development programmes so that they address important areas of uncertainty as identified in the safety case.

Facility design and operation

7.21. Throughout the development of the disposal facility, the safety case should be used to assist in the design of the facility. The OECD Nuclear Energy Agency Engineered Barrier System project (see Ref. [43]) provides several examples of the use of the safety case in engineering design and optimization.

7.22. The operation of the disposal facility should, at all times, be consistent with the safety case, so that operational decisions do not cause unintentional effects on long term performance of the disposal system. Operational decisions relevant to safety should be investigated in an update of the safety case prior to their implementation.

Licensing

7.23. A principal function of the safety case is in the licence application and approval process. The regulatory body may require that the safety case be revised

at various stages in the licensing process, including for approval to construct, operate and close the disposal facility, and whenever there are significant changes in the state of the disposal facility. The safety case should also be updated periodically to reflect new information acquired according to regulatory requirements.

8. REGULATORY REVIEW PROCESS

8.1. The regulatory decision making process may involve one or several regulatory bodies and may also be scrutinized by the public and other interested parties. The credibility of the process is enhanced if the regulatory body takes a coordinated approach in order for interested parties to observe that regulatory decisions are based on a careful and comprehensive examination of the safety case that has been prepared by the operator and submitted to the regulatory body for approval (see para. 3.8). The review should be undertaken in accordance with plans defined for the regulatory review process and in accordance with the requirements established in Ref. [44] and the recommendations provided in Ref. [45]. Some important elements of the process of regulatory review of the safety case and safety assessment for disposal facilities are discussed in the following sections. The guidance provided on review of the safety case is also relevant for other review processes, such as internal review within the operator organization or independent external peer review.

OBJECTIVES AND ATTRIBUTES OF THE REGULATORY REVIEW PROCESS

8.2. In establishing the objectives for a review by the regulatory body of the safety case, account should be taken of the status of the facility (e.g. whether the facility is proposed, under development, operational, undergoing re-assessment, closed or under long term surveillance) and the associated context for the safety assessment.

8.3. The overall goal of regulatory review is to verify that the disposal facility will not cause an unacceptable adverse impact on human health or safety, or on the environment, both now and in the future. To achieve this goal, the regulatory review process will typically have the following objectives:

- To determine whether the safety case has been developed to an acceptable level (in terms of its quality and the detail and depth of understanding displayed) and whether it is fit for purpose;
- To verify that the safety case and the assumptions on which it is based comply with, or are in accordance with, accepted principles for radioactive waste management and regulatory requirements and expectations;
- To determine whether the safety case provides an adequate and appropriate basis to demonstrate that the proposed facility will be operated safely and provides reasonable assurance of an adequate level of safety in the period after closure;
- To verify that relevant measures for mitigating unlikely potential effects have been identified and addressed, and that adequate follow-up plans for their implementation have been developed;
- To determine whether issues required by the regulatory body to be addressed by the operator have been clearly identified;
- To identify any unresolved issues and to verify that plans for resolving these issues have been developed.

8.4. In order to facilitate the evaluation of the safety case against the primary objectives of the regulatory review, it is common for a number of secondary objectives to be specified. These should include evaluation of whether the safety case:

- Has been developed within an appropriate context;
- Is sufficiently complete, given the stage of development of the disposal facility;
- Is sufficiently transparent in its presentation of data and information;
- Has been prepared by competent personnel applying an approved management system;
- -Has been subjected to independent peer review;
- Is based on appropriate assumptions and makes use of adequate assessment techniques and models, and contains satisfactory supporting arguments;
- Demonstrates an adequate understanding of the disposal system that includes identification and screening of hazards and related scenarios, such that all relevant safety functions and all potential safety concerns are addressed;
- Clearly describes how the identification, establishment, justification and optimization of limits, controls and conditions were performed;
- Clearly identifies the uncertainties associated with the understanding of the disposal system (as well as input data and models used) and the performance of the disposal facility;

- Provides an adequate assessment and supporting justification that any radiation exposure has been optimized and demonstrates that safety has been optimized;
- Includes adequate consideration of the justification and optimization of remedial measures for existing facilities, if applicable;
- Addresses all relevant factors of the management system to be applied for the siting, construction, commissioning, operation and closure of the disposal facility (e.g. internal and external audits, verification and validation, use of suitably qualified and experienced personnel, training, control of processes outsourced to subcontractors, action on conclusions and recommendations);
- Demonstrates that good engineering practices with adequate defence in depth have been used in developing the design of the facility;
- Defines a programme for future development of the safety case, understanding the disposal system and institutional control of the site.

8.5. When defining the objectives and scope of the review, relevant points that should be considered include the following:

- The important safety issues for the site;
- The extent of the safety information provided by the operator, and the resources available to the regulatory body to evaluate the information;
- Whether the review will consider only radiological impacts on humans or will consider other impacts as well, for example impacts relating to hazardous waste materials;
- Whether the review will consider impacts on the public, on workers and on non-human species in addition to the overall impact of the facility on the environment;
- Which parts of the safety case documentation should be the focus of the review;
- The use to be made of the results of regulatory review; for example, whether they will be used as part of communication on licensing between the operator and other interested parties, for facility licensing or to establish conditions at an existing facility.

8.6. There are a number of key attributes that influence the quality and success of a regulatory review. These include the following:

— The requirements and expectations of the regulatory body, as well as the criteria against which safety will be judged, should be clearly defined early in the process. The completeness and quality of the safety case and safety

assessment often depend on the clarity of the regulatory requirements, and the expectations and approach of the regulatory body.

- The regulatory review process should be free of conflicting interests, and the team of reviewers should not allow themselves to become unduly influenced during the review process by internal and external considerations that are outside the scope and terms of reference of the review.
- The regulatory review process should be structured and traceable with clearly defined roles and responsibilities and decision making processes.
- The regulatory body should have personnel with expertise and hands-on experience in safety assessment of radioactive waste facilities and should have either in-house expertise or should have access to specialists in all of the necessary disciplines involved in such assessment (see Ref. [44]).
- The regulatory review should be conducted using a level of resources that is commensurate with the level of complexity of the safety case and the potential risks associated with the disposal facility under consideration.
- Communication between the operator and the regulatory body should be maintained throughout the regulatory review process.
- The regulatory review process should include a framework for consultation with interested parties with well defined consultation steps, rules of procedure and decision making processes. The credibility of this process can be enhanced by including means for discussion of progress and the outcome of the review process within this framework.
- In the review process, it should be ensured that the rationale and judgements are documented as to whether or not the arguments presented in the safety case are adequately supported by the underlying science and technology, and whether these arguments are in accordance with regulatory requirements and expectations.

MANAGING THE REVIEW PROCESS

8.7. The management of the review of a safety case should be treated as a project in itself, to which the principles of good project management apply (see Ref. [30]).

8.8. Depending on the scale of the review, it may be necessary to establish a dedicated team of personnel to conduct the review. The regulatory review may be conducted by the regulatory body with or without support from external organizations, but the results of the review are the responsibility of the regulatory body, which should take 'ownership' of the results.

8.9. The regulatory body should have well established and documented procedures in place for the review process as part of the overall management system for the organization.

8.10. Management of the review process should include the following aspects:

- Definition of the objectives and scope of the review as well as identification of all national and international requirements, guidance and recommendations that apply to the development of the safety case;
- Development of a review plan that identifies the review tasks and addresses other relevant topics;
- Assembling a review team of competent personnel possessing the necessary expertise and experience to undertake the review;
- Definition of a project schedule and allocation of resources for the conduct of project tasks, including consideration of the conduct of the review if resources become limited at a later stage;
- Identification of the responsibilities of review team members and ensuring that they receive adequate training and guidance in the review methods;
- Coordination of the conduct of the review tasks, and ensuring sufficient communication between review team members;
- Identification, at an early stage, of the review of any areas of regulatory guidance that are important to regulatory decision making but that may be unclear or could be interpreted in different ways;
- Establishment of a formal process to identify issues for which resolution is necessary by the operator and a mechanism to track the further consideration and resolution of the issues;
- Coordination of communication with the operator of the disposal facility, and with other interested parties during the review process;
- Review and integration of documents generated in the review process;
- Synthesis, documentation and communication of the findings from the review.

8.11. The review procedures applied should allow the regulatory body to verify that the review of the safety case has been performed by competent people, and has been recorded in a traceable and auditable manner. Project specific procedures should include structured approaches for documenting review comments, for specifying required competence, for specifying responsibilities and tasks in the review, for recording the status of review comments, and for dealing with instances where differing or opposing views or review comments on the safety case arise. Further procedures may be necessary if the review includes

tasks such as audits or independent calculations performed by the regulatory body.

8.12. For each regulatory review, a review plan will be necessary to guide the procedural and technical aspects of the review. Procedural guidance should include the means of documenting the review findings. Technical guidance should include the criteria against which to judge specific aspects of the safety case. The review plan can, therefore, serve as a template from which a project specific review plan can be developed. Examples of project specific review plans include those developed for the low level waste disposal site in the United Kingdom [46] and for the Yucca Mountain project in the USA [47].

8.13. To the extent practicable, the regulatory review team should possess the following characteristics:

- The review team should possess a range of expertise appropriate to the review, including practical experience in areas that are most important to the particular safety case under review.
- The review team should have experience in conducting reviews of relevant safety cases.
- The review team should understand the context of the review to be conducted (e.g. they should have knowledge of the facility and of the regulations governing its authorization).
- The review team should have a broad knowledge of waste management practices and programmes both nationally and in other States.
- The review team should be made up of individuals whose findings will be viewed by interested parties as being credible.
- The review team should be independent of the operator, and its members should not have had involvement in the development of the safety case to be reviewed or in any supporting work, and should not be directly involved in the management, financing or operation of the disposal facility.

THE USE OF A GRADED APPROACH BY THE REGULATORY BODY

8.14. The level of scrutiny and the scope of the regulatory review of a safety case should follow a graded approach. Decisions about the depth and extent of the review process should take into account the following:

- The stage of development and operation of the disposal facility or component of the disposal system;

- The magnitude of the hazards and risks (consequences and probabilities) in the period after closure, with consideration given to relevant site factors, facility design aspects, the waste to be disposed of, the likelihood of human intrusions, etc.;
- The complexity, safety significance and maturity of the proposed disposal facility or component of the disposal system;
- The use by the operator of well established practices, procedures and designs;
- Available knowledge of the operational performance of similar facilities or practices;
- Operator aspects (e.g. the operator's record of performance and their relevant experience in the design and construction of a disposal facility or component of the disposal facility; in process design; in development of safety cases; and in establishing and applying management systems);
- Relevant experience from similar disposal facilities (national and international);
- Technical or safety concerns of other competent authorities.

CONDUCTING THE REVIEW AND REPORTING REVIEW FINDINGS

8.15. A regulatory review will normally have four phases:

- (a) A pre-review phase, prior to the receipt of any documents from the operator, in which initial planning for the review should be carried out: This should normally involve meetings with the operator with a view to developing an understanding of the extent of the information that will be provided.
- (b) An initial review phase, during which the regulatory body should make an initial evaluation of the documents submitted to assess the completeness of the safety case and the availability of supporting documents, and to make a preliminary identification of those issues that are most important to safety: Evaluation of the completeness of the safety case should include checking that the information submitted addresses all of the expectations of the regulatory body for the safety case. This checking should be documented and a series of detailed review comments should be prepared, which may require additional information. The regulatory body should review and assess any additional information provided by the operator in response to the review comments.

- (c) A main technical review phase in which the bulk of the effort will be expended: This should include the development of detailed review comments, and may include evaluation of additional information provided by the operator in response to comments.
- (d) A completion phase, in which the main conclusions of the review should be identified and used to inform the decision making process.

8.16. In addition to the evaluation of documentation submitted by the operator, the regulatory review of the safety case may include the involvement of independent experts and other interested parties.

8.17. The completion phase of the review will include the development of a final review report. There is no single correct way in which the final review report should be organized and presented, and each such report will inevitably need to be customized to the particular review conducted. The regulatory body should consider including the following in the final review report:

- Introduction: a brief description of the purpose and background of the review, the titles and developers of reviewed documents, summary information about the site, information on the organizations involved in the review, etc.
- Scope and objectives of the review: high level objectives of the review (including references to the applicable regulatory requirements) and a general overview of the review process as it relates to the scope, etc. If the review report is either a summary (e.g. the final report before licensing) or a partial review report, which will have other supporting review reports that have previously been completed, an overview of these reports should be described here with their general scope and applicability.
- Applicable regulatory requirements: a list of the regulations, established procedures and/or international recommendations against which the review was carried out. Summaries of the key points of the regulations, procedures and/or international recommendations should be included.
- Review methodology and process: a description of the procedure for regulatory review including the review plan and the steps in the process (primary review, main review, review of revised documents, etc.), interactions with the operator, categorization of comments, requirements about the format for comments and the manner of identifying comments, interactions within the review team, etc. and resolution of comments.
- Main results of evaluation: a description of each of the areas reviewed should be documented, with reference to the following areas (including the

degree to which the response of the operator to regulatory comments was able to resolve the related issues):

- Key comments: These are the general comments summarizing the main deficiencies of the documents reviewed, concerning high level issues such as the safety strategy, the context, approach and results for the safety case and safety assessment, the treatment of uncertainties (in scenarios, models and parameters), risk management and optimization, compliance with the main regulatory criteria and guidance, appropriate limits and conditions, and the programme for the future development of the safety case.
- Specific comments: These are more detailed review findings concerning the main technical areas of review, the characterization for the disposal facility, the waste inventory and the modelling of radionuclide migration from the disposal facility to the environment, with consideration given to aspects of engineering, geology, hydrogeology, chemistry, climate, biosphere and human intrusion.
- Unresolved issues and uncertainties: These are comments about issues that remain unresolved. Their relative safety significance should be noted together with the actions that will be taken to resolve the comments, if necessary. Any conditions for authorization of the disposal facility should be described and justified here.
- Conclusions: The conclusions of the review should be stated with regard to issues to be considered in licensing or authorization, such as further information to be provided by the operator, revised safety assessment work, monitoring and other controls on the site or the waste, restrictions on the waste inventory, risk management and waste acceptance criteria. In addition, recommendations for conditions for authorization should be listed.
- References: A list of reference documents considered in the review, and underlying review reports that support the final review report. Any guidance documents used in the review should be documented.
- Appropriate information to demonstrate the credentials of the individuals making up the review team.

8.18. In the documenting of review comments and evaluations, the following should be ensured:

 The approach taken in the development of the safety case and the results of that approach should be briefly summarized and specific references to the information should be provided;

- Any significant comments and the basis for the comments should be clearly stated using a standard format, and each comment should be given a unique identifier for ease of cross-reference;
- The relevance of the comment to safety, understanding of systems and/or control of the facility should be noted;
- Actions necessary to resolve the issues identified in the review comments should be clearly stated.

REFERENCES

- [1] EUROPEAN ATOMIC ENERGY COMMUNITY, FOOD AND AGRICULTURE ORGANIZATION OF THE UNITED NATIONS, INTERNATIONAL ATOMIC AGENCY. INTERNATIONAL ENERGY LABOUR ORGANIZATION. INTERNATIONAL MARITIME ORGANIZATION, OECD NUCLEAR ENERGY AGENCY, PAN AMERICAN HEALTH ORGANIZATION, UNITED NATIONS ENVIRONMENT PROGRAMME. WORLD HEALTH ORGANIZATION, Fundamental Safety Principles, IAEA Safety Standards Series No. SF-1, IAEA, Vienna (2006).
- [2] INTERNATIONAL ATOMIC ENERGY AGENCY, Disposal of Radioactive Waste, IAEA Safety Standards Series No. SSR-5, IAEA, Vienna (2011).
- [3] INTERNATIONAL ATOMIC ENERGY AGENCY, Safety Assessment for Facilities and Activities, IAEA Safety Standards Series No. GSR Part 4, IAEA, Vienna (2009).
- [4] NATIONAL RADIOACTIVE WASTE MANAGEMENT AGENCY, Dossier 2005 Argile: Synthesis Evaluation of the Feasibility of a Geological Repository in an Argillaceous Formation, ANDRA, Paris (2005).
- [5] NATIONAL RADIOACTIVE WASTE MANAGEMENT AGENCY, Dossier 2005 Argile: Tome Architecture and Management of a Geological Repository, 4/497, ANDRA, Paris (2005).
- [6] NATIONAL RADIOACTIVE WASTE MANAGEMENT AGENCY, Dossier 2005 Argile: Tome Phenomenological Evolution of a Geological Repository, 13/520, ANDRA, Paris (2005).
- [7] NATIONAL RADIOACTIVE WASTE MANAGEMENT AGENCY, Dossier 2005 Argile: Tome Safety Evaluation of a Geological Repository, 232/737, ANDRA, Paris (2005).
- [8] NATIONAL CO-OPERATIVE FOR THE DISPOSAL OF RADIOACTIVE WASTE, Nagra 2002a, Project Opalinus Clay: Safety Report. Demonstration of Disposal feasibility for Spent Fuel, Vitrified High-level Waste and Long-lived Intermediate-level Waste (Entsorgungsnachweis), NAGRA Technical Rep. NTB 02-05, Wettingen, Switzerland (2002).
- [9] NATIONAL CO-OPERATIVE FOR THE DISPOSAL OF RADIOACTIVE WASTE, Nagra 2002b, Project Opalinus Clay: Models, Codes and Data for Safety Assessment. Demonstration of Disposal Feasibility for Spent Fuel, Vitrified High-level Waste and Long-lived Intermediate-level Waste (Entsorgungsnachweis), NAGRA Technical Rep. NTB 02-06, Wettingen, Switzerland (2002).
- [10] NUCLEAR INDUSTRY RADIOACTIVE WASTE EXECUTIVE, Preliminary Post-closure Assessment of a Reference Repository Concept for UK High-level Waste/Spent Fuel, Harwell, UK (2006).
- [11] ONDRAF/NIRAS, Safety Assessment and Feasibility Interim Report 2, ONDRAF Rep. No. NIROND 2001-05F, Brussels (2002).
- [12] POSIVA OY, Safety Case Plan 2008, POSIVA Rep. 2008-05, Olikiluoto, Finland (2008).

- [13] SWEDISH NUCLEAR FUEL AND WASTE MANAGEMENT CO., Long-term Safety for KBS-3 Repositories at Forsmark and Laxemar — A First Evaluation, Main Report of the SR-Can Project, SKB Technical Rep. No. TR-06-09, SKB, Stockholm, Sweden (2006).
- [14] INTERNATIONAL ATOMIC ENERGY AGENCY, Geological Disposal Facilities for Radioactive Waste, IAEA Safety Standards Series No. SSG-14, IAEA, Vienna (2011).
- [15] INTERNATIONAL ATOMIC ENERGY AGENCY, Borehole Disposal Facilities for Radioactive Waste, IAEA Safety Standards Series No. SSG-1, IAEA, Vienna (2009).
- [16] INTERNATIONAL ATOMIC ENERGY AGENCY, Management of Radioactive Waste from the Mining and Milling of Ores, IAEA Safety Standards Series No. WS-G-1.2, IAEA, Vienna (2002).
- [17] INTERNATIONAL ATOMIC ENERGY AGENCY, Classification of Radioactive Waste, IAEA Safety Standards Series No. GSG-1, IAEA, Vienna (2009).
- [18] Joint Convention on the Safety of Spent Fuel Management and on the Safety of Radioactive Waste Management, INFCIRC/546, IAEA, Vienna (1997).
- [19] INTERNATIONAL ATOMIC ENERGY AGENCY, Radiation Protection and Safety of Radiation Sources: International Basic Safety Standards — Interim Edition, IAEA Safety Standards Series No. GSR Part 3 (Interim), IAEA, Vienna (2011).
- [20] INTERNATIONAL COMMISSION ON RADIOLOGICAL PROTECTION, 1990 Recommendations of the International Commission on Radiological Protection, Publication 60, Pergamon Press, Oxford and New York (1991).
- [21] INTERNATIONAL COMMISSION ON RADIOLOGICAL PROTECTION, Radiological Protection Policy for the Disposal of Radioactive Waste, Publication 77, Pergamon Press, Oxford and New York (1997).
- [22] INTERNATIONAL COMMISSION ON RADIOLOGICAL PROTECTION, Radiation Protection Recommendations as Applied to the Disposal of Long-lived Solid Radioactive Waste, Publication 81, Pergamon Press, Oxford and New York (2000).
- [23] INTERNATIONAL COMMISSION ON RADIOLOGICAL PROTECTION, Assessing Dose of the Representative Person for the Purpose of Radiation Protection of the Public and the Optimisation of Radiological Protection, Publication 101, Pergamon Press, Oxford and New York (2006).
- [24] INTERNATIONAL COMMISSION ON RADIOLOGICAL PROTECTION, The 2007 Recommendations of the International Commission on Radiological Protection, Publication 103, Pergamon Press, Oxford and New York (2007).
- [25] OECD NUCLEAR ENERGY AGENCY, Post-closure Safety Case for Geological Repositories: Nature and Purpose, OECD, Paris (2004).
- [26] INTERNATIONAL ATOMIC ENERGY AGENCY, Safety Assessment Methodologies for Near Surface Disposal Facilities, ISAM, Vol. 1 — Review and enhancement of safety assessment approaches and tools, Vol. 2 — Test cases, IAEA, Vienna (2004).
- [27] INTERNATIONAL ATOMIC ENERGY AGENCY, The Safety Case and Safety Assessment for Predisposal Management of Radioactive Waste, IAEA Safety Standards Series No. GSG-3, IAEA, Vienna (in preparation).
- [28] INTERNATIONAL ATOMIC ENERGY AGENCY, Safety of Nuclear Power Plants: Commissioning and Operation, IAEA Safety Standards Series No. SSR-2/2, IAEA, Vienna (2011).

- [29] INTERNATIONAL ATOMIC ENERGY AGENCY, Radiation Protection and Radioactive Waste Management in the Operation of Nuclear Power Plants, IAEA Safety Standards Series No. NS-G-2.7, IAEA, Vienna (2002).
- [30] INTERNATIONAL ATOMIC ENERGY AGENCY, The Management System for Facilities and Activities, IAEA Safety Standards Series No. GS-R-3, IAEA, Vienna (2006).
- [31] INTERNATIONAL ATOMIC ENERGY AGENCY, Application of the Management System for Facilities and Activities, IAEA Safety Standards Series No. GS-G-3.1, IAEA, Vienna (2006).
- [32] ENVIRONMENT AGENCY, SCOTTISH ENVIRONMENT PROTECTION AGENCY, Guidance for the Environment Agencies' Assessment of Best Practicable Environmental Option Studies at Nuclear Sites, Environment Agency, Bristol (2004).
- [33] UNITED KINGDOM ATOMIC ENERGY AUTHORITY, Dounreay LLW Strategy Development Best Practicable Environmental Option Study, UKAEA Rep. No. GNGL (04) TR75, Dounreay, UKAEA, Harwell, UK (2004).
- [34] OECD NUCLEAR ENERGY AGENCY, International Peer Reviews for Radioactive Waste Management: General Information and Guidelines, Rep. NEA 6082, OECD, Paris (2005).
- [35] OECD NUCLEAR ENERGY AGENCY, International Peer Reviews in the Field of Radioactive Waste: Questionnaire on Principles and Good Practice for Safety Cases, Rep. NEA/RWM/PEER(2005)2, OECD, Paris (2005).
- [36] OECD NUCLEAR ENERGY AGENCY, The Handling of Timescales in Assessing Post-closure Safety of Deep Geological Repositories (Proc. Workshop Paris, 2002), OECD, Paris (2004).
- [37] INTERNATIONAL ATOMIC ENERGY AGENCY, Evaluating the Reliability of Predictions Made Using Environmental Transfer Models, IAEA Safety Series No. 100, IAEA, Vienna (1989).
- [38] OECD NUCLEAR ENERGY AGENCY, Management of Uncertainty in Safety Cases and the Role of Risk (Proc. Workshop Stockholm, 2004), OECD, Paris (2005).
- [39] OECD NUCLEAR ENERGY AGENCY, Future Human Actions at Disposal Sites, Safety Assessment of Radioactive Waste Repositories, A Report of the NEA Working Group on Future Human Actions at Radioactive Waste Disposal Sites, OECD, Paris (1995).
- [40] OECD NUCLEAR ENERGY AGENCY, Reversibility and Retrievability in Geologic Disposal of Radioactive Waste, OECD, Paris (2002).
- [41] GOLDAMMER, W., "Application of probabilistic risk based optimization approaches in environmental remediation", paper presented at the ICEM '95 Fifth Int. Conf. on Radioactive Waste Management and Environmental Remediation, Berlin (1995).
- [42] GOLDAMMER, W., NÜSSER, A., Cost-Benefit Analyses as Basis for Decision Making in Environmental Restoration (Proc. Conf. WM 99 Tucson, AZ, 1999), Tucson, AZ (1999).
- [43] BENNETT, D.G., HOOPER, A.J., VOINIS, S., UMEKI, H., The Role of the Engineered Barrier System in Safety Cases for Geological Radioactive Waste Repositories: An NEA Initiative in Co-operation with the EC (Proc. Int. Conf. Las Vegas, NV 2006), OECD, Paris (2006).

- [44] INTERNATIONAL ATOMIC ENERGY AGENCY, Governmental, Legal and Regulatory Framework for Safety, IAEA Safety Standards Series No. GSR Part 1, IAEA, Vienna (2010).
- [45] INTERNATIONAL ATOMIC ENERGY AGENCY, Review and Assessment of Nuclear Facilities by the Regulatory Body, IAEA Safety Standards Series No. GS-G-1.2, IAEA, Vienna (2002).
- [46] DUERDEN, S.L., YEARSLEY, R.A., BENNETT D.G., Review Plan for the Assessment of the 2002 Post-Closure Safety Case for the Drigg Low-Level Radioactive Waste Disposal Site, Environmental Policy — Risk and Forecasting, Guidance Note No. 44, Environment Agency, Bristol (2003).
- [47] NUCLEAR REGULATORY COMMISSION, Yucca Mountain Review Plan, Draft Report for Comment, Rep. NUREG-1806 (Rev. 2), NRC, Washington, DC (2002).

CONTRIBUTORS TO DRAFTING AND REVIEW

Abu-Eid, R.	Nuclear Regulatory Commission, United States of America
Avila Moreno, R.	Facilia AB, Sweden
Belfadhel, M.B.	Canadian Nuclear Safety Commission, Canada
Bennett, D.G.	TerraSalus Limited, United Kingdom
Bruno, G.	International Atomic Energy Agency
Goldammer, W.	Consultant, Germany
Hugi, M.	Federal Nuclear Safety Inspectorate, Switzerland
Kawakami, H.	Japan Nuclear Energy Safety Organization, Japan
Metcalf, P.E.	International Atomic Energy Agency
Nys, V.	Federal Agency for Nuclear Control, Belgium
Serres, C.	Institut de radioprotection et de sûreté nucléaire, France
Wollrath, J.	Bundesamt für Strahlenschutz, Germany

BODIES FOR THE ENDORSEMENT OF IAEA SAFETY STANDARDS

An asterisk denotes a corresponding member. Corresponding members receive drafts for comment and other documentation but they do not generally participate in meetings. Two asterisks denote an alternate.

Commission on Safety Standards

Argentina: González, A.J.; Australia: Larsson, C.-M.; Belgium: Samain, J.-P.; Brazil: Salati de Almeida, I.P.; Canada: Jammal, R.; China: Jun Yu;
Czech Republic: Drábová, D. (Chairperson); Finland: Reiman, L.; France: Lacoste, A.-C.; Germany: Vorwerk, A.; India: Bajaj, S.S.; Israel: Markovits, M.; Japan: Nakamura, K.; Korea, Republic of: Yun, C.-H.; Lithuania: Demčenko, M.; Malaysia: Raja Adnan, R.; Morocco: Soufi, I.; Pakistan: Habib, M.A.; Russian Federation: Bezzubtsev, V.S.; South Africa: Phillips, C.O.; Spain: Gurguí Ferrer, A.; Sweden: Lund, I.; United Arab Emirates: Travers, W.; United Kingdom: Weightman, M.; United States of America: Weber, M.; IAEA: Delattre, D. (Coordinator); Advisory Group on Nuclear Security: Raja Adnan, A.; European Commission: Faross, P.; International Commission on Radiological Protection: Cousins, C.; International Nuclear Safety Group: Meserve, R.; OECD Nuclear Energy Agency: Yoshimura, U.; Safety Standards Committee Chairpersons: Feron, F. (NUSSC); Massera, G. (RASSC); Brach, E.W. (TRANSSC); Williams, G. (WASSC).

Nuclear Safety Standards Committee

*Algeria: Merrouche, D.; Argentina: Waldman, R.; Australia: Ward, J.; Austria: Sholly, S.; Belgium: De Boeck, B.; Brazil: Gromann, A.; *Bulgaria: Vlahov, N.; Canada: Rzentkowski, G.; China: Li, Jingxi; Croatia: Medakovič, S.; *Cyprus: Demetriades, P.; Czech Republic: Vesely, J.; Egypt: Ibrahim, M.; Finland: Järvinen, M.-L.; France: Feron, F. (Chairperson); Germany: Weidenbrück, K.; *Greece: Nikolaou, G.; Hungary: Adorján, F.; India: Vaze, K.; *Indonesia: Antariksawan, A.; Iran, Islamic Republic of: Mataji Kojouri, N.; Israel: Harari, R.; Italy: Matteocci, L.; Japan: Maki, S.; Korea, Republic of: Lee, S.; Libya: Abulagassem, O.; Lithuania: Šlepavičius, S.; Malaysia: Azlina Mohammed Jais; Mexico: Carrera, A.; Morocco: Soufi, I.; Pakistan: Mansoor, F.; Panama: Gibbs, E.; Poland: Kielbasa, W.; Romania: Ciurea-Ercau, C.; Russian Federation: Stroganov, A.; Slovakia: Uhrik, P.; *Slovenia*: Vojnovič, D.; *Spain*: Zarzuela, J.; *Sweden*: Hallman, A.; *Switzerland*: Flury, P.; **Thailand*: Siripirom, L.; **Turkey*: Kilinc, B.; *Ukraine*: Gromov, G.; *United Arab Emirates*: Grant, I.; *United Kingdom*: Hart, A; *United States of America*: Case, M.; *European Commission*: Vigne, S.; *ENISS*: Bassing, G.; *IAEA*: Svab, M. (Coordinator); *International Electrotechnical Commission*: Bouard, J.-P.; *International Organization for Standardization*: Sevestre, B.; *OECD Nuclear Energy Agency*: Reig, J.; *World Nuclear Association*: Fröhmel, T.

Radiation Safety Standards Committee

*Algeria: Chelbani, S.; Argentina: Massera, G. (Chairperson), **Gregory, B.; Australia: Topfer, H.; *Austria: Karg, V.; Belgium: van Bladel, L.; Brazil: Da Hora Marechal, M.H.; *Bulgaria: Katzarska, L.; Canada: Thompson, P.; China: Yang, H.; Croatia: Kralik, I.; *Cyprus: Demetriades, P.; Czech Republic: Petrova, K.; Denmark: Øhlenschlæger, M.; Egypt: Hamed Osman, A.; Finland: Markkanen, M.; France: Godet, J.-L.; Germany: Helming, M.; *Greece: Kamenopoulou, V.; Hungary: Koblinger, L.; India: Sharma, D.N.; *Indonesia: Rusdian, Y.; Iran, Islamic Republic of: Kardan, M.R.; Ireland: Pollard, D.; Israel: Koch, J.; Italy: Bologna, L.; Japan: Nagata, M.; Korea, Republic of: Rho, S.; Libya: El-Fawaris, B.; Lithuania: Mastauskas, A.; Malaysia: Mishar, M.; Mexico: Delgado Guardado, J.; Netherlands: Vermeulen, T.; New Zealand: Cotterill, A.; Norway: Saxebol, G.; Pakistan: Nasim, B.; Panama: Gibbs, E.; Peru: Ramirez Quijada, R.; Poland: Merta, A.; Romania: Preoteasa, A.; Russian Federation: Mikhenko, S.; Slovakia: Jurina, V.; Slovenia: Sutej, T.; South Africa: Tselane, T.J.; Spain: Alvarez, C.; Sweden: Hägg, A.; Switzerland: Leupin, A.; *Thailand: Suntarapai, P.; *Turkey: Celik, P.; Ukraine: Pavlenko, T.; United Arab Emirates: Loy, J; United Kingdom: Temple, C.; United States of America: McDermott, B.; European Commission: Janssens, A.; European Nuclear Installation Safety Standards: Lorenz, B.; Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations: Byron, D.; IAEA: Colgan, P.A. (Coordinator); International Commission on Radiological Protection: Clement, C.; International Labour Office: Niu, S.; International Radiation Protection Association: Kase, K.; International Organization for Standardization: Rannou, A.; International Source Suppliers and Producers Association: Fasten, W.; OECD Nuclear Energy Agency: Lazo, T.E.; Pan American Health Organization: Jiménez, P.; United Nations Scientific Committee on the Effects of Atomic Radiation: Crick, M.; World Health Organization: Peres, M.; World Nuclear Association: Saint-Pierre, S.

Transport Safety Standards Committee

Algeria: Herrati, A.; Argentina: López Vietri, J.; Australia: Sarkar, S.; Austria: Kirchnawy, F.; Belgium: Lourtie, G.; Brazil: Xavier, A.M.; *Bulgaria: Bakalova, A.; Canada: Faille, S.; China: Xiaoqing, Li: Croatia: Ilijas, B.; *Cyprus: Demetriades, P.; Czech Republic: Ducháček, V.; Egypt: Nada, A.; Finland: Lahkola, A.; France: Kueny, L., **Sert, G.; Germany: Richartz, M., **Nitsche, F.; *Greece: Vogiatzi, S.; Hungary: Sáfár, J.; India: Singh, K.; *Indonesia: Sinaga, D.; Iran, Islamic Republic of: Eshraghi, A.; Ireland: Duffy, J.; Italy: Trivelloni, S.; Japan: Kojima, S.; Korea, Republic of: Cho, D.; Lithuania: Statkus, V.; Malaysia: Mohd Sobari, M.P.; **Hussain, Z.A.; Mexico: Bautista Arteaga, D.M.; **Delgado Guardado, J.L.; *Morocco: Allach, A.; Netherlands: Ter Morshuizen, M.; *New Zealand: Ardouin, C.; Norway: Hornkiøl, S.; Pakistan: Muneer, M.; Panama: Francis, D.; *Poland: Dziubiak, T.; Russian Federation: Buchelnikov, A., **Ershov, V., **Anikin, A.; South Africa: Mohajane, P., **Hinrichsen, P., **Mmutle, N.; Spain: Zamora, F.; Sweden: Zika, H.; Switzerland: Koch, F.; *Thailand: Jerachanchai, S.; *Turkey: Türkes Yilmas, S.; Ukraine: Kutuzova, T.; United Kingdom: Sallit, G.; United States of America: Boyle, R.W.; **Brach, E.W. (Chairperson); **Weaver, D.; European Commission: Binet, J.; IAEA: Stewart, J.T. (Coordinator); International Air Transport Association: Brennan, D.; International Civil Aviation Organization: Rooney, K.; International Organization for Standardization: Malesys, P.; International Source Supplies and Producers Association: Miller, J.J.; United Nations Economic Commission for Europe: Kervella, O.; Universal Postal Union: Bowers, D.G.; World Nuclear Association: Gorlin, S.; World Nuclear Transport Institute: Neau, H.J.

Waste Safety Standards Committee

*Algeria: Ghezal, A.; Argentina: Lee Gonzales, H.A.; Australia: Williams, G. (Chairperson); *Austria: Fischer, H.; Belgium: Blommaert, W.; Brazil: De Souza Ferreira, R.; *Bulgaria: Alexiev, A.; Canada: Howard, D.; China: Zhimin Qu; Croatia: Trifunovic, D.; Cyprus: Demetriades, P.; Czech Republic: Lietava, P.; Denmark: Hannesson, H.; Egypt: Abdel-Geleel, M.; Finland: Hutri, K.; France: Evrard, L.; Germany: Götz, C.; *Greece: Mitrakos, D.; Hungary: Molnár, B.; India: Rana, D.; *Indonesia: Wisnubroto, D.; Iran, Islamic Republic of: Sebteahmadi, S.; Iraq: Al-Janabi, M.; Israel: Torgeman, S.; Italy: Dionisi, M.; Japan: Shiozaki, M.; Korea, Republic of: Park, W.-J.; Libya: Gremida, K.; Lithuania: Paulikas, V.; Malaysia: Hassan, H.; Mexico: Aguirre Gómez, J.; *Morocco: Bouanani, A.; Netherlands: van der Shaaf, M.; *New Zealand: Cotterill, A.; Norway: Lystad, R.; Pakistan: Mannan, A.; Panama: Fernández, M.A.; Poland:

Skrzeczkowska, M.; Romania: Rodna, A.; Russian Federation: Polyakov, Y.; Slovakia: Homola, J.; Slovenia: Kroselj, V.; South Africa: Mosoeunyane, S.; Spain: López de la Higuera, J.; Sweden: Hedberg, B.; Switzerland: Altorfer, F.; *Thailand: Supaokit, P.; *Turkey: Ünver, Ö.; Ukraine: Kondratyev, S.; United Kingdom: Chandler, S.; United States of America: Camper, L.; European Nuclear Installation Safety Standards-FORATOM: Nocture, P.; European Commission: Necheva, C.; IAEA: Siraky, G. (Coordinator); International Organization for Standardization: James, M.; International Source Suppliers and Producers Association: Fasten, W.; OECD Nuclear Energy Agency: Riotte, H.; World Nuclear Association: Saint-Pierre, S.



Where to order IAEA publications

In the following countries IAEA publications may be purchased from the sources listed below, or from major local booksellers. Payment may be made in local currency or with UNESCO coupons.

AUSTRALIA

DA Information Services, 648 Whitehorse Road, MITCHAM 3132 Telephone: +61 3 9210 7777 • Fax: +61 3 9210 7788 Email: service@dadirect.com.au • Web site: http://www.dadirect.com.au

BELGIUM

Jean de Lannoy, avenue du Roi 202, B-1190 Brussels Telephone: +32 2 538 43 08 • Fax: +32 2 538 08 41 Email: jean.de.lannoy@infoboard.be • Web site: http://www.jean-de-lannoy.be

CANADA

Bernan Associates, 4501 Forbes Blvd, Suite 200, Lanham, MD 20706-4346, USA Telephone: 1-800-865-3457 • Fax: 1-800-865-3450 Email: customercare@bernan.com • Web site: http://www.bernan.com

Renouf Publishing Company Ltd., 1-5369 Canotek Rd., Ottawa, Ontario, K1J 9J3 Telephone: +613 745 2665 • Fax: +613 745 7660 Email: order.dept@renoufbooks.com • Web site: http://www.renoufbooks.com

CHINA

IAEA Publications in Chinese: China Nuclear Energy Industry Corporation, Translation Section, P.O. Box 2103, Beijing

CZECH REPUBLIC

Suweco CZ, S.R.O., Klecakova 347, 180 21 Praha 9 Telephone: +420 26603 5364 • Fax: +420 28482 1646 Email: nakup@suweco.cz • Web site: http://www.suweco.cz

FINLAND

Akateeminen Kirjakauppa, PO BOX 128 (Keskuskatu 1), FIN-00101 Helsinki Telephone: +358 9 121 41 • Fax: +358 9 121 4450 Email: akatilaus@akateeminen.com • Web site: http://www.akateeminen.com

FRANCE

Form-Edit, 5, rue Janssen, P.O. Box 25, F-75921 Paris Cedex 19 Telephone: +33 1 42 01 49 49 • Fax: +33 1 42 01 90 90 Email: formedit@formedit.fr • Web site: http://www. formedit.fr

Lavoisier SAS, 145 rue de Provigny, 94236 Cachan Cedex Telephone: + 33 1 47 40 67 02 • Fax +33 1 47 40 67 02 Email: romuald.verrier@lavoisier.fr • Web site: http://www.lavoisier.fr

GERMANY

UNO-Verlag, Vertriebs- und Verlags GmbH, Am Hofgarten 10, D-53113 Bonn Telephone: + 49 228 94 90 20 • Fax: +49 228 94 90 20 or +49 228 94 90 222 Email: bestellung@uno-verlag.de • Web site: http://www.uno-verlag.de

HUNGARY

Librotrade Ltd., Book Import, P.O. Box 126, H-1656 Budapest Telephone: +36 1 257 7777 • Fax: +36 1 257 7472 • Email: books@librotrade.hu

INDIA

Allied Publishers Group, 1st Floor, Dubash House, 15, J. N. Heredia Marg, Ballard Estate, Mumbai 400 001, Telephone: +91 22 22617926/27 • Fax: +91 22 22617928 Email: alliedpl@vsnl.com • Web site: http://www.alliedpublishers.com

Bookwell, 2/72, Nirankari Colony, Delhi 110009 Telephone: +91 11 23268786, +91 11 23257264 • Fax: +91 11 23281315 Email: bookwell@vsnl.net

ITALY

Libreria Scientifica Dott. Lucio di Biasio "AEIOU", Via Coronelli 6, I-20146 Milan Telephone: +39 02 48 95 45 52 or 48 95 45 62 • Fax: +39 02 48 95 45 48 Email: info@libreriaaeiou.eu • Website: www.libreriaaeiou.eu

JAPAN

Maruzen Company, Ltd., 13-6 Nihonbashi, 3 chome, Chuo-ku, Tokyo 103-0027 Telephone: +81 3 3275 8582 • Fax: +81 3 3275 9072 Email: journal@maruzen.co.jp • Web site: http://www.maruzen.co.jp

REPUBLIC OF KOREA

KINS Inc., Information Business Dept. Samho Bldg. 2nd Floor, 275-1 Yang Jae-dong SeoCho-G, Seoul 137-130 Telephone: +02 589 1740 • Fax: +02 589 1746 • Web site: http://www.kins.re.kr

NETHERLANDS

De Lindeboom Internationale Publicaties B.V., M.A. de Ruyterstraat 20A, NL-7482 BZ Haaksbergen Telephone: +31 (0) 53 5740004 • Fax: +31 (0) 53 5729296 Email: books@delindeboom.com • Web site: http://www.delindeboom.com

Martinus Nijhoff International, Koraalrood 50, P.O. Box 1853, 2700 CZ Zoetermeer Telephone: +31 793 684 400 • Fax: +31 793 615 698 Email: info@nijhoff.nl • Web site: http://www.nijhoff.nl

Swets and Zeitlinger b.v., P.O. Box 830, 2160 SZ Lisse Telephone: +31 252 435 111 • Fax: +31 252 415 888 Email: infoho@swets.nl • Web site: http://www.swets.nl

NEW ZEALAND

DA Information Services, 648 Whitehorse Road, MITCHAM 3132, Australia Telephone: +61 3 9210 7777 • Fax: +61 3 9210 7788 Email: service@dadirect.com.au • Web site: http://www.dadirect.com.au

SLOVENIA

Cankarjeva Zalozba d.d., Kopitarjeva 2, SI-1512 Ljubljana Telephone: +386 1 432 31 44 • Fax: +386 1 230 14 35 Email: import.books@cankarjeva-z.si • Web site: http://www.cankarjeva-z.si/uvoz

SPAIN

Díaz de Santos, S.A., c/ Juan Bravo, 3A, E-28006 Madrid Telephone: +34 91 781 94 80 • Fax: +34 91 575 55 63 Email: compras@diazdesantos.es, carmela@diazdesantos.es, barcelona@diazdesantos.es, julio@diazdesantos.es Web site: http://www.diazdesantos.es

UNITED KINGDOM

The Stationery Office Ltd, International Sales Agency, PO Box 29, Norwich, NR3 1 GN Telephone (orders): +44 870 600 5552 • (enquiries): +44 207 873 8372 • Fax: +44 207 873 8203 Email (orders): book.orders@tso.co.uk • (enquiries): book.enquiries@tso.co.uk • Web site: http://www.tso.co.uk

On-line orders

DELTA Int. Book Wholesalers Ltd., 39 Alexandra Road, Addlestone, Surrey, KT15 2PQ Email: info@profbooks.com • Web site: http://www.profbooks.com

Books on the Environment Earthprint Ltd., P.O. Box 119, Stevenage SG1 4TP Telephone: +44 1438748111 • Fax: +44 1438748844 Email: orders@earthprint.com • Web site: http://www.earthprint.com

UNITED NATIONS

Dept. 1004, Room DC2-0853, First Avenue at 46th Street, New York, N.Y. 10017, USA (UN) Telephone: +800 253-9646 or +212 963-8302 • Fax: +212 963-3489 Email: publications@un.org • Web site: http://www.un.org

UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

Bernan Associates, 4501 Forbes Blvd., Suite 200, Lanham, MD 20706-4346 Telephone: 1-800-865-3457 • Fax: 1-800-865-3450 Email: customercare@bernan.com · Web site: http://www.bernan.com

Renouf Publishing Company Ltd., 812 Proctor Ave., Ogdensburg, NY, 13669 Telephone: +888 551 7470 (toll-free) • Fax: +888 568 8546 (toll-free) Email: order.dept@renoufbooks.com • Web site: http://www.renoufbooks.com

Orders and requests for information may also be addressed directly to:

Marketing and Sales Unit, International Atomic Energy Agency

Vienna International Centre, PO Box 100, 1400 Vienna, Austria Telephone: +43 1 2600 22529 (or 22530) • Fax: +43 1 2600 29302 Email: sales.publications@iaea.org • Web site: http://www.iaea.org/books



FUNDAMENTAL SAFETY PRINCIPLES IAEA Safety Standards Series No. SF-1 STI/PUB/1273 (37 pp.; 2006) ISBN 92-0-110706-4	Price: €25.00
GOVERNMENTAL, LEGAL AND REGULATORY FRAMEWORK FOR SAFETY IAEA Safety Standards Series No. GSR Part 1 STI/PUB/1465 (63 pp.; 2010)	Price: 645.00
THE MANAGEMENT SYSTEM FOR FACILITIES AND ACTIVITIE IAEA Safety Standards Series No. GS-R-3 STI/PUB/1252 (39 pp.; 2006) ISBN 92-0-106506-X	Price: €25.00
RADIATION PROTECTION AND SAFETY OF RADIATION SOUR INTERNATIONAL BASIC SAFETY STANDARDS: INTERIM EDIT IAEA Safety Standards Series No. GSR Part 3 (Interim) STI/PUB/1531 (142 pp.; 2011) ISBN 978-92-0-120910-8	CES: ION
SAFETY ASSESSMENT FOR FACILITIES AND ACTIVITIES IAEA Safety Standards Series No. GSR Part 4 STI/PUB/1375 (56 pp.; 2009) ISBN 978–92–0–112808–9	Price: €48.00
PREDISPOSAL MANAGEMENT OF RADIOACTIVE WASTE IAEA Safety Standards Series No. GSR Part 5 STI/PUB/1368 (38 pp.; 2009) ISBN 978–92–0–111508–9	Price: €45.00
DECOMMISSIONING OF FACILITIES USING RADIOACTIVE MA IAEA Safety Standards Series No. WS-R-5 STI/PUB/1274 (25 pp.; 2006) ISBN 92-0-110906-7	TERIAL Price: €25.00
REMEDIATION OF AREAS CONTAMINATED BY PAST ACTIVITY AND ACCIDENTS IAEA Safety Standards Series No. WS-R-3 STI/PUB/1176 (21 pp.; 2003) ISBN 92-0-112303-5	ES Price: €15.00
PREPAREDNESS AND RESPONSE FOR A NUCLEAR OR RADIOLOGICAL EMERGENCY IAEA Safety Standards Series No. GS-R-2 STI/PUB/1133 (72 pp.; 2002) ISBN 92-0-116702-4	Price: €20.50

Safety through international standards

"Governments, regulatory bodies and operators everywhere must ensure that nuclear material and radiation sources are used beneficially, safely and ethically. The IAEA safety standards are designed to facilitate this, and I encourage all Member States to make use of them."

> Yukiya Amano Director General

INTERNATIONAL ATOMIC ENERGY AGENCY VIENNA ISBN 978–92–0–128310–8 ISSN 1020–525X